RECEIVED

JAN 1 9 2019
CALN TWP
pennsylvania s
OFFICE OF OPEN RECORDS
STANDARD RIGHT-TO-KNOW REQUEST FORM
DATE REQUESTED: 32
REQUEST SUBMITTED BY: 0 E-MAIL U.S. MAIL 0 FAX 0 IN-PERSON

REQUEST SUBMITTED TO (Agency name & address): *" | oWnship, Administration Building,

253 Municipal Dr, Thorndale, PA 19372

NAME OF REQUESTER :Mark Cichowicz

STREET ADDRESS: 1202 Scott Drive

CITY/STATE/COUNTY/ZIP(Required): _ 2iesville, PA 19320

TELEPHONE (Optional) 610-466-0601 EMAIL (optional): mcichowicz@philadefender.org

RECORDS REQUESTED: *Provide as much specific detail as possible so the agency can :dentn‘y the rr}formatfon
Please use additional sheets if necessary alf “ha / il

Requested are the minutes for the Caln Township Board of Commissioners meetings held on 119/ 12,2/9/12, 7/19/12, 8/9/12 &
10/11/12. Also requested are transcripts, if they exist, for hearings before the Board of Comrmssmners 1nv01v1ng the
Coatesville Solar Initiative held on the dates noted above. It is preferred that these items be provided in electronic format.

DO YOU WANT COPIES? ¥ YES O NO

DO YOU WANT TO INSPECT THE RECORDS? O YES @ NO

DO YOU WANT CERTIFIED COPIES OF RECORDS? O YES ¥ NO

DO YCU WANT TC BE NOTIFIED IN ADVANCE IF THE COST EXCEEDS $10607 ¥ YES O NO

** PLEASE NOTE: RETAIN A COPY OF THIS REQUEST FOR YOUR FILES **
*IT IS A REQUIRED DOCUMENT IF YOU WOULD NEED TO FILE AN APPEAL **

FOR AGENCY USE ONLY ;
A\
OPEN-RECORDS OFFICER: (} &&
o | have provided notice to appropriate third parties and given them an opportunity to object to this request
DATE RECEIVED BY THE AGENCY: \/ \4 /]C\ - \Jia Men \

AGENCY FIVE (5) BUSINESS DAY RESPONSE DUE: | /19 /|4

“*Public bodies may fill anonymous verbal or written requests. If the requestor wishes to pursue the relief and remedies
provided for in this Act, the request must be in writing. (Section 702.) Written requests need not include an explanation

why information is sought or the intended use of the information unless otherwise required by law. (Section 703.)
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BEFORE THE BOARD CF COMMISSIONERS
CALN TOWNSHIP

CEESTER COUNTY, PENNSYLVANIA

IN RE: Application of COATESVILLE SOLAR )
INITIATIVE, LLC., Seeking Conditional Use )
Pursuant to Sections 155-11.C(8), 155-3e.L )
and 155-36.G(3) of the Caln Township )
Zoning Ordinance

Caln Township Municipal Building
253 Municipal Drive
Thorndale, Pennsylvania

Thursday, July 12, 2012
6:05 PM

BEFORE THE BOARD

VINCENT ROSE, President

JOSHUA B. YOUNG, Member

LORRAINE TINDARO, Member
JAMES KRUSE, Member

APPEARANCES:

BUCKLEY, BRION, McGUIRE, MORRIS & SOMMER
By: KRISTIN S. CAMP, ESQUIRE
on behalf of the Board of Commissioners

RILEY, RIPER, HOLLIN & COLAGRECO
By: JCHN A. JAROS, ESQUIRE
on behalf of the Applicant

ALSO PRESENT:

JEFFREY McCLINTOQOCK, Township Engineer
GREGORY PROWANT, Township Manager
CORY L. RATHMAN, Consultant

ORIGINAL
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WITNESS

Denny L.. Howell

Direct Examination by Mr.
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PROCEEDINGS

THE PRESIDENT: I would like to open the conditional
use hearing for Coatesville Solar Initiative,

Miss Camp, I will turn it over to you.

MS, CAMP: Okay. We have had several hearings. This
is the application of Coatesville Solar Initiative. That was
filed based on the pending Zoning Ordinance I just referred
to. We have had hearings on August 9th, 2011, August 25th,
2011, September 13th, 2011, December 8th, December 13, 2011.
January 19th, 2012 was the last hearing. This has now at the
request of applicant the hearings have been reopened.

There are additiocnal exhibits that I would like to
introduce on behalf of the Board of Commissiocners. First one
Board-15 proof of publication of tonight's hearing advertised
in the Daily Local News on June 28th, July 5th, 2012.

Board exhibit 16 is the affidavit of posting that
was completed by the Codes Department. The state law
requires the property subject of the application be posted
with a notice of hearing. That occurred on July 2, 2012.

Board Exhibit 17 is a memorandum that I sent to all
of the parties and individuals who have been admitted as
parties to the hearing. I wanted to make sure they
understood tonight there was this continued hearing. I sent

that on June 21, 2012,

Board exhibit 18 1is a letter dated June 28th, 2012
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from Jeff McClintock, township engineer, to Coatesville Solar
Initiative regarding the Environmental Impact Assessment
Report.

Board exhibit 19 is an affidavit of mailing that
notices were sent of tonight's hearing on June 8, 2012 to all
property owners within 500 feet of the Coatesville Solar
Initiative property.

With that, just to go over the ground rules, I will
turn the hearing over to the applicant's counsel, Mr. Jaros.
He will proceed with presenting whatever withesses or
evidence he wishes to proceed. Board of Commissicners will
then be given an opportunity to ask guestions of the
witnesses. Then we will turn it over to anybody who is a
party to the hearing to ask questions of the witnesses -—-
again at the time to ask questions specifically directed to
what the witness testified about.

If the applicant then decides he has no more
witnesses to present, then he may close his record, close his
case. Then we will turn it back over to any parties if they
have any additional evidence they would like the Board to
consider based on new evidence that's being presented or will
be presented this evening.

Board's hoping that this is the final hearing on
this. They feel they have done a very —- applicant, as well

as the Board, all the parties, has been a very exhausting
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process. We hope to put closure to the evidentiary portion
of the hearing. Then it really becomes a decision of the
Board of Commissioners on whether they want to enact the
amendment to the ordinance, then if they do that, if they are
ready or in a position to approve the use with or without
conditions.

So does anybody have any guestions on procedure
we are going to be following this evening?

I always try to remind myself the court reporter has
the hardest job in the room. If you're going to speak please
stand up, state your name. Even if you said it three fimes
before, state your name, address again for Colleen. Try to

speak slowly.

Thank you, everybody, for attending. I will turn it
over to Mr. Jaros.

MR. JAROS: Thank you, Miss Camp. Members of the
Roard, my name is John Jaros representing the applicant. You
will recall at the close of the last hearing on January 19th
a consultant for one of the parties gave testimony with
respect to certain stormwater management reports and design.
suffice it to say, and you will hear this through the
testimony of Mr. Howell, we have modified our plans in
response to that testimony. We still maintain that the way
the original project was designed and contained in the

reports was essentially correct given the direction given us




10

i1

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

b.L. HOWELL - Direct 701

by the Department of Environmental Protection and

Chester County Conservation District. But as a matter of, if
you will, belt and suspenders, taking a very critical view of
what was discussed and trying to react to it, we have made
certain modifications Mr. Howell will testify to in just a
moment.

By way of housekeeping, there was an exhibit A-29
introduced at the last hearing. That was a letter from
myself to Mr. Jose Lopez, Regional Counsel at the VA Medical
Center. I have provided copies to the court reporter and to
Miss Camp just to be clear that is in the record.

I would like to recall Mr. Howell to testify and
explain to the Board of Commissioners what has been modified,
why it's been modified, how the current stormwater management
design currently stands. So with that I would ask Denny to
be -- actually you have been sworn, if that's acceptable.

DENNY L. HOWELI,
being previously duly sworn or affirmed was examined and

testified as follows:

DIRECT EXAMINATION
BY MR. JAROS:
Q. Denny, before we start with your testimony I just
want to identify certain exhibits that we have brought with
us this evening. I'm going to start with exhibit Applicant's

exhibit A-30. That is a preliminary/final land development
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plan for CS8I dated November 2, 2011, last revised June 12,

2012; is that correct?

A. That's correct.

Q. Those plans were prepared by your office, correct?
A, Yes,

0. Those plans have been submitted to the Township as

well as to the Conservation District?

A. Yes.

Q. Exhibit A-31 is the Environmental Impact Assessment
Report for CSI originally dated September 16th, 2011, iast
revised June 27, 2012, correct?

AL Correct.

Q. Copy of that has been provided tc Miss Camp, is on
file with the Township, correct?

A. Yes, it is.

Q. Exhibit A-32 Erosion and Sedimentation Control

Report dated February 28, 2012, last revised June 8, 2012 for

CSI, correct?
A Correct.
Q. A-33 NPDES Post Construction Stormwater Management

Report for CSI dated February 29, 2012, last revised June 12,

20127
A. That's correct.
Q. Exhibit A-34 A and B, Stormwater Management Report

for CS8T parts one and parts two dated November 2, 2011, last
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revised June 172, 2012, correct?

A. Correct.

Q. Exhibit A-35 Operation and Maintenance Report
prepared for CSI dated June 14, 20127

A, Correct.

Q. Last exhibit under your testimeny exhibit A-36
electronic correspondence from Joseph Sofranko of
Chester County Conservation District dated July 11, 2012
approving as adequate our NPDES permit application contingent

upon approval by Caln Township, correct?

A. That's correct.
Q. You will talk about that in a moment.
A, I will.

MR. KRUSE: What was that contingent upon?

MR. JAROS: Approval by Caln Township.

MR. YOUNG: I missed A-31.

MS. CAMP: Envircnmental Impact Assessment.

MR. YOUNG: I have that as 32.

MR. JAROS: That was the Erosion -- A-32 is the
Erosion and Sedimentation Control Report.

M5. CAMP: I'm going to give to you those. You can
bring them to my office if you want.
BY MR. JAROS:

Q. Denny, you heard my statement. If's fair, is it

not, to say that at the conclusion of the last hearing there




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

D.L. HOWELL - Direct 704

was some testimony by a consultant for one of the parties who
testified with respect to her opinion on stormwater manage-
ment design.

Now since that time have you and your staff done
anything in response to that testimony? If so, what was
that?

A, We have —— I'm trying to flip for the sheet.

THE PRESIDENT: Could I ask if it's at all possible
to stand mavbe over here sc folks in the audience can
actually view what it is you're showing us as well. Maybe
behind the chairs. That way we can see 1t as well as the
folks here,

(Discussion off the record).

THE WITNESS: I think the gquestion before me is what
have we done since the last hearing.
BY MR. JAROS:

Q. In response to testimeny offered by one consultant
for one of the parties.

A, All right. So after the last hearing when Miss
Adams testified about treatment of panels as impervious
cover -- we, of course, were treating the panels oniy on very
steep slope as impervious cover -- we went back, said to
ourselves what if we just actually considered them all
impervious, all impervious. We considered the ground below

them, in between them, still poor grass. We did that. We
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reran the numbers. What it resulted in was that it actually
almost worked. When I say almost, 1t was very, very close.

What we ended up deing was adding two rows at the
top of the site already, single Soxx there, made them a
pyramid of three Soxx, reran those numbers. They are really
only to control Caln Township's requirement for ten to two
reduction in reduction of your flows to 75 percent. It
actually works storm to storm. We added those rows of Soxx.
We ran the calculation. That actually controls it to
ordinance requirements.

Q. Now, Denny, going back for a moment just to be clear
on the record, our direction from DEP and Conservation
District was to treat the panels on very steep slopes as
impervious, was 1t not?

A, That's correct.

Q. We went ahead, we calculated our design and reports
accordingly, correct?

A. Correct.

Q. Then the question was raised by this particular
consultant that in her opinion she felt that perhaps it would
be better suited to consider them -- 100 percent of the
panels to be impervious cover. We don't necesgsarily agree
with that given the direction we were given by the State and

County, but we went ahead and did the exercise anyway,

correct?
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A, Correct. Given the fact the panels are still raised
above the ground we didn't agree with that. We chose to
nonetheless be extra conservative, analyze the way she
suggested., S5till works.

Q. Important fact about panels raised aboveground as we
have contended all along, because they are above the ground
some of the water generated in a rain storm will get to the
ground surface, there will be some ground infiltration is why
we consider them all 100 percent imperviocus, correct?

A, Yeah. In fact, all of the water that hits the panel
falls to the ground surface. FEvery panel.

Q. That being said, in order to try and address the
issue we went ahead and remodeled our design as if these
panels were a hundred percent impervious, correct?

A, Correct.

Q. And in so doing now how many total Filtrexx Soxx do
we have across the site?

A. There is about twenty-two rows of Soxx, about 21,000
iineal feet of Soxx. Well, it doesn't seem like it's a lot
in seeing a line in a plan. Total storage provided behind
all the Soxx when they all schlump to where they are going to
schlump to is about seven acres of feet -- seven acres of
ground one foot deep of storage is the total storage behind

all the Soxx.

Q. With respect to the two Soxx to two rows of Soxx at
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the bottom of the facility, how do they differ with respect
to the other Soxx throughout the facility?

A. Those two Soxx which are pointed out on sheet number
seven of twenty-two of A-30 is the bottom row, next row up.
Those twe rows of Soxx are actually a pyramid of two Soxx on
the bottom, one Soxx on top of those. It's three Soxx
stacked.

Q. Reminding the Commissioners again the size of S0xX

proposed is what?

A. Thirty-two inch.
Q. Each Soxx 1is thirty-two inches?
A. Correct. On the bottom one we have twenty-four inch

Soxx that we have detailed cut.

Q. On the bottom then there are three Soxx in a
pyramidal formation of twenty-four inches each?

A. Correct.

Q. Okay. Where are we with respect to submission
of the NPDES permit with the Conservation District and this
modified calculation?

A. 9ince we were last here we have submitted plans to
Conservation District and DEP, received review in May,
resubmitted it I guess around mid June. Since then we have
received a response back from DEP and Conservation District
saying that this -- our design is considered adequate, we

would have our NPDES permit pending Clan Township approving
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the plans.

Q. And I have supplied the Commissioners with a packet
of premarked exhibits and I would like to draw their
attention to what we have marked as Applicant's exhibit A-26.

Is that the e-mail you're referring to from Joseph Sofranko

dated July 11, 20132

A, That correct.

UNIDENTLFIED VOICH FROM THE AUDIENCE: Two thousand
twelve.

MR. JAROS: Two thousand twelve, thank you.
BY MR, JAROS:

Q. Would you read that paragraph so everyone in the
audience can understand what Mr. Sofranko said?

A. Sure. E-mail is written to Bryan Kulakowsky and
myself. BRBryan and Denny, Ana Damerau of PA DEP and I have
reviewed the Coatesville Scolar Initiative project, have found
it substantially adequate. The most recent plan set dated
July 11, 2012, We will issue the formal adequate letter and
forward the plans and permit on for coordination and NPDES
permitting once we receive an adequate response for items 1i,
11 and 8 pertaining to Caln Township approval of the original
inadequate letter dated April 26, 2012.

Reason Conservation District says inadequate letter,
they don't issue an approval letter. They issue a letter

saying that it's adequate. They don't actually have a letter
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says it's approved.

Q. I'1ll ask you in your opinion having done this for
the number of years you have been doing it, are we there with

respect to the NPDES permit?

A, We are absolutely there pending Caln Township
approval,
Q. Okay. You've alsc been made aware, are you not, of

an issue of retentive Soxx on another development here in

Caln Township, issue involving settling of certain of those

Soxx over time; is that true?

A. I have.

Q. Can you explain to the Commissioners and ladies and
gentlemen in the audience why you feel we will not be
experiencing a similar type of problem with these Filtrexx
Soxx, If so, how we address it?

A. sSure. 5Soxx that you're referring to at Bailey
Station are placed in the woods on slopes kind of similar to
the Coatesville Solar site, more timbered to 25 percent on
the southern portion of the site. Those Soxx are in the
woods, have been in place for a number of years, were placed
in an area where there was no clearing done, no ground prep
done; where there was virtually no sunlight. There has been
no maintenance done to them.

In this case on the solar project Soxx will most

importantly be installed in an area that has been prepped for




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

D.L. HOWELL - Direct 710

the Soxx. You can't —-- as we discussed before we were going
to leave all the tree stumps, roots on the site. We can't
just lay Soxx down on that uneven area, still have intimate
contact between the Soxx and the ground. That area needs to
be prepped s0 SOxX can actually form, lay uniformly across
the ground.

Secondly, the CSI site will have adequate sunlight
to have vegetation get established. A Soxx is not designed
to be placed and not have any growth on it. It's designed
like a Chia pet to be placed on the ground, to have
vegetation grow on it, become part of the landscape.

Third, of course, like anything in life they need to
be maintained and inspected. So as the Soxx on csi, if they
schlump or slump, lose shape 0T slide downhill or they tear,
we've got an intensive maintenance program there. They will
pbe inspected, maintained until, either be repaired, have more
compost filter material placed in them, section of the Soxx
be cut out, replaced, or place additional Soxx on top OT
small Soxx in the back as a chock to hold it up. It can't
just be left, just like your car or anything else, left un-
maintained.

Q. Now the other thing, Denny, I wanted to point out is
that aside from rerunning your numbers in considering 100
percent of the panels as impervious, making some tweaks with

the design of the fill section, S50XX and their locations,
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everything else remains the same with respect to the proposed
development of the site, correct?

A, Correct. Only thing I would add is that we also had
additional expensive infiltration testing throughout the
site. We had previously done some preliminary testing back
in the fall of last year. We were operating under a factor
of safety of ten of our infiltration rates we measured. Part
of the DEP comments to us in our NPDES review was to do
additional testing, which we did. Actually Lanchester Soil
Consultants did additional testing under the direction of
DEP. We got very favorable results. Still elected to choose
a factor of safety of ten, so the infiltration rates that
we are going to -- assuming we are going to get behind the
Soxx 1s actually ten times greater than what we are assuming
it to be.

When we run the calculation as if everything was
impervious, flows are happening, we are assuming that no
infiltration occurs. We are not relying on any infiltration
to achieve the flow reduction that we have even been
considering the entire site impervious. We are assuming no
infiltration occurs. We know we are going to have tremendous
infiltration, especially across 21,000 feet of area. Rarely
do you see a site where stormwater is spread out across such

a wide area. It's usually being collected, discharged in one

point discharge.
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Q. Back to my previous question, for the ladies and
gentlemen in the audience, the parties, but with respect to

the proposed design of the facility itself, nothing else has

been changed?

A. Correct.

Q. So with consideration of 100 percent of the panels
as impervious cover and no infiltration actually taking place
when, in fact, we believe it will, ycu've rerun the numbers,
you've rerun the reports, those have been submitted. As you
testified we are essentially there with the NPDES permit and
Conservation District?

A. That's correct.

Q. So Denny, having considered all that, I would like
you to state for the Commissioners in your professional
opinion is there any reason the Township should have any
hesitation with respect to approving the conditional use
application for this project with respect to stormwater
management design?

A. There is none.

Q. And you believe in your professional opinion you've
designed this as we have talked about not only belt and
suspenders but I think we have actually riveted a couple of
waistlines?

A. We have.

Q. Okay.
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A. We absolutely have.
0. That's not to make light of it at all. But my point
is you and I have had several discussions. It's your

professional design, you're professional opinion this site is
going to function properly?
A, Yes.

MR. JAROS: Those are all the questions I have for
Mr. Howell at this point.

MS. CAMP: Anvybody on the Board?

THE PRESIDENT: I have a couple. Denny, I guess the
diagram you have up there on the plan, you said twenty-two
rows of Scxx. I think I'm looking at the same one. 1
counted fourteen,

THE WITNESS: Yeah. We distinguish where the Soxx
breaks at the road as another row. You probably counted rows

going down. But I count the rows over here, then rows over

here (indicating). We actually have a table, which is hard
to see on the actual -- right here that cutline each. ZILet's
see. I may be able to if T can just -- on sheet eighteen of

twenty-two we actually number each Scoxx. We call it
infiltration berm. They are numbered on the sheet as well.
We number with the lengths of the elevation per DEP's
request. I should have been clear I distinguish between

where the road breaks as a separate Soxx.

THE PRESIDENT: Can we get into the maintenance of
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those Soxx?

THE WITNESS: We can,

THE PRESIDENT: Can you explain to me how they will
be maintained, how often inspected, who will inspect them?

THE WITNESS: We actually submitted a huge report
under Keares Electric of how that will be done. T don't have
all that committed to memory. However, I will tell yvou that
it is extensive maintenance that's done during construction,
as they first become functioning, after each storm, weekly
inspections 1 believe initially.

THE PRESIDENT: I'm sorry to stop you there. Did you
say inspection after every storm?

THE WITNESS: Initially.

THE PRESIDENT: Now is that during construction or
after construction -- after the project --

THE WITNESS: During construction absent this
document anyway we have to inspect the site, all the BMPs
after each storm event. Whether that was required by you or
not we have to do that. There is other notes on the plan,
part of the NPDES that require you to inspect them after each
rain event. Not just those sediment basins, sediment traps,

dips in the road, silt, rocks.

THE PRESIDENT: If it rained ten times every other

THE WITNESS: Yep.
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THE PRESIDENT: It rained today, didn't rain
tomorrow, rained the next day, didn't rain next day, you
would be up there every other day after a rain event to check
avery SOXX?

THE WITNESS: Would I be up there?

THE PRESIDENT: Somebody.

THE WITNESS: Somecbody will be.

THF, PRESIDENT: Who is that somebody, any idea?

THE WITNESS: I'm going to, you know, without
reading this, speaking with -- I guess scmebody is going to
be someone from the Township like Jeff or Advanced Engineers,
representative from Keares, someone from my company.

THE PRESIDENT: That's during construction?

THE WITNESS: Right.

THE PRESIDENT: Last question. After construction,
facility is operational, same scenario occurs. Rains Monday,
doesn't rain Tuesday, rains Wednesday, doesn't rain Thursday.
Who inspects those Soxx?

THE WITNESS: After construction, once everything is
stabilized -- we won't be doing any panels until it's
atabilized. Once we are putting panels on, it's completed,
site will be stabilized, that inspection period goes down,
becomes less frequent. We are still inspecting. We are
required to still submit to the Township. T can't really

tell you whether the answer is going to be the design
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engineer, the township engineer or township inspectors or
Keares can do it. I think that will all iron out as wWe go
through land development. Somecne that is qualified to
inspect them will be inspecting them.

Nice thing about having all those Soxx is that if
one blows out or one fails or cne washes out there is no
catastrophe happening. They are sequential rows all the way
downhill, unlike a basin or trap there where a berm would
allow it, you would have no other device in place. We have
multiple rows back in place taking care of that.

THE PRESIDENT: So if, for example, one of the
twenty-two rows of Soxx fails at any point -- I did view the
Bailey Station Soxx —— I guess the term you use is schlump,
right, they schlump quite a bit. So they went from a
perfectly round shape to almost like a really fat pancake
shape. Gravity of the hill took, what I feel, took the
material inside the Soxx and because of gravity taking over,
no vegetation growing in them, they started to flatten out,
naturally go downhill.

THE WITNESS: Right.

THE PRESIDENT: So how is this different? I want you
to be very specific how that installation is different than
this.

I understand there is trees, no trees, s0O forth, so

on, but be specific in terms of how they are installed, what
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kind of material, if it's same as Bailey Station or not.

THE WITNESS: The material inside the Soxx is the
same growing media. It's years later. Will be seeded
differently. At Bailey Station it's in the woods. It's laid
on ground that from what I can tell wasn't prepped for it,
which was the idea to kind of minimize disturbance, lay those
soxx long contour best you could in the wooded areas. There
is no vegetation growing on them. It's been years. That
wouldn't happen here. We can't even get that going. Sc in
that case when I was out there only place we even saw a few
weeds growing's where there's sunlight getting through. So
if the Soxx on this area were to schlump in that way they
would have to be repaired immediately. They would have to be
cut out, replaced or something placed on top or something
placed on the back side, like I would call it a chock
underneath the back end.

I think what we will take away, ninety percent of
that is having that ground adequately prepped to accept the
Soxx. They were just laid on the hill back there, you know.
They are laid there. I agree they just are just oozing down
the hill, probably continue to do that until they are
maintained.

In this case we are -~ this site, of course, is
going to be cleared in that area. I had testified before

even these last Soxx at the bottom of the hill you have to --
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while they are going down through the woods there will at
least need to be a bobcat type of width to get down there to
prep that ground so we are not laying it on uneven ground,
rocks, roots, tree stumps. That area, we had spoken with DEP
extensively about not using the word grading on the site,

we are not going to grade the site. We do have to kind of
notch that area in for the Soxx to lay on a small like ledge.

THE PRESIDENT: Is there anybody here, Mr. Keares, on
your side or can we get into any specifics on the maintenance
of those Soxx once the development is complete, or was that
for another time?

MS. CAMP: Well, I think part of it is that they
submitted a report that hasn't been reviewed by your
consultants yet. I think my suggesticn on how you would
handle it, because there is a lot of details that have to go
into the discussion, I don't know we need to get into the
nitty-gritty until there has to be a condition that says
there has to be an operation maintenance agreement that is
negotiated, drafted and approved by your consultants who have
the expertise to understand what it means to maintain those,
obviously approved by the Board at a later date.

MR. JAROS: In response by the applicant, there is
three components to this appliication. Obviocusly there is the
text amendment, conditicnal use, there is land development.

What we would propose is, as Miss Camp referred to, there be
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a condition of conditional use approval this operation
maintenance agreement be entered into between the applicant,
Township, with applicant and staff input. We have taken the
first shot at that, submitted a draft coperation and
maintenance agreement to the Township. We imagine by the end
of land development or by the fime land development is
approved we will have had the opportunity to sit down with
township staff, go through this. It may have to be modified,
but I think we have done a good job at least in the first
gsubmission thrcugh input by Mr. Howell's office to elicit,
lay out a pretty geod operation and maintenance format ox
plan. Again that's going to be subject to review by township
staff and comment. We are willing to take those
recommendations into consideration obvicusly.

MS. CAMP: Realilly no different than any developer now
that has to install a permanent stormwater management
facility, our stormwater ordinance requires an operation and
maintenance agreement be executed, recorded as part of when
final plans are recorded.

THE PRESIDENT: Right. I'm not concerned so much
about whether we will cor will not adopt a maintenance
program. My concern is how frequently those things will be
inspected from now tc twenty-five years from now. I know
installation is a 1little different. If anybody looks at

those Soxx on Bailley Station -- my point is throughout this




10

11

12

i3

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

D.5L. HOWELL - 720

whole entire hearing -- when was the first one -- August,
year and a half ago cor year ago --

MS. CAMP: Year ago.

THE PRESIDENT: Cnly real thing that I have seen with
my own two eyes, anything representing anything on this
proposed project are the Soxx. I haven't seen any solar
farms on very steep slopes. I've -- from a distance T've
seen one or two Filtrexx Soxx along 202 while they are doing
construction. This is my first real opportunity to see major
components or any compenent for that matter up close, in
person, albeit a different site what these things actually

lock like.

THE WITNE3S: They are not maintained at all, zero
maintenance, no difference.

THE PRESIDENT: It's better than seeing a line
across. I even miscounted them. So I see this all the time
where it's very -- it's very easy to get caught up in small
drawings, not to discount work you've done. Actually to go
out, see one of these on a hill, very steep slope, under-
standing it's a different -- slightly different application,
has trees, ground wasn't prepped, brings a little bit
different perspective to me to actually go see those things.
So when I see them, if they are supposed to be perfectiy
round, now there are puffed up pancakes, I guess the devil is

in the detail in terms of an operation and maintenance
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—

agreement on how those don't become flat pancakes, how they
get --—

THE WITNESS: Keep 1in mind we are not saying they
are going to be round. They are going to schlump from
thirty-two down to twenty-one oY twenty-two.

THE PRESIDENT: Right. Ones up there are like seven
inches high.

THE WITNESS: They are seveh inches with leaves
pehind the backside. T saw them as well. Unfortunately it's
going to -- look at a car that has never been maintained or
nouse never been painted, no roof, yard --

THF, PRESIDENT: If you never saw a car before, that's
your first impression.

THE, WITNESS: I wouldn't disagree. That's just a
terrible impression for the first one. In this case our OWn
agreement --— We pleaded with Filtrexx to glve us, You know,
you have to have something like this, guys, right. What they
gave us far exceeded anything they even require us to do,
from what they say we need to do, what we think we need to
do, we have gone much, much further than that. But they have
to be maintained just 1ike any other road, silt fence,
basins.

MS. CAMP: I have a guestion.

THE PRESIDENT: That's my biggest concern how

they are maintained, how they are rebuilt, how frequently
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they are inspected, how they are rebuilt, how much money.
Nobody can predict how many will fail, how many will need to
be built back up again, what that is going to cost. Those
are kind of unknowns at this point.

THE WITNESS: We can't. No Filtrexx installer can
put these things in, have every one fail. You got to keep
fixing them on your cown. Concept's no different than if we
put in earthen berms here. You have to grade the whole area,
try to stabilize that soil. The idea isn't for it to sit
there as mesh net with mulch. Those were plugged, they were
not seeded on top. These will have seed in the top. They
are not intended to stay that way. They are intended to have
grass, vegetation, become part of the landscape. That's the
idea. They laid in there, didn't become part of anything.
They're just laying in the woods with a couple weeds where
sun gets through. If they are not getting grass and
vegetation going on like they are supposed to they are not
going to function as intended.

THE PRESIDENT: I'm asking another guestion about
vegetation and seeding. Please correct me if I'm wrong,
What I recall was that most installations of Filtrexx Soxx
are for temporary stormwater protection for lack of a better
term. There weren't many installations where Filtrexx Soxx

were used for long term stormwater protection for lack of a

better term.
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Am I incorrect in saying that?

THE WITNESS: You're incorrect in saying that, yep.
I mean they started out ~- unfortunately, I will say this,
Pennsylvania is behind nearly every other state in what they
do. We started doing these in Maryland. Filtrexx Soxx here
became known as a device to use instead of silt fence, so if
you needed something heavier on steep ground, put those out
as temporary control, silt fence replacement. They are used
everywhere else, Chesapeake Bay, for stabilization, paermanent
living walls. But, of course, all of those applications if
you go -- look at them lower Maryland they all have
vegetation. They are not intended to go in, not have
anything growing on them.

First thing I would have said at Bailey Station
would have been, you know, six months, eight months later,
whatever, why isn't there anything growing. They need to be
reseeded. Somecne needs to plant something on them so they
will grow.

M5. CAMP: Can you explain why they were used at
Bailey Station; when in the process they were used?

Were they part -- I thought, correct me if I'm
wrong, they were not part of the original stormwater manage-
ment system to be installed when the development was

approved.

THE WITNESS: That's correct. They are not. They
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were put in as a secondary device. Several houses intended
to have on-lot seepage beds that did not get installed.

Jeff, correct me, they were not installed. Those houses were
sold, lived in. There was nc way to go back to the home-
owner, dig the backyard up, put seed in. They were placed in
as stormwater in back of the woods to just control flow off
the back lots.

MS. CAMP: There was nothing by the Township to
oversee how they got installed or to dictate maintenance of
fhem?

THE WITNESS: No. There was —- 1 don't even know
what the seeds spec was Or anyone monitored what seeding was
done on.

THE PRESIDENT: I kicked it up one day. All the
soil, seeds came out of the Soxx.

MS. CAMP: I have another guestion.

THE WITNESS: I agree.

MS. CAMP: Am I right in assuming that before your
proposal and your construction sequence, before you would put
in one panel for solar panels, you will have vegetation
growing out of these Soxx is what you're proposing?

PHE WITNESS: We will have the entire area will be
stabilized. Soxx will go down, be seeded as well. Then by
the seguence now approved by DEP panels go on. Nothing

has -- grass has to be growing out of the Soxx to put panels
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on. There is no reason to believe at all that you will not
have vegetation growing out of those Soxx.

M5. CAMP: Would it make better sense to require that
there be vegetation growing out of the Soxx before panels
come down? Then you give this Board that's not used to
seeing this used as a measure of stormwater control. They
will see or they will delegate to their engineer to go see
yes, there is something growing out of the Soxx.

Is that something that -- what is the time frame
before when something will grow?

THE WITNESS: The time frame is just -- if you're in
the growing season going to be a few weeks, if that, if that.
But reason we don't do that, because that goes against why
we are even using Soxx. Idea is to get it down, have
immediate interruption of flow right there; as well as the
fact, of course, all these panels are going to be installed
by hand. We know once we seed this area, of course, in
sequence it's being done in a sequential direction going
south. Once this area is seeded, we are going to be going in
there by hand to put panels on. There is no question people
are going to be walking in there, putting panels on. That
area 1is going to be retouched up, reseeded again. Has to be.

THE PRESIDENT: On the plan the fencing around the

perimeter of the property, how high is that proposed right

now?
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THE WITNESS: I think it's eight feet. It is elght
feet.

THE PRESIDENT: I guess my other guestion is an
inhibitor of vegetation starting to grow could be wildlife,
deer, what have you. Tf there is vegetation growing out ot
those Soxx, {'m not asking anybody tO predict how much will
be eaten by deer, but I guess what T'm asking ie with an
eight foot fence there, there 1s a possibility that some
of the vegetation could be eaten by wildlife; is that a fair
statement?

THE WITNESS: Not really because they don't eat
grass. They 1ike to eat, you know, rOSEe bushes, people's
gardens, gtuff like that on woody vegetation. They won't sit
cut there like sheep, eat the grass.

THE PRESIDENT: I don't have any other question.
Thanks for showing us that.

MS. TINDARO: No. You answered the guestions that I
had.

THE PRESIDENT: Jim?

MR. KRUSE: Okay. 1 want to back away for just a
minute, kind of take & macro view of the project. You have
changed the iocation of this sewer coming off Dogwood Lane;
is that correct? Sewer easement is now coming straight down

off the end of Dogwood Lane. You have changed, put it —--

3.0.1.
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THE WITNESS: Caught me off guard. Wasn't ready.

MR. KRUSE: Three point one. Seven of twenty-two I
think it is.

THE WITNESS: Are you on 4.1, seven of twenty-two?

MR. KRUSE: I got 3.1, four of twenty-two. I should
have put my glasses on.

Water line has changed. Sewer line has changed.
But you haven't really changed anything with the original
property. You're still looking at the one hundred foot
setback, correct?

THE WITNESS: Correct.

MR. KRUSE: That is staying the way --

THE WITNESS: Sewer line is not shown on this set of
drawings.

MR. KRUSE: That's still going to be -- final design
is still pending on that?

THE WITNESS: That's correct.

MR. KRUSE: That's the same with this water line I
assume. It's shown on here but may or may not be the
final --

THE WITNESS: That's correct.

MR. KRUSE: -- design. OQOkay. That's what I want Lo
clarify.

Number two. Setback is one hundred foot.

Vegetation in setback is the same, although I noticed that
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height of the trees is still six to eight feet. I thought it
was changed to eight to twelve foot during the last
conditional use hearing.

THE WITNESS: I will tell you the hundred foot
huffer is still shown as a hundred foot. Tree height, maybe
have Mr. Orsatti --—

MR. KRUSE: I thought height of treesg had changed. I
nhaven't seen that on the drawings. I thought it got changed
to eight to twelve foot.

MR. JAROS: I can tell you this, Mr. Kruse, whatever
we represented at the last hearing with respect to landscape
remains the same.

MR. KRUSE: Okay.

MS, CAMP: Can you explain what you mean about
changing the water 1ine? You're changing the location of the
water line on the new plans?

THE WITNESS: Not really. There is water line
showing coming off the tank. In all responses back to the
Township we intend as a separate project having a separate
water line and plan. This is shown conceptually to show we
weren't -- remember last rime I turned all the sewer off. I
got myself in trouble. I turned water back on. Just
disclaimed it by saying we intend to come back in with a

separate submission of details.

MR. KRUSE: You're going to put fire hydrant right at
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the access. There is emergency access. It's not going toc be
construction access; is that correct?

THE WITNESS: That's correct. Just in case you're
looking at more detail there is a construction entrance shown
right there (indicating). DEP made us show it. It's just to
build the access. It's not going to be -- there is traffic
going in and out. We can't build that lane without having an
entrance at the exit.

MR. KRUSE: We are still holding about three hundred
foot at the bottom of the property for -- those trees are
going to remain for wildlife; is that correct?

THE WITNESS: That is correct, other than Soxx —--
other than Soxx installation.

MR. KRUSE: Other than Soxx.

THE WITN®ESS: We are building 340 feet of the road.
Two hundred to three hundred feet all the way across.

MR, KRUSE: Okay.

THE WITNESS: Some places four hundred.

MR. KRUSE: What is the life of this project? What
is the life of this solar panels? What is the plan? 1Is it
twenty years, is it twenty-five years, is it ten vears? What
are we talking about?

MR. JAROS: I'm going defer to Mr. Keares who's
already been sworn.

If you can answer that, Bob.
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MR. KEARES: I mean plan is twenty to twenty-five
years. You know, panels are warranted for twenty, twenty-
five years. Obviocusly if we can maximize that that would be
the plan but —-

MR. KRUSE: Okay. After that currently you're
planning on just repopulating it with trees; is that correct?
Although you may go ahead, redo new panels up there. But
currently is the plan to repcpulate it with trees?

MR. KEARES: Well, no. Our plan currently would be
to continue operating it as a solar facility.

MR. KRUSE: After the twenty-five year period?

MR. KEARES: Right, with new technology. What we
hear, you know, farms are dcing is after X amount of years
they are going in, putting in new technoliogy, new more
efficient paneis that, you know, could produce maybe more
energy.

MR, KRUSE: Kind of following up on Mr. Rose's point
about the fact that, you know, these Soxx actually have a
tendency to degrade, as you go in, plant grass in them, you

get freezing, thawing action, they will actually erode down

to a certain level so there will be -- definitely have to be
some -- lot of maintenance on these if you go past I don't
even know what the time period would be. I mean I don't have

any experience or much experience with just how much, you

know, a twenty-four foot high mound will erode with freezing,
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thawing, rain action over the years. You're going to get
wash-out of the top of that mound.

MR. KEARES: We recommend in our operating
maintenance agreement we did submit --

MR. KRUSE: You're going to take care of that under
your operations?

MR. KEARES: Absolutely. We are recommending in the
first year, first twe years, biannual inspections, quarterly
inspections, then we drop it as we want. Again keep in mind
as these berms develop, are seeded, are maintained with lawn
services or what have you I think -- I understand your
concern. I saw Bailey Station too. We are not going to have
that issue here.

MR. KRUSE: Okay. 1Is the netting, is it -- I think
it's polyester or polyethylene. Netting lasts for long time?
Is that twenty-five year netting?

THE WITNESS: Supposed to last more than twenty-five
years. Again it's, you know, it's designed to become part
of the landscape. That's the whole idea by Filtrexx. 7You
get to go out, build a berm, you have loose soil, any rain,
you have gullies, stuff washing off. That's the difficult
part about stabilizing it. Even if when you put down the
blanket, Filtrexx Soxx you have to stabilize it immediately.
As it grows, becomes part of the landscape, it becomes —--

MR. KEARES: Even with Bailey Station, leaves behind
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there and that was a bigger concern than the schlumping. We
were expecting it to schlump. That's part of the design. I
think maintenance is very important. You know, leaves -- 1
think our Soxx in the woods, that's what we are probably
going to be dealing with over there. We are going to have to
physically be removing those leaves to make sure Lhat we are
not --

MR. KRUSE: Particular Soxx over Bailey Station are
actually rotting out, you know. If you touched that £fiber,
you kick it a little bit it -- actually you can push a hole
in it very easily. But here you will have grass over it
within hopefully a month or so.

THE WITNESS: Quickly.

MR, KRUSE: That's your plan?

THE WITNESS: Correct.

MR. KRUSE: Put a little dirt behind it, in freont of
it, again a continuocus berm.

THE WITNESS: Yep. Part of the landscape.

MR. KRUSE: Okay. Can you go back to page eighteen
of twenty-two. You talked in the center -- in that center
chart looking at the two year storm. If you lock at berm
number one, it goes all the way tc the top of berm number
one.

THE WITNESS: That's correct.

MR. KRUSE: Same With two, three, four -- well, not
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four, but five, six are about there. But you're right at the
very top of those berms with the two year storm.

THE WITNESS: Right.

MR. KRUSE: When you get to a five, ten, twenty-£five,
Fifty year sLoOrm would you explain to everybody what happens,
because I think that's really key to this project, Mr.
Howell, is everybody wants to really feel good that these
Soxx are going to contain +his water or retain water Or if
it's not going to do that, it's going to bleed through it
slowly or whatever.

Can you take it from square one, make 1t, you Know,
so the average person can understand what your design was
based on?

THE WITNESS: Sure. You're locking at the upper
goxx. They are at the top of the hill. Those are the ones
collecting the largest --

MR. KRUSE: Maybe put it back to the other drawing
for a second.

THY WITNESS: Those upper SOXX are what is collecting
what I would call the largest upslope drainage. High point
is up along Scott Drive, this area as I trace ol Dogwood.
Soxx number cne, that Soxx 1s being asked to collect runofif
from approximately a 450 foot upslope area; whereas as they
go down the hill 5oxx, you know, there are horizontal

distance changes. They are staying on the same elevation.
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That Soxx is collecting the largest
we are coliecting the back of those
probably Scott, Dogwood, so in that
that Soxx being over top of the two
down the hill you will see more and
behind the Soxx.

Keep in mind each drainage
independently. Flow hits the Soxx,
impermeable. It does allow flow to

rate we measured is several factors

will allow to go through.

area. At that point

houses, wooded areas,
modeling it's showing
year storm. As you go

more storms get caught up

area was analyzed
Soxx is virtually
go through. Infiltration

higher than what Soxx

Especially as the Soxx becomes

stabilized, gets more growth no water will go through, held

up behind the Soxx, infiltrated in the ground.

do that anymore, go over the top,

spill to the next one.

When it can't

spill to the next one,

In discussing it with the township stormwater

engineer we did not assume there was even distribution across

the top of the Soxx.

areas. We modeled it accordingly.

We assume it would have dips in several

But all of that flow is

assuming there is no infiltration occurring whatsoever -~

Zero,

We know that's not going to happen.

We know that just

what we have modeled taking a factor of safety of ten is more

than adegquate.

You know what I think is really going to happen,

you're virtually going to see no water.

We have calculated
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flows of one CES at the bottom of the hill in a two year
storm. That's assuming no infiltration. That's applying
modeling calculations that aren't designed for small drainage
areas like this. That is not assuming there is a factor of
safety of ten. Tt's also assuming that all panels are
impervious, which they are not.

MR. KRUSE: When you 1cok at that top corner there,

if you take just your property there 1is about 280 feet to the

first SoxX.
THE WITNESS: Yes.
MR. KRUSE: If you look at a hundred year storm, a

hundred year storm 1is roughly 7.3 inches in twenty-four

hours.
THE WITNESS: Yes.
MR. KRUSE: So that's roughly what, eight inches
or —— well, it's geing to be somewhere around point six cubic

feet. You look at a section, just wondering why you took it
up to this corner. vou look at just cubic feet that one rain
generates, it's around 75 cubic feet, yet your retention
can't hold anywhere near that. only holds like fifteen cubic
feet.

THF, WITNESS: For a hundred year storm.

MR. KRUSE: It's going to overflow, which is exactly
what you said.

THE WITNESS: Designed to do, vyep.
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MR. KRUSE: The problem that I think people feel when
they look at this is that that overflow can occur very, very
quickly. You know, if you have intensity in a four to five
hour period most of that seven inch storm in a four to five
hour period you can have a lot of water coming down that
hillside. I think that's always been the problem with this
project.

THE WITNESS: I would disagree. If I could choose
any Soxx overtop it would be the top one. That's best one to
overtop. That's further away. I still have 300,000 cubic
feet of storage that stormwater has to go through, not
infiltration through to get down there.

Keep in mind flows we are talking about being
generated are coming off impervious we know doesn't exist.

We know it doesn't exist. We are assuming these flows are
occurring. This one CFS is occurring as if it was a parking
lot on the side of a hill, or half a parking lot.

MR. KRUSE: You're saying it's like asphalt, it's not
golng into the ground at all.

THE WITNESS: Right.

MR. KRUSE: It's geing to run over a Soxx. When it
hits that first Soxx, it runs over next one, next one, next
one,

THE WITNESS: Next one, next one, next one, all the

while being spread out across a thousand feet, you know, in




10

11

12

13

14

15

1o

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

D.L. HOWELL - 137

an east/west direction having more than ample opportunities
to infiltrate into the ground at a speed cof ten times less
what we are assuming it can do. Our calcs we show, all those
charts over there where you see elevations of overtopping,
that's all assuming there is no infiltration at all -- zero.
We know that's not the case. We know there is substantial
infiltration, especially when that water hits the first Soxx,
spreads cut across, yvou kncow, a distance of almost 1200 feet.
We know we are going to have substantial.

The beauty cof this thing, we don't need to spread
water out across that area. It's arriving at the Soxx spread
out already. You know, we are usually capturing runoff,
collecting it, discharging it into a level spreader, trying
to spread that flow back out before it continues down the
hill. 1In this case it's never collecting. It's arriving
spread out.

MR. KRUSE: You're saying you have sheet fiows all
across the property is essentially what you're dealing with,
no channel flow?

THE WITNESS: Sheet flow to the extent, you know, we
know there is going to be low areas, water is not flowing
over in some area. It's not a concern because there is rows
and rows and rows of Soxx opportunity to infiltrate all the
way down the hill between each one. So even if one blows out

here or there, even anywhere on-site it's, you know, the
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impact at the bottom -- T mean impact at the bottom by adding
all impervious was almost nothing. That's why we kind of
chose to go back, we will reanalyze this as if it's all
impervious, add triple row of Soxx, it's fine.

MR, KRUSE: Other question I have is back to
maintenance. If you do blow out a Soxx, you do have low
area, are you able to drive over these Soxx?

Shcould be akle to because they are going to ke grass
after a year or so, pretty much solid grass. You think
yvou're going to be akle to drive over them?

THE WITNESS: We don't want to drive over them if we
don't have to. If we do have to drive over them, like a
bobcat, we intend on fabricating like a ramp two guys lay
down. We would rather not drive overtop until 1t gets fully
stable.

MR. KRUSE: You're going to have to move dirt from
the road either directicn. You can see you're going to have
to cross those Soxx because you're in between the arrays,
solar arrays, so there is -- you have to cross them —-

THE WITNESS: Yes.

MR. KRUSE: -=- at some point. Unless you're going to
try and blow that dirt that far. I don't think that's going
to work.

THE WITNESS: No. In a repair you're not having to

transport a huge amount of material. You're just trying to
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take that area back to its original shape.

MR. KRUSE: One more question. What was it? Hold on
just a second. What is the film material going to be
composed of? Filtrexx claims this thing should be somewhere
around 300 pounds per lineal foot, which is slightly less
than gravity of water. So is it going to float or water
going to flow through it, weigh 1t down?

THE WITNESS: It is not going to float.

MR. KRUSE: Not going to float. All right.

PHE PRESIDENT: I think it would roll down the hill
pefore it would float.

THE WITNESS: T don't know roll. Just slide.

MR. KRUSE: It's not going to float.

THE WITNESS: It will not float.

MR. KRUSE: T think T asked this guestion a long time
ago. There is a lot of power that comes down or sun comes
down to these panels or light comes down, part of it
converted into electricity, part of it converted, reflects
back off into space, another part -- large part is converted
to heat. These panels are fairly low to the ground.

Are we going to have any burnout of the grass?

THE WITNESS: I was going to say L know Commissioner
Rose said he went, saw the Soxx. That was his first view of
them. My first view grass growing underneath was the

turnpike. I went around as well to that site. Longwood
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Gardens alsc. Those panels are all either as high or even
lower. They all have grass growing.

MR. KRUSE: There is room in there for air to pass
through. Here you're actually going to be -- your panels
going to be right down on top of the Soxx.

THE WITNESS: Just in that one spot. Just that one
spot. Everywhere else panel is up couple feet off the
ground. In that one area.

MR. KRUSE: Just have to fix it. If grass dies,
starts to erode, you just have to fix them.

I need to run through my notes. Let everybody else
take questions.

MR. YOUNG: So when I was out there I did notice that
there were areas where there was low spots, water was running
over it. What I noticed, unlike a berm where it starts to,
you know, create a groove, it's just a low spot that
continues to get low, doesn't actually like blow out.

THE WITNESS: Erodes out.

MR. YOUNG: If we had gone in there, made an earthen
berm, it started tc erode, you could theoretically lose a
whole section of a berm couple feet wide like we did in
Bailey Station when the basin wall collapsed.

Is it designed it can -- does it actually erode in

there?

What happens when you do get a low spot, water
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starts to fiow over there on the top one? It's designed to
have water flow over it?

THE WITNESS: It doesn't erode. That's the beauty
of it as opposed to a berm. If we were doing a berm here
we'd design them to have water flowing over them all the
time. It would be very difficult to not have to come back,
fix that little washed out gullies. There still may be sone
in areas in between. In this case netting Jjust acts like
erosion control planting to prevent that from happening.

MR. YOUNG: How lcng will the netting last
theoretically?

THE WITNESS: I believe it's twenty-five years.
They build retaining walls out of the exact same one. Idea
is it gets stabilized, becomes part of the landscape.

MR. YOUNG: Eventually vou're not able to seca?

THE WITNESS: By this time this thing should be in
the earthen berm part of the landscaping. You wouldn't be
able to distinguish it from the Soxx that's on -- that's not
a hump on the ground.

MR. YOUNG: What is the highest retaining wall you
have actually seen made out of this material?

TEE WITNESS: Out of these walls? Twenty-five feet,
thirty feet, Thére is a huge wall behind Acme in East
Bradford that's on one hundred.

MR. YOUNG: That's all I have.
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MR, KRUSE: Is it correct to say 1f any of this sheet
flow starts to channel, if you start to get channel flow in
the flat areas it's going to come up against these Soxx at a
concentrated point, correct?

THE WITNESS: Correct.

MR. KRUSE: Part of the maintenance may not be just
fix the Soxx. Part of the maintenance may be to fix the
channeled areas, grass areas.

THE WITNESS: Or fix any area that's eroding,
channelizing watexr.

MR. KRUSE: That may be a way to put it. Any erosion
shows up, it has to be repaired because even if it's flat
area it will start to channel, then it will come intc the
goxx. It will start to wear that portion of the Soxx out.

THE PRESIDENT: Any other questions from the Board?

MR. KRUSE: That's all I have.

THE PRESIDENT: Miss Camp, staff have any questions?

MR, McCLINTOCK: Mr, Howell, can we go back to
stabilization, when we move ontc the panel construction part.
I know that we haven't reviewed your latest submission.

We are waiting on paperwork. We got that Tuesday of this
week. So I don't know, did you put in his June 7th, 2012
responsge letter as an exhibit?

MR. JARQOS: Whose response?

MR. McCLINTOCK: Mr. Howell's. I'm sorry. It would
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be CST preliminary plan review three response letter.

MR. JAROS: I don't think we did.

Ms. CAMP: No.

MR. McCLINTOCK: This is in response to Mr., Rathman's
jetter dated April 19, 201Z, specifically comment seventeen.
The comment says with regard tc the construction seguence oOn
the E and S8 control notes, items p-8, P-9, P-10, are you
familiar with this comment?

THE WITNESS: T am.

MR. McCLINTOCK: Appears to talk about achieving full
site stabilization prior to installation of the Filtrexx S0xx
and solar panels. P-8 requires assoclated inspection of
approval. P-9 1ift temporary seeding slope protection, Then
p-10 states solar panels being installed after area's seeded,
slope protection installed.

THE WITNESS: That's correct.

MR. McCLINTCCK: Becker's understanding, it was our
understanding that the site will be stabilized with‘
vegetation and/or erosion control blanket, not just seeded
prior to installation of permanent Filtrexx Soxx. Item O
shall also be revised to reflect correct note.

Your response stated construction -- sequence of
construction will be revised accordingly to vegetated
stabilization of the site prior to installation of panels.

THE WITNESS: Correct.




10

i1

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

D.L. HOWELL - 744

MR. McCLINTOCK: I thought your statement a few
minutes ago said once it was seeded you could go to panel
construction. |

THE WITNESS: ©No, no. Once the area is seeded, any
area, just pick an area of the site, it is stabilized, I
believe it's agreed upon by myself, being the design
engineer, I'm ultimately responsible, by the Township, by the
Conservation District, once we all three agree on adeguate
stabilization, then the Soxx can be placed down. Once
they're in, then panels can be placed on.

MR. McCLINTOCK: That goes in concert with the same
letter regarding sufficient stabilization or vegetative
cover. We are going to figure out who makes that final call
for acceptance level of stabilization.

THE WITNESS: I would agree. Myself, I need to see
there is grass growing substantially, it's not going to rain,
you're not going to see areas eroding ocut. Once there is
stabilization, not just spotty grass but grass is growing,
then Scoxx can be down.

MR. McCLINTOCK: Since we haven't reviewed this
latest submission what happens if we determine that the
construction sequence has to change? What happens to the
tentative sort of, kind of official but unofficial NPDES

permit release?

THE WITNESS: We discussed that today in the office.
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We didn't want to think about it.

Answer is if the sequence is going to change, it
would be a huge problem. I would imagine the changes you're
going to want are additional detail or something that's more
conservative than we have. We are not geing to want
something like add all the panels before it's stabilized.
Any revision to the change will have me send the sequence
back te Joseph Sofrankc, Conservation District. I would
highlight out sections the Township wants changed, then he
would incorporate it into his adequate letter. I would give
him a new set of plans showing that new sequence. It would
not trigger any kind of new process through DEP or
Conservation District. It would just be a change to the
sequence.

MR. McCLINTOCK: One of the things I was thinking
about, you and I spoke about when we were on-site yesterday,
you were talking about potential for tiering or benching to
lay these Soxx on. Do you believe Mr. Sofranko -- I know you
can't speak for them. What do you think that will do to his
review, potential changes for his permit?

THE WITNESS: It won't change anything. We had
discussed with the Conservaticn District having the area what
we call prepped, meaning that no earth is going to be taken
out of that area or brought into that area. What we kind of

saw was 1f the slope was at that siope there will be a small
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area cut into the hill, small, like a foot or so small area
on the low side that creates a little ledge, bench. It's
dirt, neutral as far as what you need. We talked to the site
contractor how would he achieve that. May just be a matter
of, of course, this site is going to be grubbed, just having
the area staked, having a small loader with a blade going
along that hill, just carve out a little area, you know, a
foot foot and a half area.

One of the big things DEP wanted, words they used
was that they wanted to ensure the Soxx had intimate contact
with the ground, was not going up and over roots and going
around irregularities in the soil.

MR. McCLINTOCK: I think we also spoke yesterday,
Soxx that are on the Bailey Station site are thirty-two inch
Soxx, correct?

THE WITNESS: I believe so, yes.

MR. McCLINTOCK: Are you still contemplating the idea
maybe going to a smaller diameter Soxx, then putting them
more in a trapezoidal or triangular pyramid to achieve the
game height?

THE WITNESS: We have considered it. It certainly
isn't something we would be against doing. I haven't
discussed it with Mr. Keares. However we achieve that height
behind or upslope is all we really need.

MR. McCLINTOCK: Back to President Rose's question.
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I'm curious, long term maintenance of this if it does slump
or schlump down the hill, it squashes down, ease of
reconstituting that 27 inch height, seems like it might be
just go throw another one on top.

How does that physically practically happen once
all the panels are up? Once the site is in a sense stable or
trying to be stable how does that happen?

THE WITNESS: If it actually schlumps the way it did
at Bailey Station, which I don't think it will, but if it gid
we will come back, repair that section, cut that out, or
we will come back and in that area install smaller Soxx up on
the top. Whole area will be fililed back in or staked in.

We are talking about Filtrexx. There is some repairs can be
done. Best just to avoid a situation all together of
vegetation growing on after, adequate sunlight, ground
adequately prepared. Also have it maintained. Unfortunately
they get that way when they are never checked, left unchecked
for several years.

MR. KEARES: Can I just add I think your concern is
physically how do we go out there, replace a Soxx under a
panel or racking system that's 350 feet off the road.

When talking with the installer Weaver Mulch their
hose -- they have hoses 400 feet I think it was. So
legitimately we are going to drive up the road, gquys are

going out, cut out the section under the panel, you know,
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hand move it probably with wheelbarrows, you know, go replace
it. I know it sounds difficult but tc me I don't see where
the hesitancy 1s in that. The tripod I think is even, you
know, adds a little more confusion to that. But, you know,
thirty-two inch I think is, you know, you go in, you cut out
ten feet, fifty feet or two hundred feet.

MS. CAMP: Anybody who is a party to the hearing, do
you have any questions for Mr. Howell? State your name,

MR. CICHOWICZ: Mark Cichowicz, 1202 Scott Drive.

You referenced the maintenance plan, although you
said you weren't familiar with the particulars of it. While
you may not be familiar with everything that was just
submitted in the maintenance plan my gquestion is this. When
somecone goes in and conducts the inspection that maintenance
plan calls for, does that person then certify that the
inspection was conducted to the degree that the maintenance
plan called for and on the time schedule the maintenance plan
called for with some outside agency or with the County?

THE WITNESS: There is —-- true answer to that would
be yes. Way it's actually drafted there is an O and M check
list created for operation and maintenance. What would be
dene is that would be checked by somecone, a professional who
is certified to check that. That is not kept internally by
us. It's immediately shared with the Township, becomes

public record for everybody to look at. Those reports will
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be submitted on a regular basis.

We actually do this all the time. West Whiteland
requires every oOne of the underground stormwater structures
to be inspected. They, in fact, actually require you to send
out samples to a lab, make sure there is not like gas and,
you Know, 0il being pumped down there. So we inspect these
quarterly. We certify it, seal it, submit it ©o West
Whiteland, goes on record. They have one every single
quarter.

No secrets. It will be submitted.

MR. CICHOWICZ: Okay, thank you.

MR. HORNER: Wesley Horner, 1304 Scott Drive.

T haven't had a chance to roview this whole huge
stack of information. The Township did send, much
appreciated, a letter -— 1 guess an carly review letter --
T'm not sure how many exist =-- from Conservation District and
pEp jointly April 26 of this year and it's many, many pages
of requests. L can't get through 211 those but there is one
in particular that's curious. It relates to doing a
stability —-- slope stability test. Has that been done?

THF, WITNESS: Yes, it has neen done and that letter
has already been addressed. Part of our A-36 is the approval
of our addressing those comments.

MR. HORNER: Could you explain, 1'm curious, they

provide -- T'm not exactly sure what they are getting at,
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though my suspicion is that it might be the fact that it
would be borne out by sounds like some very important
infiltration testing results, which is great. Huge amount of
water might be going -- hopefully will go into the soil, into
the slope. The difference that I guess my concern is right
now, we can all remember like last fall when we had an
incredible amount of rainfall, what's on that slope right now
is taking a huge -- there is wonderful infiltration —-- huge
amount of that water is becoming evapctranspiration through
vegetation, root uptake, et cetera.

Now if, in fact, all the Soxx work, that water's
simply going to go into the ground. And sc I guess maybe
what DEP was getting at was what is going to happen. We are
not geing to have that evapctranspiration anymore. Probably
going to double or triple the volume of water that's getting
into the ground on steep slopes.

Is there any concern about what's going to happen as
a result of all that water getting into the ground, which on
the one hand is a good thing but, yocu know, is there any
stability issue there?

THE WITNESS: Again true answer is no. DEP was —-
concern was the Soxx would either not be stable with water
being held behind them or they would saturate, roll downhill,
become unstable. We hired a structural geologist, Gary

Cribbks, done tons of this work, toc come cut, meet with,
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review our calculations, prepare a study for DEP., In fact,
not to put words in his mouth, short answer was there is not
even anything close to being a problem at all. He put
together a very quick report, had calculations to back up
what was done. Becomes a nonissue.

MR. PIATT: Victor Piatt, 1342 Skyline Drive.

Just for my -- so I understand everything that's
been done so far from the last hearing in December --

MR. JAROS: January.

MR. PIATT: January. It was determined that you had
to revamp the water mitigation, the Soxx. So what's been
determined is that just those two other rows at the bottom in
the socutheast corner are enough to mitigate that treating all
panels as impervious? That's pretty much what has transpired
since the last meeting?

THE WITNESS: Pretty much, yeah. I mean keep in
nind we didn't model it as if it was impervious. I came,
testified how much lower my flows were than what acceptable
flows were. Then we reanalyzed it as if they were all
impervious. Because we were so under what we needed to ke,
we found out that it almost worked perfectly except for
reduction of the ten to the two storm, 75 percent required.
That's what triggered us to add three Soxx at the bottom, the
pyramid. Then we met all the —-

MR. PIATT: All the other Soxx will be single tubes?
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THE WITNESS: Correct.

MR. PIATT: Thirty-two inch diameter schlump to
twenty-five is what I believe was stated --

THE WITNESS: Correct.

MR. PIATT: -- previously.

Another question please. Once the trees are
removed, cutting the area, that whcle area except for
roadways will be put into turf; is that correct?

THE WIiTNESS: Correct.

MR. PIATT: Once that is established, the Soxx will
be laid on that?

THE WITNESS: Correct.

MR. PIATT: On the turf. Turf needs to be removed?

THE WITNESS: That area will be —-- wouldn't lay them
right on turf. That area would be prepped, shaved off.

MR. PIATT: Final guestion. If this is approved when
would you be doing turf? Would it be in spring or in the
fall?

THE WITNESS: If you're asking me as the engineer, I
would like to see it being done in the fall.

MS. CAMP: Any other parties have questions for Mr.
Howell?

(Witness excused)

MS. CAMP: Qkay, Mr. Jaros?

MR. JAROS: That was it with respect to witnesses. I
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do have exhibits that I'd just like To enter into the record.
These are egsentially letters in support of the proiject. &
can go through them guickly. To my understanding they have
been received by the Township.

Exhibit A-37 was a correspondence from John LeVan,
President, Board of Trustees, Coatesville Area Public
Library, dated March 10, 2012.

A-36, electronic correspondence from Joni Bommelyn
to Chairmanrn Rose dated March 15, 2012,

Exhibit 39 March 23, 2012 correspondence from Penn
Future FEnergy Center to the Board of Commissioners.

Exhibit A-40 is March 27, 2012 correspondence from
Chester County Economic Development Council to Board of
Commissioners.

Exhibit A-41 Aprii 11, 2012 correspondence from
Coatesville Area School District to Board of Commissioners.

Exhibit A-42 May 7, 2012 correspondence from Western
Chester County Chamber of Commerce to Board of Commissioners.

Exhibit A-43 May 31, 2012 electronic correspondence
from resident Sandy Whiteman to the Board of Commissioners.

Exhibit A-44 February 2, 2012 electronic
correspondence from Jose Lopez, VA Medical Center Regional
Counsel in response to my letter of January 11, 2012,

Copies of all those have been premarked and

submitted to the Board and to Miss Camp.




190

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

2.3

24

25

754

MR. YOUNG: Will someone tell the School District my
name 1is Josh, not John.

MR. JAROS: Will do.

With that, I just have a few closing comments
and I can be brief if the Board permits.

Members of the Board, we began this process
approximately eighteen months ago. We have now proceeded
through our seventh conditicnal use hearing. We have
essentially addressed every issue that we have been presented
with. Few of those issues, not an exhausted list, we have
reduced the size of the facility originally proposed; we have
increased buffering and screening; we have provided access;
we have modified our stormwater management design; we have
provided public water and sewer to surrcunding property
owners. We have labored through an individual permit NPDES
permitting process which usually is not part of a conditiocnal
use hearing process. It's done at the latter land
development portion of the development.

I believe it's a true testament to my cliént and his
team to have been able to listen te the concerns of the
Township and community and respond in a positive manner in
order tc address the many concerns that he has been able to
address. We may not have been able to make a believer out of
everyone but we have done our best to try and address issues

of concern to the community, especiaily those of the township
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residents who live in close proximity to the facility.

We have now navigated through three separate
applications, that being the text amendment, conditional use
application and preliminary final land development
appiication which essentially is required by the Township as
part of the conditicnal use. We now stand before you and
request the Board to schedule public deliberations on the
application and to issue a decision on all three of the
applications at your earliest possible convenience.

We thank the Township for its time and its efforts
and I have to say in over twenty-five years of practice I
believe I have never been invelved in more of a give and take
between a client applicant, the Township, the residents on a
particular land development application such as this. BAnd I
think it deserves kudos and applaud everyone involved in
this. And it's been quite an experience. We thank you.

That is the request we have before the Board.

Ms. CAMP: You alsc move for admission of --

MR. JAROS: Move for admission of Applicant's A-1
through A-44.

M5. CAMP: Board have any objection to any of those
exhibits?

Any parties have any objection to any of those
exhibits being admitted?

They are so admitted.
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(Exhibit Nos. A-1,2,3,5,6,7,8,9,10 and A-29 through
A-44, inclusive, entered into evidence.)

M5. CAMP: You didn't have any cbijection to Board
exhibits that I introduced this evening?

MR. JAROS: None.

{(Exhibit Nos. B-15 through B-19, inclusive, entered

into evidence.)

MS. CAMP: So applicant I guess closes its case?

MR. JAROS: We do.

M3. CAMP: Do any of the parties have any additional
evidence they wish to present?

Okay. Does the Board want to go off the record,
discuss timing of what is the next step?

{(Recess)

M5. CAMP: Okay. Board would like to continue the
conditiconal use hearing until August 9th, 2012 at 6 PM. The
reason being is that the Operation and Maintenance Report
that was submitted tonight as A-35, fhe Board thinks it's
important to have their consultants review that. To the
extent there are review comments that need to be put into the
recerd, they would like to have it in the record. So we are
going to close this hearing, continue it until August 9th.
2012 & PM., No further notices, no further postings.

(Hearing was continued at 8:30 PM, to reconvene on

Thursday, August 9, 2012 at 6:00 PM.)
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CERTIFICATTE

I, Colleen M. Pimer, hereby certify that these
proceedings are contained fully and accurately in the notes
taken by me upon the hearing of the above matter and that

this is a true and correct transcript of the same.

sl Gimerd

Colleen M. Pimer
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BEFORE THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
CALN TOWNSHIP

CHESTER COUNTY, PENNSYLVANIA

IN RE: Application of COATESVILLE SOLAR )
INITIATIVE, LLC., Seeking Conditional Use )
Pursuant to Sections 155-11.C(8), )
155-36.1 and 155-36.G(3) of the Caln )
Township Zoning Ordinance )

Calin Township Municipal Building
253 Municipal Drive
Thorndale, Pennsylvania

Thursday, January 19, 2012
6:30 PM

BEFORE THE BOARD

VINCENT ROSE, President

CHARLES W. KRAMER, Vice-President
JAMES KRUSE, Member

JOSEUA YOUNG, Member

LORRAINE TINDARC, Member

APPEARANCES :

BUCKLEY, BRION, McGUIRE, MORRIS & SOMMER
By: KRISTIN S. CAMP, ESQUIRE '
on behalf of the Board of Commissioners

RILEY, RIPER, HOLLIN & COLAGRECO
By: JOHN A. JAROS, ESQUIRE
on behalf of the Applicant

ALSO PRESENT:

JEFFREY McCLINTOCK, Township Engineer
GREGORY PROWANT, Township Manager
CORY RATHMAN, Township Consultant

ORIGINAL
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WITNESS

Kathleen Pomorski

sworn Testimony

Wesley R. Horner

Sworn Testimony

Michele C. Adams

sworn Testimony
Cross-Examination

EXHIBITS

A-28 (Revised Plan)

INDEX

583

591

608
622

VA Hospital-1 (12/28/11 Letter)

Horner-1 (Horner Curriculum Vitae)
Horner-2 (Adams Curriculum Vitae)

Horner-3 (1/19/12 Memo)

Robinson-1 (1/12/12 Documents)

MARKED ADMITTED
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585 586
593 685
609 685
612 685
680 -
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PROCEEDINGS

THE PRESIDENT: I would like to reopen the
Coatesville Solar Initiative project use of the solar power
facility.

Miss Camp?

MS. CAMP: Last hearing on this also was on December
8th, 2011. And I also want to indicate that I had previously
marked as Board exhibit 6 the letter from Township Planning
Commission dated December 28, 2011. That letter indicates
that at the December 13th Planning Commission meeting they
voted to recommend approval of the conditional use
application contingent upon all terms of the November 23,
2011 Township review letter and all conditions being
addressed, along with the Board of Commissioners'
reconsidering the twenty-five foot setback on the northern
end of the property for further discussion and consideration,

50 that motion was passed by Planning Commission
three to zero. I would like that to be marked as a Board
exhibit. So far I have fourteen Board exhibits.

Mr. Jaros, do you have that?

MR, JAROS: Give me one second.

MS., CAMP: I had previously identified B-6 as being
an exhibit from the Planning Commission because we didn't
have it. I have the date of the letter.

MR. JAROS: That's correct. I have that as well,
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M5. CAMP: One other procedural matter I think the
record should be clear on is it is a new year. There is a
new Board of Commissioners that's sitting here in this
hearing. ILorraine Tindaro was not a Commissioner in 2011,
did not sit for the prior conditional use hearings. I
believe Miss Tindaro has obtained copies of transcripts.

MS. TINDARO: Correct.

MS. CAMP: Has reviewed them,

MS. TINDARO: Correct.

M5. CAMP: Would like to participate in the decision.
I wanted to let applicant know of that fact, let him
decide -- let your client decide -~ they don't have to do it
right now -- at some point in time you have to decide whether
or not you have any objection to Miss Tindaro participating
in the application, in the decision-making process.

MR. JAROS: We have discussed that. First off, Miss
Tindaro, welcome to our conditional use application hearing.

And we have discussed it internally. BApplicant has
no objection to Miss Tindaro participating in the rest of the
conditional use hearing and decision on the matter.

M5. TINDARO: I thank you very much. T have taken
this very seriously and I turned myself into the project in
all my spare moments. I admit I have been involved in this
and want to say thank you very much.

MR. JAROS: You're welcome.
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MS. CAMP: Okay. We closed the hearing -- applicant
closed the hearing finishing their case in chief at the
conclusion of the last hearing. But Mr. Jaros I believe
would like to make a few statements.

MR. JAROS: I would. Thank you, Miss Camp. First
off, for the record you made reference to the last
conditional use hearing on December 8th.

MS. CAMP: Was i1t December 13th?

MR. JAROS: It was December 13th.

MS. CAMP: I apologize.

MR. JAROS: That's my reccllection.

THE PRESIDENT: That's correct.

MS. CAMP: Sorry about that.

MR. JAROS: That's ckay. I wanted to state on the
record and inform the Board of Commissioners on two issues
that have occurred since the last conditional use hearing.
As you may recall, there was a representation by applicants
that it had decreased its northern perimeter buffer to
twenty-five feet which it had the ability to do under the
text amendment currently under consideration.

We -- Mr. Keares has met with the residents and
parties ~- most of them. I won't say all of them. But since
the last conditional use hearing he has had discussions with
regard to that northern perimeter buffer. We have heard the

concerns of the residents. The applicant has modified its
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plan and would accept as a self-imposed condition that that
northern perimeter buffer be expanded to one hundred feet
along the northern perimeter.

There is a plan behind me which we will mark as
Applicant's Exhibit A-28, which is a cclored rendering of the
site which shows that ncrthern perimeter buffer.

(Exhibit No. A-28 marked for identification.)

MR. JAROS: We would accept any questions on that
from the Board, the staff or ladies andg gentiemen of the
audience at the chosen time to discuss that further, but T
wanted to get that clear, that we are now back to proposing a
one hundred foot buffer on the northern perimeter in response
to what we heard from the residents.

Second, the Township is also aware, this has been
discussed in testimony with respect to a public sewer line
within Scott Drive and Dogwood Lane on the northern perimeter
as well. The applicant had represented through its testimony
that it would accept as a self-imposed condition a
requirement to install a public sewer line in that vicinity.
And we believe the investigation at the time showed there
were twenty-one properties that would be affected by
installation of that line for connection into that line at a
future date.

Two, in discussions again with parties and residents

who would be impacted, it was made known to us there was a
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concern that several, if not all, of those existing homes
have on-site septic systems and there was a concern with
respect to the cost associated with having to tie into such a
public sewer line when it was installed, because we all are
aware of the Township Zoning Code requirement that says once
such a public sewer line is installed, dedicated, accepted,
the Township has the ability to make residents within

a certain proximity of that line to tie in within six months.

My client has had discussions with those twenty-one
affected property owners and has -- Mr. Keares corrects mae,
it's twenty-eight impacted property ownersg, and has made a
representation to them that he would cover their costs
associated with tying into that line, albeit for a fixed
period which we have to further define with the Township
Municipal Authority should this project be approved and move
forward,

50 I wanted to get those two representations out on
behalf of the applicant on the record, so the ladies and
gentlemen here in the audience who are impacted have heard
from the applicant with respect to those two issues.

M5. CAMP: I'm not sure that the Board would impose
that as a condition of their approval. If that's something
that applicant has agreed to on the side, that's something
can be a private agreement.

MR. JAROS: Understoocd.
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M5. CAMP: I don't necessarily believe this Board
would —-

MR. JAROS: Understood. In defense of those parties
in the audience who have had those discussions outside the
context of these hearings, I think there was a reluctance
that applicant wasn't going to make that commitment in a
pubiic setting. That's what we wanted to do here this
evening at the outset.

MS. CAMP: Right. But I didn't want those parties to
misunderstand, it is not this Board's -- they are not going
Lo be parties to that contract or agreement. They are not
going to be responsible for enforcing that contract.

MR. JAROS: Understood.

M5. CAMP: To the extent Mr. Keares —- I'm not
suggesting that he would not -- but to the extent he doesn't
live up to that contract, these parties should not come, ask
this Board to help them or enforce that. I want that to be
very clear.

MR. JAROS: Understcod. Thank you.

MS. CAMP: It's also not a zoning requirement., It's
a separate chapter of the Caln Code that regulates sewer,
would require -- Chapter 128 of the Caln Code that would
require once public sewer line is installed, property owners
within one fifty feet to connect. Just so the record is

clear, it's not in the zoning code that requires that.
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That's based on state law.

UNIDENTIFIED VOICE: May I say something?

MS. CAMP: Relating to what?

UNIDENTIFIED VOICE: It's not a question.

M5. CAMP: It's not appropriate. If you're a party
you may make a statement.

MR. KRUSE: I have a question concerning the new
drawings. How many solar panels do you now have up there?

It was 6.2 megawatts system roughly. Where are you at right
now?

MR. KEARES: Seven peint two.

MR. KRUSE: It was 7.2. I'm sorry.

M5. CAMP: Bob has been previously identified as a
witness and sworn. He is still sworn in respending to these
questions. Bob Keares,

MR. KEARES: There's 26,424 panels. We lost a lot of
panels, Mr. Kruse, but we changed the -- we were using 230
watt panels in the original. Now we jumped it up to 290 watt
which is --

MR. KRUSE: Higher efficiency large size or whatever
for panel. You didn't move any panel down or move any panel;
you more or less cut panels off when you put in a hundred
foot buffer zone?

MR. KEARES: Yes.

MR. KRUSE: Nothing moved down into very steep slopes
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is what you're saying?

MR. KEARES: Correct.

MR, KRUSE: Is there any change in this, how you're
planning on building this since you have changed buffer zone,
you really haven't changed your construction preccess in any
manner?

MR. KEARKS: No, sir.

MR, KRUSE: You're going to start in the steep
slopes, not very steep slopes, and that's where you're really
going to start your construction; is this true?

MR. KEARES: I think seguence of construction brings
us through the road but as far solar panel, it will be up
from top down, yes.

MR. KRUSE: Up at the top. Those are steep slopes up
there, not very steep slopes?

MR. KEARES: That's correct.

MR. HOWELL: Top is not even -- that is the flattest
part of the slope. It moves in steep, very steep.

MR, KRUSE: You're going to build this I think from
east to west. You're going to -- you're not geing to build
downhill or one section, build pod, because I think the PECO
requirement says that you have to certify a certain area,
certain number of solar panels to a customer, correct?

I'm not sure of the exact terminology.

MR. KEARES: We would have to commission
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a certain -- I mean our intent would be to commission the
entire project. We would build a row at a time, if you will.

MR. KRUSE: That's what I was asking more or less
from east to west, you pretty much build row by row by row as
much as you could?

MR. KEARES: VYes, sir.

MR. KRUSE: You really haven't changed anything about
the fence, buffer zone or twelve foot other than you
relocated it, you haven't change actual construction of it or
anything like that; is that correct --

THE WITNESS: That's correct.

MR. KRUSE: -- with your new drawing?

MR. JGAROS: That's correct.

MR. KRUSE: Okay.

MR. JAROS: Just to be clear, Mr. Kruse, not to go
off on a tangent but the hundred foot setback, if I may walk
over here --

M5. CAMP: Do you have a smaller version of that to
give to us?

MR. JAROS: Unfortunately not.

M5, CAMP: We need to make sure we get those.

MR. JAROS: If I may, if everyone can see me —-- if
you can't let me know -- the hundred foot perimeter from the
top has been established on this plan A-28. Intent would be

to install again approximately twenty-five feet of new
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plantings along the property line with those residences, some
iess over here in the western side, and trying to maintain as
much of the existing vegetation within that a hundred feet as
depicted on the diagram as well. Then the fence would begin
one hundred feet in from northern property line.

MR. KRUSE: Ckay. But you wouldn't have a big
problem turning that around, putting buffer trees right next
te the fence? I mean actually gives everybody impression of
their backyard they have right now or is there a problem with
that?

MR. JAROS: If you remember, Mr. Kruse, there was
testimony by Mr. Orsatti that because of the elevation of the
property he felt that to -- in order to obtain most type of
opaque screen we can construct it would be better to
construct it at the higher elevation, ie at the property line
for those homecwners who would be impacted.

MR. KRUSE: Okay. And since you have opened it from
applicant T'm going to sneak in a question. The Filtrexx
S0xx, can you get those in green color?

Township engineer took me out to another site where
they installed Filtrexx Soxx. Black Soxx shows up, you know,
they really show up. Do they come in green color or that
pretty much impossible? Do you -- grass will come up fast
enough that we won't have a problem.

MR. HOWELL: I don't know offhand if they come in
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green. I can certainly find out easily.

MR. KRUSE: Just a suggestion. You don't have fo. I
will shut up now.

MR. JAROS: For the record that was Mr. Howell.

MR. KRAMER: Just to confirm, I think I heard you
correctly but maybe I didn't. The fence is going to come at
a hundred feet and the tree buffer is going to be on property
owners' side of the fence, correct?

MR. KRUSE: Of the hundred foot.

MR. JAROS: The planted berm that we are going to
construct will be on our side of the property but at the
property line. And then the existing vegetation will be
behind it or to the south to remain as much as possible. And
then the fence.

M5. CAMP: What is the width of the buffer that you
will be planting at your property line?

MR. JAROS: About twenty-five feet approximately,
Again it varies in different stages but approximately
twenty-five feet of new plantings.

MR. KRAMER: That's going te be right at the property

line?
MR. JAROS: Correct. On our side of the property.
MR. KRAMER: Understood, understood. I was wondering
was it moving back to -~ was the buffer trees moving back to

right on the fence or was it staying at the property line.
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Okay. That's all I have.

THE CHAIRMAN: Just a gquick question just to clarify
the representation of the yellow line, then red line. So red
line was what was white previously, buffer, yellow line now
represents what you're proposing.

MR, KEARES: No.

MR. ORSATTI: Yellow line just defines the length and
the location of the buffer. It's just a reference line.
There is a red line that represents the property line. You
can see it,

THE PRESIDENT: Now I understand.

MR. ORSATTI: Was that your question?

THE PRESIDENT: That answers part of my guestion.

The -- can you point where the buffer is a hundred feet and
where it is not on that yellow line, red line, or just point
to me where the hundred foot buffer is now.

Where is there a hundred feet, where is there less?

MR. JAROS: I'm going to try =--

M5. CAMP: They are referring to exhibit A-28.

MR. JAROS: A-28, I'm pointing to one on fonight's
screen. A hundred foot buffer is in this vicinity
(indicating). It remains pretty consistently a hundred feet.
The only variation has to do with the width of this
twenty-five foot planted buffer within that hundred foot

buffer. As you can see it maintains the full twenty-five
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feet in this vicinity, ie the ecastern most portion. As we
come around, get to the western side, because of the
contemplated water and sewer line going in, the buffer dces
not extend the full twenty-five feet in that vicinity.

THE PRESIDENT: A hundred feet?

MR. JAROS: I'm trying to think of a way to better
describe. Think of a hundred foot distance from the property
line into the property, within the first twenty-five feet our
planted landscape buffer, then witﬁin the remaining
seventy-five feet existing vegetation remains, if that helps
you.

THE PRESIDENT: Where the yellow line is represented
you have property line buffer, whether it's existing or
you're planting whatever there is, a mix, whatever that is,
then fence?

MR. JAROS: Correct.

THE PRESIDENT: Then your solar panels?

MR. JAROS: Correct.

MR. KRUSE: Your new drawing leaves bottom part open
for wildiife; is that correct?

MR. JAROS: Bottom portion essentially remains the
same. For those ladies and ogentlemen from Carver Court,
again everything we had testified to with respect to location
of the panels on the southerly side and existing vegetation

as you can see on exhibit A-28 will remain.
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MR. ORSATTI: Hundred feet alsc gives ability for
wildlife to move through that buffer at any given point.

MR. KRUSE: They can move through that buffer.

MR. ORSATTI: Correct. And they will.

MS, CAMP: OCkay. Does the Board have any other
questions of the applicant based on the new exhibit
presented?

Do any of the parties have any questions of the
applicant based on -- specifically based on the new evidence
presented by the applicant this evening? Please stand, state
your name. Mr. Horner?

MR. HORNER: Wesley Horner, 1304 Scott Drive. Just a
minor point. Have you folks looked at -- I'm assuming that
the twenty-five feet means clearing if you're installing new
vegetation?

MR. JAROS: Not necessarily. I will ask Mr. --—

MR. ORSATTI: If we find good tree or series of
trees, keep existing trees, continue the buffer bn either
side of that tree.

MR. HORNER: In many areas there are downed trees.
It's a jungle of invasives,

MR. ORSATTI: Yes, sir.

MR, HORNER: You have probably seen that.

I's there any problem with -- I brought this up

before, the utility corridor with whole bunch of stuff that
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frequently goes ~- has problems but you see any difficulty
installing that twenty-five foot buffer with new vegetation
and keeping those utilities intact?

MR. ORSATTI: We are going to, as John said, the
twenty-five foot is just a dimensicnal thing. We are going
to work it out in the field. 1If the buffer has to extend
thirty feet in sometimes, other places stop, save tree or
stay out of we'll do that in the field.

MR. JAROS: Let me also interject if this project is
approved and moves forward, next stage is a land development
plan that has to be reviewed by Township as well. So we
would hope that, again assuming the project moves forward,
that this issue of landscaping, plantings, locations, what
clean-up has to be done within that area could be further
developed through a land development plan application.

M5. CAMP: Any other parties? Please stand, state
your name. Just remember she has the hardest job so go slow,
speak clear.

MS. WHITEMAN: Sandy Whiteman, 1214 Scott Drive. I
just want to be clear it's property line, then planted
evergreens, then the natural woods, then fence; is that
correct? We all thought it was the other way.

MR. ORSATTI: No. It remains exactly same as it was
before, except buffer goes from twenty-five feet to one

hundred feet. Property line, twenty-five feet of new buffer,
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seventy-five feet of existing vegetation, then fence.

MS. WEHITEMAN: That has us confused. We thought it
was property line, seventy-five feet, then twenty-five foot
buffer of new plantings.

MR. ORSATTI: No, no. Reason we are putting
twenty-five foot buffer closer to the residences is to
establish better effective screening. Grade does fall off in
the residential areas down the siopes. Higher we put those

new pine trees, more effective they are going to be on the

slope.

MS. WHITEMAN: All right. I want to be clear.

MR. KEARES: We would be open to discussion on that
because the twenty-five foot buffer also is -- in my opinion

we are going to go out there with a designated group to say
this tree is going to stay or it doesn't stay, you know.
Mr. Horner said if there is invasive stuff like that, we want
to make it as pretty as possible. With the utility lines
that are there, that easement, it's prohibiting us to go
right on the property line anyway. So with the natural
buffer that's going to be built there, it's probably best
thing, especially if we do something with the sewer around
the back there where there is going to have to be twenty foot
opening anyway. They won't let us go any nearer any way.

I saw this. I said that's good. Let's go with

that. We'll, you know, present it that way.
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MS., WHITEMAN: Okay. Thank you.

MS. CAMP: Any other parties have questions for this
witness?

MR, NELMS: My name is Brad Nelms, N-E-L-M-3§, 1203
Scott Drive. I was just curious, the pine trees with --
after pine trees going down the slope, you will have all the
woods. Won't they prevent pine trees from growing?

I'm just --

MR. ORSATTI: No, no. We do it all the time. I mean
if you have large shade tree existing in the wooded area
you're going to preserve -- obviously shape of that tree will
affect the pine tree. We wiil do our best to keep pine trees
in open area or we will prune the branches of that deciduous
tree to allow the pine tree to grow.

MR. KEARES: If I can, the whole reason for pine
trees was to block your view of the sclar farm. We will
continue to do what best fits what is out there naturally,
you know. Again there is no intentions of going and plowing
over twenty feet or twenty-five feet, putting natural buffer
in. But, you know, we are going to work tcgether, make sure
that's, you know, something that is aesthetically pleasing to
everyone,

M3. CAMP: Okay. Any other parties have questions
of the applicant based on new evidence? Mr. Cichowicz?

MR. CICHOWICZ: Mark Cichowicz. I confess,
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Mr, Keares, that I misunderstood the bhuffer too. I believed
it was going to be along the fence line. So I guess my --
one of my questions is how differently would it be to put it
along the fence line.

I understood you just answered something regarding
potential of building. I didn't quite understand where you
meant that you would have to leave open for the possibility
of putting sewer line or some other thing because of the
easement.

I guess the other not really gquestion but even if it
didn't cover the fence it would be much preferable I think to
have evergreens seventy-five feet away. That would if --
there was a question Mr. XKruse asked earlier that would
preserve current view of it. And I think, like I said, I
didn't -- I would be happy, more than happy to give up
benefit putting it up higher in return for having the same
view.

MR. KEARES: From our standpoint we are clearly open
if it's on fence line at twenty-five feet. It was our
understanding, our professionals, we directed them how do we
get that view blocked from the neighbors. So again I agree.
I think it would be better along fence. Again we are going
based on information. We were totally open for that.

MR. CICHOWICZ: Is there any problem with easement or

potential to build sewer as you mentioned that would prevent
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it from being moved back?

MR. KEARES: I'm not sure on specifics of that.

From what I understood from teday, from a meeting, was
there's sewer line placed, there is twenty, twenty-five feet
easement, that we can't plant on that. We can't do anything
on that. That would have to be maintained. So I don't see
why we couldn't do a twenty-five or fifty foot natural
buffer, twenty-five foot easement for sewer, then twenty-£five
planted buffer as I'm thinking out loud right now.

MR. CICHOWICZ: Okay. Thank you.

M5. CAMP: Okay. Any other parties have questions
of the applicant based on the new evidence? Okay.

So applicant would move to admit exhibits and nobody
has any objection. Ckay.

Let's start with the parties. As we go down through
my list, Kathleen Pomoroski from Coatesville VA. Stand.
You're going to have to be sworn by the court reporter.

KATHLEEN POMCROSKI
being duly sworn or affirmed was examined and testified as
follows:

MS. POMORSKI: Kathleen Pomoroski, P-0-M-0O-R-0-S-K-1I.

M5. CAMP: Identify again who you are, what your
position with Coatesville Veterans Hospital is.

MS. POMORCSKI: I'm public affairs officer with

Coatesville VA Medical Center.
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S0 on December 28th Ccoatesville VA Medical Center
director sent a letter to the developer and I think most
of the parties here expressing that we discovered that the
access road as it was to be built now would be built directly
over our Medical Center utilities of T think it was
electricity, sewer, water.

And in 1964 Coatesville Veterans Affairs Medical
Center owned that area where the access road is but it was
sold to Coatesville School District. There is a quick claim
deed between Department of Veterans Affairs as the name now
and Scheol District regarding this area. So there are
concerns that 1if the access road were to be constructed, that
it could impact our operations. So at this time the letter
essentially said that we ask for the developer to consider
another place for the access road and if that can't be done,
then we need a plan how they would accommodate our concerns
and construct the access road over the easement. That's one
concern.

Right now Mr. Jaros has sent a letter back to our
counsel. It's being reviewed through VA Department of
Veterans Affairs real estate specialist.

The other issues as we have said before is that it
has been implied that Coatesville VA Medical Center would
purchase solar farm energy. That's not the case. So just

wanted to reiterate there is no agreement, actual or implied,
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with any representative for any future purchases. And in any
kind of decision that Coatesville VA Medical Center shouldn't
be seen as a potential purchaser, especially if its ability
to purchase or not purchase solar farm energy has any bearing
on the Board's decision.

Lastly, I want -- I think this was disclosed in a
letter as well, I know that part of the -- in some way our
medical center well is located on one of the parcels that
needs to be rezcned. We want to make sure that the --
there are environmental considerations related to that.

And I think that pretty much covers the letter.
That's about all I have to say.

M5. CAMP: Do you want the letter of December 28,
2011 to be marked as an exhibit?

MS. POMOROSKI: Yes.

MS. CAMP: We will mark it as VA Hospital Exhibit-1.

(Exhibit No. VA Hospital-1 marked for
identification.}.

MS. CAMP: Mr. Jaros, do you have any objection to
admission of VA Hospital Exhibit 17?

MR. JAROS: I have no objection. Buf I think for
completeness on these issues I would like to request that my
letter of January 11, 2012 be admitted as well. I don't know
if Miss Pomoroski has any objection to that.

MS. POMORCSKI: No.
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Ms. CAMP: Do you have a copy of that?

MR. JAROS: I have one with me. I will provide it to
you at the break,

MS. CAMP: Okay. What is the date again?

MR, JAROS: It's dated Januvary 11, 2012.

MS., CAMP: It was from ycu to?

MR. JAROS: Director Jose Lopez, Regional Counsel
Philadelphia VA Medical Center.

MR. KRAMER: Can we have a copy of that?

MR. KRUSE: Can we have a copy to read?

MS. CAMP: At the break we can have copies made.

MS. POMOROSKI: I don't know if you want to put the
quick claim --

MS. CAMP: All the attachments =-- December 28 had
varicus attachments relating to transfer of the property from
the Hospital to the Coatesville School District. Excuse me.
So all of the attachments to that letter are also marked as
VA Hospital Exhibit 1 will be admitted. Thank you for your
help on that.

(Exhibit Nec. VA Hospital-1 entered into evidence.)

MR. YOUNG: Just clarification. Are you saying VA
would not purchase or it's not taking a position? At some
point it could enter an agreement?

MS. POMOROSKI: At this point no, we can't endorse it

or make any speculations really about cur ability to purchase
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it. We have to purchase things based on federal acquisition
requirements which are pretty extensive and require putting
it out to bid for energy to even consider the solar farm
energy as I understand it. As I understand it we would not
be able to consider it until it was close to operational.
And like I said, for us to buy energy it has to be -- bid has
to be put out. Ultimate deciding factor is Department of
Veterans Affairs. They are the owners of the land. They are
the VA Medical Center. It's United States Department of
Veterans Affairs who actually really regulates those types.

MR. YOUNG: You're saying there is no guarantee you
would buy, no guarantee you wouldn't buy it either. It was
put out to bid, they were accepted as bid, they could be the
supplier of energy.

MS. POMOROSKI: That is correct. I would like to
point out at this time we have no plans to put it out to bid.

MR. YQUNG: Qkay.

MS. POMORCSKI: We have deals and/or -- not deals.
That's the wrong word. Contracts with energy supplier right
now. So it would be a long time before anything like that
would happen.

MR, YOUNG: My other question on the text amendment,
isn't it, since it's officially United States government that
owns it, aren't you exempt from all local municipality rules?

MS5. POMOROSKI: That's -- something like that I'm not
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exactly sure, but I know there are special considerations.
I'm pretty sure we are not bound related toc our parcels and
things by the Township regulations. That's the way I kind of
heard it at some point,.

MR. YOUNG: Your ccncern is -- I'm trying to weigh
your concerns because you're saying you're concerned about
the text amendment but yet you're exempt from most of our
rules anyway. B35o you were saying that you're concerned about
the text amendment change as it relates to your parcels but
yet you're exempt from most of our rules.

MS. POMOROSKI: We are not concerned about parcels.

I think it was resclved at the last meeting. Concern mainly
at this point is that the access road is to be built directly
over our utilities, cur main water lines. If those were in
construction somehow disabled it would be a pretty big
problem., We have almost seven hundred beds for the veterans.,
So I mean it's a big concern. That's our major concern.

MR. KRUSE: Surely VA Hospital or U.S., government has
designs for passing over water lines and et cetera. They
have designs for everything. So I would assume there is some
kind of standard out there to cross over your water lines.
I'm sure the engineering firm would just have to follow those
standards.

MS. POMOROSKI: I would agree that's possible but

right now it's a legal matter that needs to be worked out
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before any type of discussions could cccur. There is legal
things that had to be worked out. That's where we are at.
The letter is going, right people are seeing it. So once
that gets worked out, then we can move forward. I think
there is disagreement about what -- between our counsel and
Mr. Jaros about what our actually =-- actual authority is in
saying they need our permission to deo it, which is what our
stand is right now.

THE PRESIDENT: I have a question. The well that
you're referring to in your letter, is that on VA Hospital
property -—-

M5. POMOROSKI: Yes.

THE CHAIRMAN: -- or elsewhere?

M5, POMOROSKI: VA property. It's 39-3139.1-E. It's
our well house plot. T know it was -- we got a letter about
rezoning that. One of the things that we were rezoning is
why we came to one meeting to find out why our property was
being rezoned. I forget what the actual answer was. I don't
think it was a concern. Only thing is that we want to point
out that it's there, that any environmental considerations
that need to be made are made.

THE PRESIDENT: Do we know approximately if it's on
that drawing?

MR. KRUSE: Yes, it is.

THE PRESIDENT: Do we know where 1t is?
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MR. KRUSE: White dot in the bottom right hand
corner, right about that.

MR. McCLINTOCK: You didn't touch the screen, did

You?

MR. KEARES: No.

MS. CAMP: Mr. Keares is just pointing to --

THE PRESIDENT: I want to be clear on where the well
is.

MS. CAMP: John, describke it so the record is clear.

MR, JAROS: For the record on exhibit A-28 on the
bottom right-hand portion of the exhibit there is an area
that shows grading around our proposed driveway. The well
house is right below the proposed driveway.

MS. CAMP: Thank vyou.

THE PRESIDENT: More gray, Mr. Kruse, not white.

MR. KRAMER: It's taupe.

MS. CAMP: Anybody else from the Board have
gquestions?

MR. KRUSE: There is overhead power line. We walked
the sewer line out there several times and they are all right
there in the same cocrner.

MS., CAMP: Do you have any cross-examination of Miss
Pomoroski?

MR. JAROS: No.

MS. CAMP: Do any parties have any questions for her?
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I think that's appropriate. Anybody have any questions?
(Witness excused)

M3, CAMP: Okay. Moving on, next party =-- let ne
just throw it out, is there any other party that intends to
present evidence? TIf so, please raise your hand.

Mr. Horner, £loor is yours. Do you have a witness
that wants to come forward?

MR. HORNER: Yes, I have one witness.

MS. CAMP: I didn't know if she wants to have a seat.
Maybe make it easier for her. Mr. Reymos, 1s there a seat
besides ycu that you can clear for her.

Make your introduction exactly who you're going to
be offering, then she can stand, be sworn.

You're not providing evidence? Are you providing
evidence?

MR. HORNER: I am.

WESLEY R. HORNER
being duly sworn or affirmed was examined and testified as
follows:

MR. HORNER: My name is Wesley R. Horner, residence
1304 Scott Drive. And I am also speaking in dual capacity as
senior advisor for water resources for the Brandywine
Conservancy.

MS. CAMP: Are you asking this Board to accept vyou as

an expert in some field based on your credentials?




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

592

MR. HORNER: Yes.

MS. CAMP: What is that in?

MR. HORNER: Overall comprehensive planning, land use
planning and also stormwater.

M5. CAMP: Mr. Jarcs, do you have any obijection to
the Beard recognizing him in those fields?

MR. JAROS: I want to be clear Mr. Horner is
testifying as a resident in his own capacity. He is not
representing the Brandywine Conservancy in this.

MS. CAMP: That's understocd. That's understood.

MR. JAROS: Are we agreed?

MR. HORNER: I'm here alsoc as a representative of the
Rrandywine Consefvancy.

MR. JAROS5: Then T would have an objection because to
my knowledge Brandywine Conservancy has not sought to become
a party in this application. And I have not been presented
with any request by Brandywine Conservancy to become party to
this application.

MR. HORNER: That's true. We can exclude speaking as
Brandywine Conservancy.

MS. CAMP: You're speaking on your own behalf.

You don't have an objection to the Board accepting
him as an expert in the fields that he represented?

MR. JAROS: I would like to explore that a little

bit, I don't -- quite honestly don't know what Mr. Horner's
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background is with respect to those areas.

MS. CAMP: Mr. Horner, do you have a curriculum vitae
Or resume you can pass oub, mark as an exhibit?

MR. HORNER: I have couple of copies. Give one to
this side. Who else?

M5. CAMP: We will mark this as Horner-1 This is
Mr., Horner's resume.

(Exhibit No. Horner-1 marked for identification.)

M5. CAMP: Why don't you tell the Board briefly your
resume, what your professional credentials are.

MR. HORNER: Master degree city regional planning
from Harvard, about thirty-five years plus experience in =--
about thirty-five years of professional experience in city
and regional planning; significant stormwater management
experience; project manager for the current State of
Pennsylvania Best Stormwater Management Manual. Those are
just some highlights. I can be more detailed.

MS. CAMP: 1I'm fine with that,

Mr. Jaros, do you have questions about Mr, Horner's
qualifications?

MR. JAROS: I do. Mr. Horner, you're not a licensed
engineer in Commonwealth of Pennsylvania; is that correct?

MR. HORNER: That is correct.

MR. JAROS: When you say significant experience in

stormwater management can you elaborate?
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I have no objection to you testifying on behalf of
yourself as an expert planner. I certainly recognize your
qualifications. I have locked at your selective
presentations. But quite honestly, they all seem to be
directed to planning aspect as opposed to stormwater
management.

I also notice that you have a witness here this
evening who I don't think I'm going to have an objection to
with respect to her gqualifications in stormwater management.
30 with all due respect, sir, I prefer you to limit your
testimeny with respect to planning and your areas of
expertise. Perhaps we might hear from the other witness on
the other subject.

MR. HBORNER: Well, I would maintain that I'm
currently sitting on the State's work group committee to
revise the current Stormwater Management Manual, appointed by
DEP. 8itting on another State DEP committee to -- for
establishing off-sites, off-site policy. Again had been
heavily involved in the development of the existing
Stormwater Management Manual. Worked for many years at
Cahill Associates and was heavily involved in applications of
engineering, though did not, you're absolutely correct, was
not a professional engineer, did not stamp drawings.

MR. JAROS: Perhaps so we don't belabor or debate it,

would you agree with me that there is nothing you're going to
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say that I assume your expert witness on stormwater
management isn't geing to say, correct?

MR. HORNER: That's possible. I may say it in
somewhat different way but that's possible.

M5. CAMP: Mr. Horner, have you designed stormwater
management facilities for particular projects?

MR. HORNER: In application. I mean I do stormwater
reviews for projects at Brandywine Conservancy. I make
recommendations as to best management practices and designs
for plans. I do not finally design and seal the drawings.

MR. YOUNG: Can we accept him as a witness in
stormwater best management practice versus actual
engineering?

MS. CAMP: Yes. I think you recognize that if he is
an expert land planner that part of a land planner's job
involves review of the stormwater systems. You will take the
weight of his testimony based on what his expertise and
knowledge is. That's how I would recommend you do it.

MR. YOUNG: Any engineering would come from his
witness who would be professional.

MR. KRUSE: Is that agreeable with applicant?

MR. JAROS: That's acceptable.

M5. CAMP: Mr. Horner, you may proceed. You're
accepted as an expert in those areas.

MR. HORNER: Okay. I have comments on the zoning
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application. Am I allowed to make those comments at this
point or is there going to be another chance to talkrabout
planning and zoning issues?

M5. CAMP: Well, if you're going to talk specifics
about the text and actual language we are proposing in the
text amendment this is not the appropriate time. When we
reopen for that hearing you will be given an opportunity at
that time. WNow the focus in on actual conditional use and
specific criteria that applicant is required to present
evidence on and/or any of the, you know, if you want to try
and rebut any evidence presented by applicant this would be
the time to do it.

MR. HORNER: Okay. I guess my major points I will
start talking about stormwater issues and I'm -- in my
experience with proposed Filtrexx Soxx is that they're
typically used for sedimentation and erosion control.

They are typically applied in a relatively temporary context
and sc my concern for this particular application here is
that there is an enormous amount of stormwater that is being
controlled, aggravated by the fact that it's on steep slopes.
And so that is another rather unique application of this
particular Filtrexx Soxx best management practice. And
ultimately it's extremely difficult to engineer and install
these things flawlessly, so there is a huge amount of

uncertainty associated with this particular application. A2nd
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I'm not aware of or we are not aware of other comparable
applications that are this large that are on such steep
slopes. And the ultimate danger or uncertainty is that we
have some very sensitive land uses at the very base of the
system. And so it's an interesting application.

We love innovative technologies but nevertheless
this seems like a particularly risky application for such a
large project and we worry about, you know, whether it will
succeed. I guess in my mind it might succeed but there is an
element of risk that it's kind of an experiment in many ways.
So we think that's -- we would urge Commissioners to
seriously consider that before approving this. And there
have been -- again we just feel there igs a substantial
e¢lement of risk there.

At this point I mean I think I would just as soon
turn it over to Michele Adams to pick up on the engineering
calculations if that's okay.

M5, CAMP: That's fine. Why don't you just have her
stand, be sworn, give her credentials, et cetera. If you
want to have her admitted as an expert in a certain field she
will go through her credentials. Mr. Jaros can have the
opportunity to question or veoir dire her, Board as well.

MR. YOUNG: Can I ask Mr. Horner a question? Have
you in your day job seen the use of Filtrexx Soxx on things

that you have looked at, plans, things like that?
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Have they worked well where you have seen them used?

MR. HORNER: In those limited applications for a
temporary time period most of them. WNot on -- not on steeply
sloping areas. And so they were a perfectly acceptable best
management practice for those kinds of applications.

This seems to be a new application. In particular
the great concern being the steep slopes and the amount of
them, the amount of water that you're talking about, coupled
with the fact that we've got very, very sensitive land uses
at the base. And so there is no rcom on this one, there is
no room for error. And the potential for serious problems is
extremely worrisome.

MR. YOUNG: Bave you ever seen them fail is my
question.

MR. KRAMER: Are you finished?

Your fear is risk of there being failure of this
system that's being designed. Are you familiar with
anything -- any system similar to this that has failed?

MR. HORNER: Not similar to this, no, no.

MR. KRAMER: Are you familiar with any Filtrexx
system that failed?

MR. HORNER: Yes, I know small applications that have
failed because they weren't -- basically because they were
not installed properly.

MR. EKRAMER: Okay.
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MR. YOUNG: One last gquestion. You said you're
serving on a couple boards looking at stormwater best
management practices, right?

MR, HORNER: Yes,.

MR. YOUNG: In your review of those best management
practices are Filtrexx Soxx being added as my understanding
they were not previously really in those best management
practice manuals. Are they now being installed with your
work?

MR, HORNER: I think that they will be and absolutely
in the right time and place they are absolutely a reasonable
best management practice. Absolutely. It's just that again
typically they're -- I mean in most minds they're a high
maintenance. You got to watch them a lot even in your base
line kind of applications. When you're talking about very
steep slopes with large amount of water, that kind of, that I
would say maintenance, potential for problems in maintenance
grows. dramatically. And so it becomes a tricky best
management practice in those situations.

MR. YOUNG: What would -- I guess then what would
cause a failure? If there was no maintenance done would it
be Soxx actually tears or that it comes free from its -- what
is it that makes it fail? What would be --

MR. HORNER: Potentially all of the above. You're

talking about any number of possible ways that there could be
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a tear or rip in them. Even to absorb things like the fact
that the hillside is, you know, filled with groundhogs. So T
mean -- and people have had experiences -- I was talking to a
group of engineers other day where they have compost medium
fills, the Soxx becomes a desirable habitat. Who would have
thought that, you know. So if, in fact, that starts
occurring, you're going to have -- you're going to have tears
and rips and they are going to have difficulty.

As soon as you -— as you start concentrating the
flow in these -~ I think Michele will talk more about this --
then life gets much more challenging because as soon as —-
the assumpfion is that everything is flowing evenliy, that the
installation is perfectly level, and frequently that doesn't
in real life actually happen. There is slumping. There is,
you know, actually a reduction in material itself over time.
And making this happen, overachieving a high degree of
maintenance over twenty-five years, an extended period of
time is extremely difficult to achieve. We just don't -- I
mean it might work I guess. I mean maybe this will be the
first time. But maybe it won't. That's the risk involved
that it's a challenging application for such a special
location here. If, in fact, there were nothing below it we
wouldn't worry too much.

East Bradford forced that solar installation over

there to be considered to be a hundred percent on perfectly
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level floodplain with no one, you know, at risk, forced that
installation to be a hundred percent impervious in stormwater
calculations. BSo that's like going to the other extreme.

I'm not sure we need to go to that extreme.

Nevertheless, this is I think a dramatically
different situation here. So you know, it's -- T just want
Lo make sure Commissioners realize what's at stake.

MR. KRAMER: Have you reviewed their maintenance
document, maintenance document they submitted as far as --

MR. HORNER: I have reviewed it very very qguickly. T
mean I reviewed -- our review was cursory at best.

MR. XKRAMER: Okay.

MR. HORNER: We just, you know, we are just very
worried about, you know, I mean we can promise to do certain
things but pulling it off in reality is something else again.
And, you know, lot of these things, until the event happens,
you may not even know that there is a defect or there has
been a tear or a rip or something. Then big storm comes and
at that point it's too late so --

MR. KRUSE: Mr. Horner, Filtrexx Soxx are -- normally
weigh about forty pounds per cubic foot or these particular
thirty-two inch ones would weigh two hundred pounds per cubic
feet because they are filled with organic compost, so forth.
They put seed, tree seeds in it mostly. I visualize

something like erosion control and what it does, it slows
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down water. Water will actually pass through the Filtrexx
Soxx. I think there is a rate in that book that they have
where you can calculate rate of flow through a Filtrexx Soxx
if you know what the diameter of it is.

This particular case though I think Mr. Howell has
testified that in lieu of putting compost in they are going
to put much heavier material, number one, because they are
going to use it for retention. They don't want anything to
flow through it. Correct me if I'm wrong but that's what he
testified. It doesn't flow through, it's just going to build
up so it becomes a twenty-four inch dam, thirty-two inch of
pipe or Soxx will settle down to twenty-four inches high.
It's literally going to act as twenty-four inch high dam
retention, you know, retention area. At that point in time T
guess it will either infiltrate, evaporate or that's how
water is going to disappear is my assumption on this.

But with that being said, I think the use here is
a little bit different. Does that affect your testimony, you-
know, of them going to a heavier type of material? 1In fact,
it's going to be almost solid dirt. There isn't going to be
any compost in it. Almost solid dirt.

~Am I correct on that?
MR, HOWELL: That is correct.
MR. KRUSE: Pretty close because of the weight. It

has to be a certain weight, otherwise it will pop up.
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MR. HORNER: Right.

MR. KRUSE: Does that affect your testimony?

MR, HORNER: Well, I'm not sure exactly what the
composition of that material is, but it's my understanding
that there will be I believe starts out in a thirty-two inch
diameter, then it is understood to become more elliptical to
twenty-five point five inches. I'm not sure how that
calculation was done. In other words, in my mind there will
be a slumping over a period of time. Twenty-five point, vyou
know, I understand how that -- that's going to function. 1
am concerned about a variety of worst case situations where
you have a tremendous amount of water being stored maybe in
cold weather time periods and there could be a confluence of
factors that would make that installation unstable. And so
that is another kind of worry, without going into all the
sort of worst case realities.

Problem here is there is no backup. If this -- if
that worst case does happen, and if you look back in last
year we have had a weird number of worst cases, seemingly
maybe that means we are safe for ten years. There is no —-
we've got a lot at stake downgrading and that's -- that is
very, very worrisome. And so this is not in our minds,
rightly or wrongly, it's kind of an experiment. We love
experiments. But this doesn't seem like a really good place

to do that experiment.
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We love berms on contours. We argued for that kind
of apprcach in many, many cases. But this doesn't seem —-
this amount of water on this amount of slope with this
nunber of people iiving at the bottom of it, this doesn't
seem like --

MR. KRUSE: They have testified though that if it's
not sufficient, you know, in the eyes of the township
engineer or professional engineer that they would add
additional, you know, Filtrexx Soxx across the property.

Does that help your, you know, does that make you
feel better I guess is what I'm asking?

MR. HORNER: I guess that's better than nothing. I'm
not qguite sure. There can be major events after which in a
sense it's too late. I mean you can try to remedy impacts
that have already happened. Nobody in this room, of course,
wants to see those impacts happen to begin with.

THE PRESIDENT: Just a quick question. So we have
heard a lot of what I think are opinions of your experience
and that sort of thing.

MR. HORNER: That's right.

THE PRESIDENT: I think what I'm interested is
hearing if you have any specific statements of risk
pertaining to the plan that applicant has presented. For
example, they have said thirteen Filtrexx Soxx across the

property.
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Do you have any specific testimony around that, you
know, any calculations that say there should be twenty-five
because thirteen is risky?

I want to sort of get away from the opinion and
I want to apply your experience specifically to their plan,
what they are asking us to approve. If you don't have any of
that, I'm anxious to get to your stormwater expert to hear
that testimony.

MR. HORNER: That's a good segway to get to the
stormwater expert.

M3. CAMP: Before we do that, there is a gentleman,
Joe Clark, at 17 Brooks Lane, who is a party to the
proceeding whe indicated that he has health issues, would
like to, if Mr. Horner would allow him, to make his statement
so he can go home. Is that okay?

Mr. Jaros, do you have any objection?

MR. JAROS: Nc objection.

(Witness excused)

MS., CAMP: Mr. Clark, tell the court reporter your
name, your address. You're going to be sworn in.

MR, CLARK: Joe Clark, 17 Brooks Lane, Carver Court.

MS. CAMP: Are you going to be presenting evidence or
just making a statement?

MR. CLARK: I'm making a statement pretty much based

on the information that I received recently on the addition
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of move back or buffer zone distance being pushed, increased
and the fact that Soxx will be put in. And from what I
understand they are supposed to be in layers. Supposed to be
like one row, then further back another row, further back
still another row. And tonight T learned also that some

of the existing vegetation will also be preserved in additiocn
to that.

30 biggest concern was fact that my property is
closest to their property on the map. Our particular concern
was water runoff from that -- their property down to our
property. So for right now what we are seeing, from what I
have learned, we are in support now. We have changed our
mind about opposite, going in favor for the conditional land
use.

MR. KRAMER: Who is we, sir?

MR, CLARK: Within the esﬁate -—- 17 Brooks Lane is
under the estate of Rena Nixon. My brother-in-law Robert
Nixon, myself, my wife, rest of the family, we are all
parties to that estate. Which we have an application here.
We are executoeors of that estate.

We have agreed to the fact that there is not going
to be from our standpoint of looking at additional
information that was given to us, there is going to be any
water runoff down to our property, which was our number one

nain concern from very beginning.
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Other fact we like about the Soxx issue, there is
not going to be any water build up because of the layers
there to induce mosquito habitat, which is good, we were also
concerned about from any water residue. With addition of
this stormwater drain or stormwater drainage that plays into
liquidation or elimination of the water coming into our
property, which is pretty much what we were concerned about.
We would like to say we have no objections if the applicant
is looking forward to becoming one of our neighbors. On that
basis all of our objections have been resolved. Okay.

MS. CAMP: Mr. Horner, you want to bring your witness
forward, have her sworn in by court repcrter please.

THE PRESIDENT: Miss Camp, before we continue,
probably after testimony by this party we want to take five
or ten minutes to give a break.

MS. TINDARO: Can I ask one question before we go to
the other person? From what you were saying sounds like
you're not happy with the way things are working out with the
drainage design, Mr. Horner. Am I correct in saying that?

MR. HORNER: Stormwater.

M5. TINDARO: Stormwater drainage design.

MR. HORNER: Yes,

MS. TINDARO: Okay. What T wanted to ask you, would
it help to have what they call a trapezoidal retention wall

for safety at the bottom either inside or outside of the
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fence as a backup to the Soxx?

MR. HORNER: I'm not exactly sure I understand what
you're referring to. But it might. Maybe that's a question
for Michele Adams, better than I.

If you're saying would a -- I mean we call it belt
and suspenders, back-up of some sort be included in the
design, the answer to that would be vyes, if, you know, if
what we are going to build, that amount of installation
there, which we believe will potentially, especially in
larger storms create a very large flow of stormwater.

M5. TINDARC: Okay.

MR. HORNER: Now, T will turn it over to Michele
Adams who I've asked to come here this evening. She's a
professional engineer. We have worked together for many
years and she has a resume and I guess I will let her --

MS. CAMP: Have her stand, be sworn.

MR. HORNER: -- speak to her credentials herself.

MS. CAMP: That's fine, yep.

MICHELE C. ADAMS
being duly sworn or affirmed was examined and testified as
follows:

THE PRESIDENT: Before we begin would it be more
comfortable if she sat down as opposed to standing in the
rmiddle of the floor?

M5, CAMP: If there is a place.
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MS. ADAMS: And I have a resume.

MS. CAMP: We will mark that as Horner Exhibit 2.

M5. ADAMS: I brought two copies.

(Exhibit No. Horner-2 marked for identification.)

THE PRESIDENT: Miss Camp?

MS. CAMP: Only thing, audience needs to be able to
hear. Did you want to ask me -- why don't you tell us your
professional experience, If you'd like to be offered as an
expert in a particular field you need to state that.

M5. ADAMS: Okay. I'm a professional register
engineer in a number of states. I have been in practice for
about twenty-eight years. I have a small engineering firm of
about ten pecple in Phoenixville. Speciality expertise is in
stormwater management, surface hydrology, water quality.

Most of my work, I make my living doing design for projects,
especially land development, but I have been involved in a
number of expert testimony cases, as well as I have testified
at multiple municipal zoning hearings, conditional use
hearings. I have testified in county courts, state
environmental hearing board. I have authored a couple
publications, ccauthor of the Pennsylvania Stormwater Manual.
Also involved --

MS. CAMP: T have heard enough -- in a good way. In
a good way. I didn't mean that to come ocut rudely. You want

to be offered as an expert professional engineer,
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M5. ADAMS: Professional engineering, surface
stormwater, hydrology.

MS. CAMP: Do ycu have any cbjection?

MR. JAROS: No cbijection.

MS. CAMP: Board will so recognize you.

MS. ADAMS: Thank you for letting me move on.

Mr. Horner, Wes, asked me to review the available
plans and information from the perspective of stormwater
management. TI've reviewed documents that are available at
the Township and what's been provided through the Township,
including the stormwater plans and calculations on file,
copies of power point presentation, backup information. And
I have two major concerns as I went through that information.

One is how much water this site will generate
regardless of the selected engineering coefficient to
calculate how much water, impervious surfaces because of the
nature when rainfall hits them, water runs off, the amount of
water those surfaces will generate is in excedence what is —--
system has been proposed can handle. And I also have very
significant concerns about the proposed system to manage that
water, that system being able to handle the water that it's
even put forward to being able to handle.

Sc starting with the first issue in terms of how
much water, actual panel area from materials submitted by the

applicant shows about twelve acres of impervious surfaces in
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cne exhibit. Our calculations were a little less, about 11.8
acres. We considered they are tilted. 1In any event, way the
stormwater calculations that are submitted are done only
account for about 2.95 acres, only about three acres of
impervious. Now engineers love to argue about what the
coefficient or judgment factor should be but whether you have
a factor of eight or six or whatever, three acres versus
twelve acres is a big difference. Super Walmart is about six
acres in size 1f you picture size of a Super Walmart.

When rain hits impervious surfaces it runs off, so
it's going to generate certain volume of water and it's also
going to have a rate associated with that water depending how
that water moves down the hill. So from my review of the
calculations and material that's been provided, applicant's
numpber you're showing they are gecing to have to manage ahbhout
80,000 cubic feet. By our review using the numbers provided
by applicant to meet Township requirements for a one year
storm you need about 130,000 cubic feet of storage., To meet
DEP two year requirement doing it way it's stated in the
manual calculate your numbers would be about 160,000 cubic
feet, so we are about twice as much water as has been put
forward by the applicant that needs to be managed. DEP
numbers for a two year storm, not a hundred year storm, not
large storm events,

It's not clear from my review of the documents how
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peak flow rates are going to be handled. There seems to be
this sense it's going to sort of overflow these series of
little dams or weirs, sort of éascade dowr: the hill., I will
tell you in a minute why I don't think that will be the case.
But it's not clear from numbers that are done that flow rates
will be able to handle in a way downstream that won't create
fleoding, won't create erosion. T have a memo prepared by
myself and an engineer who is also a PF in my office that did
detailled calculations of the numbers I just verbally went
through, so I can leave that.

M5, CAMP: You want to mark it as an exhibit?

M5. ADAMS: Sure.

(Exhibit No. Horner-3 marked fbr identification.)

M5. CAMP: Horner~3. So exhibit marked Horner-3 is a
memorandum addressed to witness Michele Adams dated January
19, 2012 from Ruth Sitler, PE who I assume is an associate in
your office.

MS5. ADAMS: Yes. I have supporting numbers behind
that if township engineer would like those. So there is an
increase in amount of water.

Then in terms of the system itself, Filtrexx Soxx,
to manage the system Filtrexx Soxx are fabulous. I use thenm
on my projects every time I can. They are meant for
temporary erosicn, sediment control during construction.

They work great for that. They are filled with compost.
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Filtrexx is now starting to move into promoting the product
for permanent stormwater management. Kind of a new thing.
We have not used them for permanent. We do use them for
temporary. They're filled with compost,

Couple things come up when you use them. Nature
of the material is biodegradable, photodegradable due to they
use different material. These $Soxx are often meant to rop
apart. They will use material that last forever in a
permanent situation. When you put them in, plans show them
being installed along ten foot vertical contours. They sort
of wind up and down the hill. But if you can imagine having
giant Soxx you have to wind so they are not goling to go in a
straight line because, you know, if you stay at the exact
elevation along the hill it's going to go up, going to go
down, it's going to vary. 1I'm not exactly clear how you put
straight lines of solar panels in between these systems that
have to wind. And in order for them to all be at the same
elevation they have to be installed in a way that they are
all level. That's very hard to do even for temporary
construction erosion and sediment control. Always a great
idea. TIt's what you show on plans. In reality it doesn't
really stay that way. Certainly doesn't stay that way during
the construction process.

I can provide pictures of Filtrexx Soxx. They tend

to settle as compost decomposes. They settle if they are not
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packed exactly right with material. As compost decomposes
they settle. If they are not corrected right away they
creates a low point where water flows through. You have a
concentrated flow point,

We weren't clear what material Filtrexx would be
using to stuff the Soxx. We contacted them, spoke with one
of the technical representatives. There is no material in
the documentation that I was privy to that explains exactly
what the Soxx are stuffeé with. Compost decomposes. It goes
away, degrades. So material, you know, diminishes. Filtrexx
told us that permanent measures also stuffed with some
compost. I don't know 1f that's what is on this project or
not. They have put us in touch, gave us ccntact with a
mulching company that does most of their materials, supplier
in this part of the State. So I'm not sure what they're
stuffed with.

My experience is Soxx do decompose. When you go to
restore them, to repair them it's not easy to repair them.
What is usuvally done on the construction site, you have to
come in, take out a whole section. I'm not quite sure how
you go through long stretches of this in between the panels.
They're heavy. They are unwieldy. You've got to stuff them
on the site with material. They usually bring a truck in
with an apparatus that stuffs the Soxx if you can imagine,

It's not clear to me how you're able to get those Soxx
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stuffed, placed, maintained long term as a permanent
stormwater management system once the panels are in place,
how you come back and fix those when problems come up without
significant disruption.

It's not clear what they are to be planted with, how
they were to be planted, and when they settle, they create
the point source of runcff. There has to be a way planned
for that to be handled, stabilization. You need control.

You need to know erosion and flooding are not going to be
ocourring.

Even while I use green infrastructure, low impact, I
use natural practices in all my projects. I use pipes,
structures, concrete because there is a reason engineers use
systems to be safe and stable.

My two primary concerns are I don't see in the
numbers that have been provided sufficient volume control or
peak rate has been provided for the magnitude of impervious
surfaces this project will actually create, regardless of
what coefficient the engineers decide to use. Impervious is
impervious. Rain hits it, off it goes.

Coefficient, I don't have confidence that system is
constructible, maintainable long term during, able to provide
permanent stormwater management controls.

50 as concisely as possible, that's essentially my

concerns.
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MR. KRAMER: You said there is going to be increase
in water volume. Some of the points that you have made I
think we've heard testimony about as far as type of ccmpost
and anchoring, way they are going to do that, so I don't know
if that's reopened again. 1 believe that's already been
submitted, has it not?

M53. CAMP: Yes. That's something Mr. Jaros, if he
wants, can try to cross-examine her on or he can —--

MR. KRAMER: I'm not going to question. T will let
the experts argue that one out. I'm saying we believe we
were glven some of that testimony, so maybe you didn't get
complete documents on that.

Second concern on the -- help educate me on this
one. You said there is increase in water volume.

MS. ADAMS: Right.

MR. KRAMER: Putting solar panels on is going to make
it rain more there?

M5. ADAMS: No. 1It's going to make more water run
off from there. So, in other words, three inches falls out
of the sky. Right now it hits trees, hits soil, hits
invasive vegetation, whatever. There is a certain absorption
amount that system happens. That's represented. Engineers
use different factors and coefficients to represent that.
When it hits impervious, engineers love to argue about what

the numbers should be. When it hits impervious everything,
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every drep of water that hits the impervious surface runs
off. BSo you can look at all three inches or six inches or
eight inches of rain hitting panel areas or impervious
surfaces, you can calculate how big -- how tanker trucks full
of water you would have in a certain size storm from those
impervious surfaces. There is little discussion with
engineers, factors on that, you know, hits impervious, almost
everything runs off, creates certain pot of water.

Did that --

MR. KRAMER: T understand that. My question is way
it's been described to us -- trust me, I know more about
stormwater runoff now than I ever cared to know in my entire
life. But my understanding now is that okay, it comes down.
You're not increasing volume going down the hill because the
panel in front is dissipating that runoff.

You're saying that's not the case?

MS. ADAMS: No.

MR. KRAMER: Why is that? That's been my
understanding.

M5. ADAMS: There has to be enough capacity in the
system to heold that water. There is nothing in the documents
that support one, capacity is there, or two, that even the
right capacity was calculated. I think capacity is about
half of what it should have been. TIt's not clearly

documented that the system is going to perform as put forward
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in documents. It's a lot of computer print-outs but not a
lot of substance.

MR, KRAMER: With nothing there now except for
natural vegetation, I mean what I'm hearing now is kind of
worst case scenaric. I'm concerned now for folks in Carver
Court because from your calculations it sounds like there is
& catastrophe waiting to happen over here. BAm I hearing that
correctly?

There is nothing there now except for natural
vegetation, correct?

MS5. ADAMS: Natural vegetation, soils which have
incredible capacity to absorb water when it rains. So when
it rains -- I mean think about what happens in a thunder-
storm. You duck intec woods. You can get about inch and a
half of rain, sometimes more, before you really even start to
see water ponding, puddling in the woods. Pretty different
than parking lot. Woods is spongy. You get a big hurricane
you will start to get water from those woods.

Current plans, what I have actually seen out there,
those woods, hillside appear to be absorbing water pretty
well., There is not a lot of clear channels at the bottom of
that hill. Applicant's drawing showing four points of
interest where they are saying water flows from. But we are
not seeing big erosion gully or lot of runoff right now.

MR. KRAMER: You're concerned that will happen?
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M5. ADAMS: You will have more water coming off those
impervious panels. You have much more water generated off
the hillside when panels are put in. What has been put
forward with the Filtrexx Soxx I don't think is sufficient
capacity. I don't think it's adequately documented that it's
going to perform as put forward. I understand conditional
use is not the time for all the details, but conditional use
still has to demonstrate stormwater management can be met,
can be provided. I'm not convinced that what's been put
forward makes that demonstration.

MR. YOUNG: Let me follow the series. Rain comes
down. It hits the panel. It rolls off the panel. It runs
down., But let's say we use a house. It can't go underneath
the house. Solar panel is elevated. You have grass surface
underneath the panel.

You're saying that in your calculations you assume
that it's -- that underneath is like a parking lot. Is
that -- am I correct in that?

M5. ADAMS: Essentially. What lands on those panels
runs off so that water, it's going downhill, so you have to
have capacity under the next panels and your next storage
system to absorb that water.

MR. YOUNG: OQOkay.

MR. KRUSE: Doesn't that have an end number?

M5. ADAMS: I think it does.
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MR. KRUSE: It's not impervious because what is under
that next panel where water runs under, that has an end
number, end curve number. Actually it's not necessarily
imperviocus. I mean only one that's impervious is the wvery
top one but then array before that actually rolls under the
very top one. Every one of these are spaced one-half inch
apart. When rains comes down, runs down that panel Just like
Josh is talking about, drops down, then runs forward under
the panel before it. So essentially it's still -- it's not
impervious, it's not an impermeable area anymore.

MS. ADAMS: It's not. It's on vegetation underneath,
if vegetation is able to grow there.

There is not -~ panels have to be placed a certain
height, width to really support vegetation that can long
term -- there is a general DEP policy from Southeast Region,
stormwater management policy for solar projects. They
generally -- this only applies, you can look at it, T
understand there has been different guidance for this project
provided, but their general policy guidance says it only can
be applied if you maintain existing vegetation, vou're not
removing what's there. You're not cutting down trees. You
can't do it on slopes over ten percent, Variety of other
factors. Yes, slopes less than ten percent. If you can't
meet these various requirements DEP usually imposes more

structural stormwater management. For instance, if you're on
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slopes greater than ten percent you have to put infiltration
trenches which are built structures for stormwater
management. They involve pipes, stone excavation, permanent
construction, more so than Filtrexx Soxx.

MR. YOUNG: So we heard testimony that DEP has said
that on steep slopes and areas not steep slopes they are
going to consider these pervious surfaces, on very steep
slopes they will be considered impervious.

Are you saying that DEP calculations are incorrect?

MS5. ADAMS: I don't know what DEP calculations are
that you're referring to.

MR. YOUNG: I'm saying are you saying those --

MR. KRUSE: Their definition?

MR. YOUNG: Their definition is incorrect?

MS. ADAMS: T understand they have provided guidance
that the steep slopes on this project could be considered as
lawn. Regardless, only very steep slopes are impervious.
That's not consistent with the general stormwater policy.
There are specific reguirements for solar. This is
specifically for a solar project.

MR. YOUNG: Have you designed or worked on a solar
project before?

M5. ADAMS: No, I have not designed solar projects
per se. I have solar on my house.

MR. YOUNG: Let's say that because you're not exactly
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sure the material they are using, if the material let's say
does not settle, would that alleviate, if it was a more dense
substance that doesn't settle as either guickly or in a short
period of that time, would alleviate your concerns or not?

M5. ADAMS: If it would be documented, if it was a
permanent stormwater management system that wasn't going to
gettle or change and that it could be installed in a way tThat
maintains consistent elevations. But to start to meet those
criteria starts to move you into structural measures like
infiltration trenches, you know, they are built things.

THE PRESIDENT: I have a quick comment. I have other
questions but I think procedurally meving forward, Miss Camp,
once the applicant -- once a party has testified, T would
like the applicant to cross-examine.

MS. CAMP: Cross-examination,

TEE PRESIDENT: We can ask our gquestions. 8o I have
questions but I'm going to hold off. If you would like to
cross-examine at this point. Moving forward, testimony,
cross, questions. Is that okay?

MS. CAMP: Yes. Thank you, Mr. Rose.

CROSS~-EXAMINATION
BY MR. JAROS:
Q. Miss Adams, in your experience I take it what was
twenty-one years or twenty-nine years.

A. Twenty-eight.
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Q. Twenty-eight. You've designed a number of
stormwater management systems?

A. Many, many.

Q. Is that for can we say residential, office?
A. I have done mixed use, shopping centers, Wegman's
off 611. 1T just did a new environmental educational center

for Stroud, addition to the Oxford Library. I'm currently
doing engineering for an expansion at Longwood Gardens. I
have done street projects in City of Philadelphia, City of
Wilmington. Mix of commercial, residential, institutional.

Q. In that experience did you also deal with PennDOT
and what PennDOT requires as far as stormwater management
related to roads and the like?

A. Sometimes. In fact, the woman who did the
calculations on this memo, Ruth Sitler, used to be head of
pavements for PennDQT,.

Q. I would take it it's true in your experience in
promoting development plans and going through stormwater
management you would adhere to township stormwater management
ordinances in effect?

A, You have to adhere to both stormwater management
of the township and the requirements of the departments
of the state.

Q. By department you deal with Chester County

Conservation District and DEP?
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A, Yes.

Q. Typically when you process applications you adhere
to requirements they impose on you, do you not?

A, Yes.

0. In this particular instance did you review the

stormwater management calculation report in detail?

A, I did,
Q. Okay.
A, I have a copy with me of pertinent sections of it.
Q. And you said you reached certain conclusions. Was

there anything preventing you from contacting us or our
engineer about your apprehensions about how things were
calculated?

A, Well, this material became available to me last
Friday and hearing was tonight. So I brought the materials
to the attention of Mr. Horner who engaged me to be here
tonight.

Q. Was there anything preventing you from contacting
Mr. Howell or perhaps the township staff with your questions
or concerns about how things were calculated?

A, When I'm involved in any sort of analysis I do
review everything through the party I'm representing or their
attorney.

Q. Ycu report back to Mr. Horner. You chose not to ask

any questions of the applicant or its expert?
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A, I'm working for Mr. Horner at this time.

Q. Got ycu. Is it true that -- I understand from your
testimony that you are interpreting this as one hundred
percent impervious coverage.

A, No, no, not at all. We took a look at the size
of the panels as put forward in the material. We actually
even looked at the angle the panels may be placed at to
calculate what is the actual, you know, footprint to the
ground of the impervicus surface. I think that's why our
estimate, we had 11.8 or something like that. Was slightly
smaller than the applicant's number of 12.07 acres of
impervious. We had 11.8. One exhibit had 12.7 acres of
impervicus. Maybe some of that is road. We looked at the
panels as they are oriented.

Q. Well, I guess what I'm Lrying to get at is when we
started to design the stormwater management panels for this
application we were dealt a conundrum or encountered
conundrum, that is how Commonwealth of Pennsylvania and the
Chester County Conservation District treats solar panels from
an impervious coverage perspective. And we uncovered that
throughout the state in many, many other applications they
have chosen to treat the panels as total pervious cover.

Are you familiar with that?
A. Yes, they treat it as pervious cover. Generally

they have some guidelines that go with that. My familiarity
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with that is there they treat it as pervious slopes cannot be
in excess of ten percent. There is a number of other
criteria that go with it. Vegetation must be able to grow
beneath and between the arrays. Mounds can't be more than
five percent of the project areas. Lowest vertical clearance
of array is ten feet or less from the ground. If you can't
meet any of these points -- also that vegetative cover is
uniform, that you're maintaining natural vegetative cover.
It's to be preserved and restored.

Q. Those guidelines you were referring to, were they
generated by Dominic Rocco at DEP?

A, I don't believe Dominic did them. I don't know who
generated these. These are Pennsylvania DEP Southeast
Regional Office guidelines as of 7/20/1210.

. If I were to suggest to you that it was Mr. Rocco
who generated those guidelines, would you have any reason. to

disagree with that?

A. No, I would not.

Q. Are you aware we also met with Mr. Rocco and his
staff --

A, I'm aware —-

Q. -— with Mr. Rocco and his staff around processing

this application?
A, I'm aware Mr. Rocco is trying to determine what

would be -- a reasonable assumption should be for the curve
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number coefficient for solar or steep wooded slope.

0. Are you aware he did reach that conclusien,
communicated that to us?

A, That is my understanding.

Q. Do you have any reason to disagree with what
Mr. Rocco has communicated to us?

A. I do. And I have disagreed with Mr. Rocco on a
number of occasions, including in environmental hearing
boards.

Q. But let's go back to those applications that you
processed in your development history. I assume you don't
challenge the department when they tell you these are the
requirements you should adhere to. I assume you didn't do
that in previous development plan applications.

A. Sometimes we do,

Q. Really?

A, Uh-hul:.

Q. Can you quote me a for instance?

A, Let's see. For Stroud Water Research Center we
insisted because it was Stroud we were geing to maintain a
two hundred foot buffer because that was what Stroud thought
was‘important to demonstrate, so that's what we put forward
to the Conservation District and DEP.

Q. That was an application for Stroud Water Research

who is very concerned about stormwater management and the
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like?

A, Water quality, flooding, storm health.

Q. Did you ever process an application for a
development cor developer where you were given certain
guidelines by DEP or Conservation District that you chose to
ignore?

A, Not really. We really don't.

Q. Okay. Now, are you also familiar that in New Jersey
they have passed a law where they exempt solar panels from
being considered impervious cover completely?

A, I am aware of that. Also aware that topography and
soils conditions in New Jersey can be significantly different
than Pennsylvania. I'm also aware of a number of
Pennsylvania municipalities that have adopted ordinances
related to solar panels, some —- including some of them said
it's all impervious regardless of slope, conditions, et
cetera,

Q. Would you then take exception how New Jersey has

chosen by law to treat solar panels as strictly pervious

COVar?
A, Depending on the site, potentially.
Q. Well, with all due respect, as I read the law it

doesn't say with exception to certain topography. As I read
the law it says solar panels are absolutely considered

pervious cover and are not to be considered impervious cover
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period. You would agree with me?

A. I agree that's what New Jersey law says.
Q. No exception with respect to topography?
A. If I were involved with a project where I thought

there was impact I would design stormwater regardless of what
the requirements were. If T were representing downstream
property owners who could be impacted I would also question
the law. T would take it for what I think actual conditions
would incur under engineering judgment because as an engineer
my first cbligation is to public health, safety, welfare.

Q. Now, did you do any research with respect to -- let

me back up a second. How many solar facilities have you

designed?
A, Zero,
Q. Yero. Did you do any research with respect to solar

facilities on similar types of topography anywhere else
throughout the country?

A. I have locked at different ordinances in different
municipalities in Pennsylvania and I have talked to some of
my colleagues who designed solar panel installations in

different locations.

Q. How about outside of Pennsylvania?
A, Not outside of Pennsylvania.
Q. California®?

iy Not for this issue, no.
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Q. Pretty hilly in California, correct?
A. Yas, it is.
Q. Is it possible that they have designed solar

facilities on sloped properties?

A. I'm sure they have. They also build homes on steep
properties.
Q. You testified that you weren't clear on the material

to be used in the Filtrexx Soxx. When you reviewed the
applicant's calculations did you -- let me back up a seccnd.
Were you here for the presentation by Britt

Faucette, PhD, on behalf of Filtrexx when he presented to the

Commissicners?
A, I was not.
Q. Did you make any effort to contact Mr. Faucette

about your concerns?

A. I did not.

Q. Did Mr. Horner make you aware that Mr. Faucette when
he presented actually said that he felt we were over
designing this site in his opinion?

A. No, I don't think Wes verbally told me that.

Q. Would you have any reason to believe why Dr.
Faucette may have made that statement with the concerns that
you have expressed?

A, I can't speak to what Dr. Faucette or Mr. Faucette

was speaking to or testifying. BAs an engineer all I can do
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is look at the information provided on acreage, on coverage,
existing land use, on conditions, calculate the number.

Q. You testified you weren't clear about the material
to be used in these Filtrexx Soxx. You're aware it's not
compost, correct?

A. I am not aware it's not compost because when I
contacted Filtrexx they said their permanent stormwater

management systems do involve use of compost with the

material.

Q. But you didn't speak to Mr, Faucette -- Dr.
Faucette?

A, I did not.

Q. Are you aware that it is not compost; it is actually

growing media to be used in these Soxx?

A, I don't know what you mean by growing media.

Usually growing media inveolves some level of compost because
growing material needs nutrients.

Q. S50 you don't know what growing media is?

A. You have to tell me what the definition of growing
media is for this project. Growing media usually refers to a
substrate with some organic matter.

Q. Let's assume it's something other than compost for
purposes of the discussion. If, in fact, that were the case,
would this affect your calculations, your conclusions?

A, It would depend on the gradation of the material.
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For example, when you use growing media for things like green
roofs or bio retention system, longevity of those systens,
stability of those systems is affected by both gradation

of the inorganic material such as sand, soil particles, as
well as organic material. There has been significant
research for green roofs, bio retention, about the importance
of inorganic material, how it's graded so material doesn't
settle, your system doesn't schlump.

There is also specific requirements about compost,
level of compost you put in so that those systems don't
schlump initially when they are put in. T don't know what --

Q. If I were to represent to you that the growing media
would help eliminate this I think term you used schiump.

A. Settle, schlump.

Q. Is that a scientific term?

MR. KRAMER: What is schlump please?

M5. ADAMS: Settle, schlump, depress.

BY MR. JAROS:

Q. If I were to represent to you that the growing media
that Filtrexx has directed us to use in this particular
application would help eliminate schlumps, would that impact
your analysis?

A, If specific specifications were provided of
gradation and nature of that material, which I didn't see in

the material that was available at the Township. Not in
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drawings, not in calculations.

Q. We agree you didn't have that in your analysis.
A. I did not have that in my analysis.
Q. Would you agree with me that we are essentially

using an innovative design implementing the standard

technique?
A, No.
Q. You would not agree that we are trying to seek some

type of cooling or pooling of collection of water by use of
these Soxx in all fourteen rows as they are designed?

A, No.

Q. Were you present when Mr. Howell gave detailed
engineering testimony?

A. I was not. I have been present for installation of
very large compost filled Soxx, seeing the difficulty of
placing those Soxx uniformly along contours. It's a struggle
for contractors to get them placed without causing crinks,
maintaining elevations. It's not an easy thing to do in the
field even during a construction site when you have access to
both sides. Bigger they are, more unwieldy they are.

Q. Understood. And you may not have been present
either when applicant testified that it acknowledges it has
to enter into a detail operation and maintenance agreement
with the Township for periodic inspections of this system

throughout the year, month, whatever ultimately is arrived at
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in order to make sure that the instances that you have
described don't occur or if they do, they are repaired?

A. That gives me little comfort as I have extensive
photographs during construction of the systems using compost,
Soxx, fillers, silt fences with failure even when such
agreements are in place. I have also seen failure of
stormwater systems that have had such agreements in place.

Q. Do you know in those instances whether those Soxx
were filled with compost or growing media?

A, I would presume they were filled with compost for
constructiocn sites.

Q. Which is not what is going to occur in this --

A. Issue isn't simply compost Soxx. It's all of the
erosion and sediment control measures. Even during
censtruction there are other often multiple failures as
Chester County Conservation District and DEP can tell you,
even when such maintenance agreements are in place, fines are
threatened. It's a common occurrence.,

Q. Is it true -- it is true, is it not, that PennDOT
has chosen to use these Filtrexx Soxx with regard to
construction of its roads throughout the Commonwealth?

A. Tt's my understanding PennDOT is using them for
slope stabilization primarily.

Q. These are slopes that would be in close proximity to

roads traveled by the public, correct?
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A. They are being used as geotechnical structures for
slope stability. It's also my understanding that material is
different. Way they are installed is for permanent slope
stability structure tie back into a hillside, not per detail
that was on plans that show couple Soxx piled on top of each
other, staked or as I now understand one larger Soxx. I have
not seen details on drawings that represent larger Soxx.

When they stake the Soxx it often causes depressions in the
Soxx aleong the way,

Q. Would you agree with me that in vour experience when
you express an apprehension about potential failure of these
Soxx, that even standard basins, rain gardens, infiltratiom
basin, even silt fences tend to fail over a period of time
for whatever reason?

A. All stormwater systems tend to fail over time
without maintenance but structural components of a longer --
long life span, proven life span to them, which is even —-
why even in my promotion of green infrastructure low impact
development we still depend on stones, pipes, concrete for
long term stability and longevity of the system.

Q. That's interesting. Research I did on your
background would lead me to believe that from what I was able
to glean -- this is my interpretation only -~ that T
considered you somewhat of an innovator with respect to your

expertise. Would you agree with me?
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I mean that as a compliment.

A, Well, if you're going to compliment me, sure.

Q. Would you agree with me that the standard way to
approach a development of this type would be to dig out a
huge excavation at the bottom of the hill to catch
stormwater, detain it or retain it, then release it over

time? Would that be the standard way?

A, That has been the traditional method for stormwater
management,

Q. Would you support that in this instance?

A, No.

Q. Okay. If these fourteen Filtrexx Soxx were

constructed with growing media, were secded at time of
installation, and, in fact, staked -- thank you, staked -- in
fact have to grow or establish to some degree to be inspected
by the Conservation District and the Township as the project
is being constructed, would that affect your analysis or
conclusion?

A. When we design any engineered structure, whether
it's road or green stormwater structure, we are reqguired by
regulations and practice to provide detailed design so, for
instance, even i1f we were doing something so called green
like stormwater trench we provide profiles, we provide
detailed elevations, we provide calculations section by

section. Same way you design a sewer pipe or road where you
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have that detailed information to support the contractor
getting it installed properly for each and every section has
to be provided. Calculations have to support each and every
segment has capacity, whether it's addressing stormwater or
carrying sewage. Just because it's green doesn't mean it's
not engineered.

Q. Understood.

A. From what I see, what's been presented hasn't been
guantified to handle the amount of water that's coming off.
It hasn't provided calculations to demonstrate where that
water will go or how flows from that water wilil be handled.
There is nothing detailed on those drawings to begin to
support that installation will be done with the same level of
care as any other engineered design.

Q. if my engineer were to suggest to me detail was

provided, was on the plans, you would take exception Lo

that?

A, Well, I can point to details that I saw on the
plans.

Q. 30 they are there or they are not there?

A, Well, what I saw was very small detail on the corner

interspersed with also erosion control details that showed
three Soxx in a triangle with stakes between them. I would
have to refer to the drawings for that detail.

Q. If they were more detailed would you be more
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accepting of the design?

A, It the details and calculations supported that
design could do what it's claiming it could do. What I'm
seeing now is that at the conditional use level those broad
requirements to manage volume and have a system that's
constructible are not sufficiently documented. I understand
you do the details with construction for land development
plans. But conditional use still requires you demonstrate it
can be achieved. 1It's my professional opinion it's not
demonstrated on these plans.

Q. You are aware, are you not, as the application moves

forward it has to go through land development plan approval,

correct?
A, I'm aware of that,
Q. I can't remember if I asked this question but I will

ask it again. Did you speak to anybody at the Conservation
District or at DEP with respect to your concerns?

A. I did not.

Q. Did you speak to Mr. McClintock or any of the
township staff with respect to your concerns?

A. I met Mr. McClintock when we were obtaining some
of the information last Friday afternoon. He was very
helpful. But at that point I hadn't had a chance to look in
detail at anything. We were copying information.

MR. JAROS5: Those are all the questions I have at
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this time.

MR, McCLINTOCK: I have follow-up just on the
document. Are you referring -- DEP document that you're
reading, you have in front of you, is that revision date of
7/29/2010 at the top left?

MS. ADAMS: That's the one I have here.

MR. McCLINTOCK: That's the document that I received
from Mr. Rocco after asking for that and he said here it 1is.
I misspoke when I called it guidance. This is an information
sheet he put in parenthesis then draft. A financial guidance
would need to come from Harrisburg. I believe that's what
Mr. Jaros secured from department secretary giving
determination of impervious versus pervious coverage,

MR. JAROS: Well, you're absolutely right. I was
going to go into that line of questioning, but I was assuming
Miss Adams wasn't aware of that either, that we had several
meetings with the Conservation District and DEP. 1In fact,
even had a meeting with Secretary of Agriculture. We
pressed, pressed with respect to what it was that
Conservation District and DEP were going to require of us in
this application. We finally received that guidance. That's
what we are operating under.

MR. McCLINTOCK: I believe that -- I mean that was a
question that Board had from months ago as to what is that

determination. When we finally received that, that's what
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drove your calculations. Realizing we can debate the
impervious pervious cover issue all night long. I get the
sense that whatever your feeling is on that determination,
you may not be in support of what DEP has given. I don't
know where that takes us based on what you provided.

MS5. ADAMS: Engineers will all arqgue all day about
coefficient when it comes to impervious surfaces, water runs
off and 1f it's not -- doesn't have sufficient land use and
covering, conditions, stormwater management to control it,
it's going downhill., 8o vyes, I would take issue with the
calculation of how much water because that goes back to the
guidance from DEP that's been provided for the specific
project.

MR, McCLINTCCK: Just because we have reviewed I
don't want anybody to be mislead thinkind that the design
that's in front, those big thick volumes that have been
presented as exhibits, that that is a complete, ready to be
built approved construction method. It is not. We still
have -~ I don't remember the exhibit number -- November 23,
2011 township review letter that does indicate there are
still some cutstanding items that do not comply with our
crdinance.

I think it's alsc important +to note that we still —--
that's one component that has to be achieved. Other

component, NPDES permit, assuming this goes to that level,
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which means DEP is going to have to give that permit, you're
going to have secure some of their items as well. So it's --
I don't want anybody mislead thinking that if all goes well,
we are constructing -- they're constructing this thing
tomorrow. They still have issues to overcome with the
Township Ordinance. 8till have issues to overcome with DEP,
review of the plan. That's kind of where this document leads
us. That's as far as land development has gotten.

THE PRESIDENT: I'm sorry, Jeff, do you have any
other specific questions on her testimony?

MR. McCLINTOCK: I do not.

MS. ADAMS: I thought, Jeff, wouldn't be DEP going in
for NPDES, it could be Conservation District.

MR. McCLINTCCK: We look at DEP and Conservation
district as one in the same.

MS. ADAMS: Conservation District does not have
engineers on staff.

MR. McCLINTOCK: We recognize that fact.

MR. JAROS: You're aware we have been asked to treat
this as an individual permit application?

MS. ADAMS: It would go through Pennsylvania DEP. It
would be eligible for appeal before environmental hearing
board.

THE PRESIDENT: Let's take a ten minute break.

We will come back, we will resume with Board guestioning of
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the witness.
THE PRESIDENT: Before we proceed I would like to go
off the record for a second.
(Discussion off the record.)

M5, CAMP: Mr, Jaros, you were done with your

cross-examination.

MR, JAROS: I was.

M5, CAMP: Board was asking questions.

M5. TINDARO: Yes. FHarlier I had talked and asked a
question of Mr. Horner. And you're the expert engineer. And
with the size project that we have for the solar facility,
we want to ensure flood protection for the lives and homes
and properties of everyone, whether we have this use up at
the top, but I know there has been a main concern about
people down at the bottom of the hill where the erosion is.
This is in Carver Court.

You were saying -- well, what I wanted to ask you is
as a backup to the Soxx and after listening to information
from you that there is possibilities it's not as good as
people think, the trapezoidal retention wall that I had
mentioned earlier, is that something that would work as a
backup to the Soxx that would be down at the bottom maybe
within the fence or outside of the fence?

I'm not quite sure how the water would flow off or

if that would run into the Coatesville sewer system., I don't
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even know if that would could accommodate that.

Is that a possibility as a backup system to what
we are talking about?

M5. ADAMS: I'm not sure exactly what's meant by
trapezoidal system. I assume detention basin.

M5. TINDARO: Trapezoid 7 trench with concrete and
pipes that would come off of the property, so like water
flows down, they can -- you have this V trench behind the
stone wall. I'm not guite sure where it would flow to.
Possibly flow into Coatesville sewer system. Is that a
possibility? Or because of the steepness would this not work
as I'm talking about backup plan?

MS. ADAMS: This is meant like a conveyance channel,
as a place for water toc go?

MS. TINDARO: Right at the bottom of the hill so that
we don't have any issues in the residential areas.

M5. ADAMS: Well, if that's an engineering structure
that's meant to convey that water somewhere, I would assume
it could be designed -- I don't have any information on it --
to convey that water. You would still need to worry about
now much more water is leaving the site, where it's going,
that you're not adding to flooding and erosion problems
downstream. That's why detention basins have --

M3. TINDARO: I was thinking in terms of I know they

were talking about basins that are being built but it's at
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the beginning of the construction, that will be removed at
the end,

M3. ADAMS: It's a sediment basin during
construction,

M5. TINDARO: Right. What I'm thinking of maybe in
conjunction with that or separate. Instead of basin to have
this as an overflow at the bottom of the hill. Would that
help with the erosion and water flow?

MS. ADAMS: Well, it could potentially, if it was
designed right, help convey that water somewhere. You would
still have the concern unless you manage your volume and your
rate how fast your water is going, to make ~- making problems
somewhere else,.

M5. TINDARO: Elsewhere. Okay. But it is
pessibility that it could work.

MS. ADAMS: It's a possibility it could stabilize the
thing or divert additional water around the houses so houses
at the bottom don't get flooded. That's the concern.

M3. TINDARO: Well that's a blg concern for people
involved in this project.

M3. ADAMS: My concern too. Thank you.

MS. TINDARO: Thank you.

MR. YOUNG: So what would be -- I guess what would be
a solution then if saying this project let's say goes

forward, what would you do differently to protect the people
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at the bottom of the hill manage stormwater?

MS. ADAMS: I would calculate how much water, how
fast based on the actual land uses, what I believe they were,
regardless of land use coefficient, I would say if it's
impervious, it's impervious., It generates this much water.
If it's not weoods anymore, it generates this much water. I
would design permanent engineered structures that would be
demonstrated to be engineered and installed for lengevity
without continued required maintenance, without questions
as -- I wouldn't install anything unproven without a full
backup system of proven engineering installations that work.

For instance -- well, okay. Go ahead.

MR. YOUNG: Just a question on that. So stormwater
basins are a proven method of containing water and releasing
it so that it doesn't have impact. But on this site we have
heard testimony that there really isn't anywhere to discharge
it without impacting somebody else's property negatively. So
if that's the case, let's say we can't use that traditional
large stormwater basin, what do you use at that point?

MS. ADAMS: Well, I would revert back to something
more structural and permanent, such as infiltration trenches
recommended in DEP's earlier memo, or other systems that have
more of a permanent nature to them.

MR. YOUNG: I don't know what that is. Could you

elaborate?




10

il

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

646

MS. ADAMS: I'm sorry, infiltration trench is
literally an excavated trench with stone that meets certain
specifications same way you have to meet specifications in
your Township for paving materials, your pipe and
specifications for installation so you have, you know,
sufficient certain capacity to hold water in there. It has
known engineered ability to hold water. I would not advocate
a detention basin either. They have problems of their own.

MR. YOUNG: Where does that discharge, that
infiltration trench?

MS. ADAMS: Presumably would have infiltration to
reduce volume. You would have to design a safe means to
discharge it or handle it or show that you could hold all of
it without any discharge if that was what you were trying to
demonstrate. Holding all -- it's very difficult to design
and engineer a system that never ever discharges. Even the
woods in a hurricane discharge,

MR. YOUNG: Let's say you can't do the I guess —-
does the infiltration trench have any kind of height to it to
slow the rate of water?

MS5. ADAMS: Yes. That usually is designed by a
design engineer with certain dimensions for both holding
water and slowing rate of water. That's part of the
engineering design and calculations. 8o yes, slows the water

down or calculated rate has to be provided, flow rate.
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MR. YOUNG: At the base of the property?

MR. KRAMER: Can I ask, trench, will they fill up
with dirt or silt or anything like that?

M5. ADAMS: They can if they are not constructed
right. They are not designed right they can. Design
guidelines have become pretty standard at this point that if
they are properly installed that won't happen. Stormwater
features like any other have to be designed right, installed
right.

MR. YOUNG: On the screen is A-28, their current
plan. At the bottom of the site you can see that there is a
significant area of woodland remaining. TLet's say there is
noc more water coming off of these Soxx than what they're
anticipating as you're saying.

What, if anything, does that woodland do to the
remaining buffer that's there of woodland?

M5. ADAMS: If the water is able to flow in a
distributed way woods can be very good buffer. The struggle
is if water reaching any low points or areas where it's
slightly low concentration, ie spring, it's like sprinkler
versus stream from a hose. You will start to get erosion,
gully. You can see that lots of places. You can see that in
Longwood Gardens, you know, where water is concentrated. So
it's critical water not concentrate at any point in its flow

path down the hill unless it's stabilized or you will create




10

11

12

13

14

15

1¢

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

048

erosion,

MR. YOUNG: Are you involved with their solar project
at Longwood Gardens at all?

MS. ADAMS: No.

MR. YOUNG: Are you aware that Longwood Gardens also
designed the right type of seed mix and grass to grow
underneath, right now they are testing that?

MS. ADAMS: Yes.

MR. YOUNG: If Longwcod Gardens had said that
whatever seed mix is right for this facility, would grow,
would you as an engineer be confident in their assessment of
what would grow underneath these panels?

MS. ADAMS: If the mix was also supported with
sufficient access to light. I'm not a landscape architect or
horticulturist. I work with them in my designs. I know
having sufficient light and conditions is also important to
the proper seed mix growing properly, establishing.

MR. YOUNG: Did you review the construction sequence
at all?

MS. ADAMS: What is on the drawings I did.

MR. YOUNG: So you're aware then that no panel would
be allowed to be installed until growth is sufficient?

M5. ADAMS: That's what is on the drawings, ves.

MR. YOUNG: Is your concern once solar panels go up

that growth would then be stunted by the panels?
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M5. ADAMS: If it's not provided with sufficient long
term access to sunlight. That's a question for a
horticulturist or vegetation expert.

MR. KRUSE: Your calculations, they were based on
retention, not infiltration, not evaporation or anything like
that? When you ran your calculations for overflow they were
based on strictly retention, ability to retain water; is that
correct?

MS5. ADAMS: No. I calculated how much more water is
going to be generated based on change in land use. Like what
does it generate now, how much more will it generate
according to the proposed plan, its volume.

MR. KRUSE: Back in August Miss Rice with the
previous engineer firm did a -- gave actually an exhibit
describing infiltration tests that were run out there on the
project. Did you get a chance to look at those?

MS. ADAMS: I saw infiltration test results on the
pian sheets. I did not lock at the detailed log sheets from
the field.

MR. KRUSE: Did that have anything -- did you take
that into account when you were doing your calculations or
did you -~

MS5. ADAMS: It looked like pretty good infiltration
overall. 3Site does have pretty good drainage. It looks like

it's a mixture of gneiss and schists on the hillside in the
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valley, up on slopes which should pretty good drainage,

MR. KRUSE: I think they were taken, if I read it
correctly -- maybe engineers can correct me -- T think they
were taken at three foot depths, you know, typical septic
test system left at three foot down, three foot long, they
ran two tests on the bench. They had results I think from
one and a half inch per hour all the way up to sixteen and a
half inches per hour of infiltration rates.

You saw that but you didn't really take that into
account in your calculations?

M5. ADAMS: I didn't do a routing calculation. I
looked through the applicant's routing calculations.

MR. KRUSE: I see,

M5. ADAMS: I thought initial volume that applicant
was starting with wasn't enough, so even if routing was done
correctly, it was only half the amount of water that should
have been analyzed. 1 think there is going to be twice as
much water as calculations show., Then you have volume, then
you do your calculation te route it. One thing leads to
another. So I think there is no way to judge what the final
number is without redeing those numbers myself or somebody
else doing them.

MR, KRUSE: I'm finished. Thank you.

THE PRESIDENT: Just a quick question. 8o are you

saying that the -- how impervious versus pervious coverage is
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being calculated on this particular proiject, plus the volume
of water that will now come off the site is flawed is what
you're saying?

MS. ADAMS: Yes. I think there is going to be twice
as much as has been estimated in a two year storm.

M5. CAMP: Can you be clear on exactly what you
reviewed?

MS. ADAMS: I didn't bring a list of all the
documents. I reviewed plan sheets and supporting stormwater
management reports that's available.

MS5. CAMP: That were exhibit A-15 which was two
volumes, three inch ~-- each volume was probably three inches
thick. That's what you're talking about?

M5. ADAMS: Yes, stormwater calculations, plan
sheets, power point presentation,.

MS. CAMP: How about testimony from the engineers,
did you read notes of the transcripts?

M5. ADAMS: I read some of it. I haven't read
everything. I was provided with transcripts digitally, some
of the exhibits.

M5. CAMP: Okay. I guess one of the things I have is
if the Township -- are you familiar with Caln Township
Stormwater Ordinance?

MS. ADAMS: I'm familiar that it's based on a one

year storm.
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M5. CAMP: If T told you that this project can't go
forward until township engineer certifies or confirms to the
Board that this project complies with Township's Stormwater
Ordinance, as well as all DEP regulations, does that change
your opinion in any way?

M3. ADAMS: Not really. Not unless the township
engineer evaluated it based on actual conditions as proposed
conditions as opposed to not considering the panels
impervious on most every site on most of the site it's
evaluated as lawn. About a little less than a third of the
site is on steep slopes. That's the only place where panels
are considered impervious. Everywhere else it's considered
lawn. Sco when we aré looking at it looks like it's lawn in
calculations. My professional opinion is that's incorrect.
Regardless of who made the decision about coefficients,
reality is you will get runoff from those panels.

MS. CAMP: I'm not an engineer but didn't -- I mean
isn't the applicant required to follow DEP guidance as to how
to consider those panels? Ultimately it's going to be DEP
that issues the NPDES permit.

M5. ADAMS: You're required to follow DEP guidance.
You're not required to take that as a maximum. Good
engineering judgment requires an engineer to represent what
actually they believe will be occurring regardless of --

MS. CAMP: You're asking them to go above and beyond
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what DEP gave as guidance?

MS. ADAMS: If I were the engineer on this I would
consider panels impervious because that is what I believe
they are.

M3. CAMP: Okay. I want to be clear on what -- okay.

MR. YOUNG: If it was on a flat, like in this room,
flat surface, would you consider it pervious or still
consider it impervicus?

MS. ADAMS: If it was flat surface, conditions were
such that it was spaced adequately, soils were adequate,
specifications provided for soils restoration, plantings,
similar to the DEP policy for 2010, it could be supported
that it really did function as pervious surface, ves, I would
support it would be pervious.

MR. McCLINTOCK: That wasn't policy. That was a
suggested document I think.

MS. ADAMS: Sorry.

MR. McCLINTCOCK: He clarified that for me.

MS. ADAMS: I misspoke. You're correct, Jeff. Thank
you.

MR. McCLINTOCK: Everybody is talking about there
will be more runoff coming off of the site. Ordinance does
not allow that to happen. Ordinance reguires actually a
reduction in post construction condition. 3o even if there

is more generated, that's why there is more Filtrexx Soxx.
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5o there is not a misconception. More runoff cannot come off
the site based on our ordinance.
MR. JAROS: I have follow-up if I may.
CROSS~-EXAMINATION
(continuing)
BY MR. JARQOS:
Q. Ma'am, just to be clear, you're saying that in your

opinion the volume of water to come off this site after

construction is twice as much as our engineer's

calculation?
A. Yes, for a two year storm.
Q. For a two year storm. And in order to come to that

conclusion you have to assume, de you not, that all the
panels are impervious cover?

A, That's exactly what I'm assuming. I'm talking about
the runcff that's generated, not what is coming off. What is
coming off is a function of how it's managed. Volume of
water generated I think is twice approximately what is
supported in documents and application for a two year storm
event. T haven't looked at the larger storm events.

Q. But again, in order to come te that conclusion you

have to assume 100 percent impervious coverage of the

panelis?
A. Of just panels, not area in between the panels.
Q. Just the panels. This is so even though the panels

are separated by twelve to fourteen feet between cach
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panel?

A, Yes.,

Q. You're still concluding it's a hundred percent
impervious?

A. Panels are impervious. Area between them is not
impervious. Because what I'm looking at is how much water is

generated, then you figure out where the water is going, how
it's going some place.

Q. But this is what I'm trying to struggle with because
believe me, we struggled with it in approaching the
Conservation District and DEP. How can you conclude that
panels are a hundred percent impervicus cover when one panel
is located behind the other and whatever runs off the higher
elevated panel comes down to the ground, works it's way into
the ground behind the next panel in front of it?

The ground at that point as you've testified to, the
s0il seems to be well infiltrated, so there has to be some
infiltration of that water.

How do you assume the hundred percent impervious
cover?

A, Because first you calculate how much water the site
generates, then you calculate how you manage it. So first
thing an engineer does is calculate how much. Then you
engineer your systems so if you're designing an infiltration

trench, you design that water to go into that infiltration
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trench, have the capacity to hold or store or manage that
volume of water that it's receiving. So first you calculate
how much, then your BMPs are sized to manage it.

What has happened here is the coefficient is being
used so that initially how much isn't representative. We are
just saying it's all going to pretty much work like lawn
because panels discharge onto the vegetation, so it's just
same as lawn. But even lawn, even golf course generates
runcff in a lot of rain. So, you know, if you double -- if
you have a sheet running onto lawn, and you have a lot of
that, you can't mix your factors for the land use. You have
to calculate how much from each different land use. That's
the way it's done in the Pennsylvania manual. In the
Pennsylvania manual you calculate the volume, you look at
each land use separately, calculate volume of runoff before
and after, how much impervious before, how much from
impervious after.

In this application the engineer used average value
of all land uses. The result is that it dilutes the impact.
It's sort of like, you know, I don't know what a gocd analogy
is. It's like if you got an A on an exam but you had to take
class average of C because everything is mixed together. Tt
has the same effect of giving a lower value by looking at
those land uses weighted, put together, rather than

individual land uses teo calculate volume.
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Q. With all due respect, wouldn't that come to the
surface through review by DEP and Conservation District if,
in fact, there is going to be twice as much volume to be
generated off this site in your opinion?

A. Actually it's been my experience that DEP has
testified in front of the Environmental Hearing Board they
have neither staff, nor resources to do the detailed
engineering review, so they take it at face value. Tt's
signed off by an engineer.

0. This is an individual permit?

A. Bven on individual permits. They do not have the
staff to do testing, detailed review.

Q. Why is it then that I'm anticipating we are going to
receive a review letter from a DEP engineer? Do I anticipate
incorrectly?

A. I expect you will. I expect you will receive a
review letter. What I have experienced DEP testifying at the
Environmental Hearing Board is that their engineering staff
cannot sit there, check numbers because they don't have the
resources to do it.

Q. That's astounding all these development plans T have
processed through the years, that you have worked on, are all
being passed through with no cogent review?

A, Very often, unless someone raises issues.

Q. That's very interesting.
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A, We can pull up transcripts from the Environmental
Hearing Board.
MR. JAROS: No further questions.
MR. KRUSE: I have one real quick. The amount,
all the panels are considered impervious in your opinion,
your calculation,

How much did that contribute to your 160,000 cubic

feet?

MS. ADAMS: That's where the number comes from.

MR. KRUSE: That is the 160. 1It's all just because
of impermeable, you using -- you are considering panels as
impervious?

MS. ADAMS: Primarily.

MR, KRUSE: That's the difference between you and Mr.
Howell's number?

MS. ADAMS: Primarily, vyes.

MR. KRUSE: That's what I wanted to know.

MR. YOUNG: My follow-up is so I misunderstood you I
thought when you said more water would be coming off of the
site. Do you believe that -- so you're saying more water
will be generated by the use.

Will these -- if the Filtrexx Soxx worked correctly,
would they hold the amocunt of water that you are assuming is
coming off of the panels?

MS. ADAMS: Calculations would have to be redone for
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that volume cf water because -—-

MR. YOUNG: You didn't figure whether or not Filtrexx
Soxx if working correctly would hold the water back?

M5. ADAMS: I didn't repeat the computer modeling
that was done based on a smaller volume of water.

MR. YOUNG: You can't tell us whether more water will
be discharged off the site or not is what you're saying.

MS5. ADAMS: Not without redoing those numbers.

M5, CAMP: I have a question hypothetical. If the
State of Pennsylvania passed a law like New Jersey, said all
municipalities have to consider solar panels to be pervious,
would -- I mean would you take that and design the system tfhe
way you said you would or --

MS5. ADAMS: If I had to sign and seal drawings, no,
because I wouldn't want to be responsible for a project that
created flooding or caused problems or that didn't work. My
first obligation is to design it to best engineering
standards I believe applies to a situation.

M5. CAMP: 50 even if the State says that we have
dene analysis, we researched it, whatever, we believe that
you should -- engineers should accept sclar panels as being
pervious, if you were the project engineer on this particular
project you would say I don't care what State of Pennsylvania
says, 1 personally think they are impervicus, therefore I'm

going to design it however vyou described it; is that correct?




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

6690

~ MS. ADAMS: T would, yes.

M5, CAMP: QOkay.

THE PRESIDENT: Don't mean to be drawing this ocut.
One point of clarification on what you're taking as state law
or what they are recommending. What you're saying, please
correct me if I'm wrong, you lock at what DEP and State
provides as a minimum?

(Witness indicating in the affirmative).

TEE PRESIDENT: It's not like you're ignore it.

MS. ADAMS: You can't ignore it.

THE PRESIDENT: Nor are you going below what they're
asking, so you're not really taking matters into YOour own
hands. You're saying okay, here's what State provided. I
will use that as my minimum.

Based on your experience putting your seal on the
plan, you would engineer it to handle greater capacity than
what State is saying; is that correct?

MS. ADAMS: Essentially, yes. If I believe that was
the situation, I'm obliged to.

THE PRESIDENT: I want to be clear that she's not
ignoring what the State's saying. She's just saying I'm
considering that, building it better.

MS. ADAMS: I'm obliged to.

THE PRESIDENT: Let's be clear on that.

MR. YOUNG: Have you done that on other projects?
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MS. ADAMS: I have. Yes.

MR. YOUNG: Can you give me an example of one?

MS. ADAMS: Let's see. Project in City of
Philadelphia where City of Philadelphia says if it's lawn or
not, you know, paved, it's pervious. We have said no, it's
not working like pervious, we are going to count it as
imperviocus. Project at University of Pennsylvania, other
sites in the City.

MR. YOUNG: Not to belittle the City. They have
significant stormwater management places in place there.

Is there suburban sites that you've done that?

M5. ADAMS: I'm trying to think. Yes. We designed
the stormwater system at Stroud. Township requirements were
for some particular design storms. We met those require-
ments, BMP. We also modeled it with real historical
hurricane. We wanted to make sure it worked all the time.

MR. YOUNG: Not on a major shopping center have you
gone above and beyond these?

MS. ADAMS: We did a shopping center 611 in
Warrington, 611 and Street Road, big Wegman's shopping
center. Township's 167 Plan required peak rates be brought
down to seventy-five percent. We brought them down to
sixty-seven percent and managed the volume.

MR. YOUNG: DEP didn't say -- you didn't go well

above and beyond what DEP said. You just -- your calculation
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managed to meet that. They didn't give you a review, you
didn't say no, I don't believe you're correct, went above and
beyond it.

I''m trying to gauge. So I guess because solar
panels are a new thing, this is a unique project, I'm trying
to gauge whether, because shopping centers are kind of
accepted, there is an accepted way to construct them and
manage their stormwater. So what I'm trying to gauge is
whether you have gone above and beyond the same way DEP are
saying they are pervious and you are saying no, we are going
to the max of imperviocus.

Have you done the same thing in a shopping center
where you have said, you know, the accepted practice is X,
you have said no, we are going to go way above and beyond
that to ¥Y?

M3. ADAMS: Yes. Long before it was in Pennsylvania
Manual to look at the volume of stormwater management and to
look at the volume from each land use type separately rather
than averaging values together, we did that on a number of
projects from the Hockessin Library to, you know, I have to
go through projects -- Penn State campus project, different
land development projects, parking lots, new buildings and
such. We did it that way before it was in the books in that
it makes sense, we believed that was what was really going to

happen.
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MR. YOUNG: Okay.

(Witness excused)

MS. CAMP: Mr. Horner, do you have any other evidence
tc present?

MR. HORNER: Can I just follow-up with couple of
comments?

THE PRESIDENT: Can we keep it to testimony?

M5, CAMP: Should be your witnesses and your
evidence., General comments will come at the end.

MR. HORNER: General comments at the end. Okay.

M5. CAMP: General comments.

MR. HORNER: It might be relevant just to point out
to the Township that there are four municipalities we are
aware of that consider when they are using solar panels,
Mount Joy Borough and Refton Township, both in Lancaster
County, make assumptions that they are a hundred percent
impervious. As I said, East Bradford Township application,
that was considered to be a hundred. All those panels are
considered to be a hundred percent impervious. Brandywine
Conservation's writing an ordinance for Kennett Township in
Chester County where that's considered -- panels are
considered to be a hundred percent impervious.

MS. CAMP: You would agree with me that's a policy
decision that has no definitive statement for Pennsylvania

vet.
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MR. HORNER: I would agree with that. From DEP.
Just want to point out there are those examples of other
municipalities dealing with those policies.

M5, CAMP: Okay.

MR. JAROS: Mr. Horner, you would agree County's
Stormwater Management Ordinance being considered does not
consider solar panels as a hundred percent impervious though.

MR. HORNER: That may be.

MR. JAROS: Thank you.

MS. CAMP: Carver Court Association I think was next
party, right? You're here on behalf of Carver Court for
comments?

UNIDENTIFIED VOICE FROM AUDIENCE: Just comments.

MS. CAMP: Any other party wish to present evidence?
Okay. Go onto general comments.

THE PRESIDENT: If we could, how many folks do we
have again to present public comments?

MS. CAMP: Yocu want to go down the row? Let me do
one other thing. Mr. Jaros, do you have objection to
admission of the exhibits that Mr. Horner presented which was
Horner-1 was the CV of Mr. Horner, two was the CV of Miss
Adams. Horner-3 was dated -- memo dated January 19, 2012
addressed to Miss Adams.

MR. JAROS: Cne moment on the memo. I would like to

reserve -- well, hcld on one second please.
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MS. CAMP: You can look at it while we do comments.

Did you have any objection to admission of VA
Hospital Number 1°?

MR. JAROS: No,.

M5. CAMP: Okay. I want to say a general statement
first before the audience gets a chance to speak. The Board
truly appreciates the fact that you have come to these
hearings. It has been a long process. 2And this process
can't work unless you guys attend and let your voices be
heard. So I know the Board appreciates you coming back month
after month. It has been a pretty long process. We
appreciate that.

When you do stand, just remember that the court
reporter is taking all of your comments down, so if you can
speak loud and slowly. We will start here I guess., State
your name, where you live, then address the Board.

M3. PROVINSKY: Jessica Provinsky, P-R-0-V-I-N-S-K-Y,
1500 Oak Street. As a resident of Caln Township I just want
to let the Board know that I'm very opposed to the solar
panels. I am opposed to it inherently from a conservation
standpoint of the fact that in the name of sustainability
we are cutting down the most sustainable rescurce we have.
There is nothing more sustainable than trees.

The benefits -- I think solar panels are great.

Geothermal is great. But benefits don't -- you're going to
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lose so much by cutting twenty acres of woodlands. It's just
we don't have very many wcodlands left in Caln Township. I
really wish you would not approve the conditional use. You
know, that's beautiful wocdland in the fall with VA Hospital,
Trees, and just it's the most sustainable resource we have
are trees. But in name of sustainability we are going to cut
them down. That's all T have to say.

THE CEAIRMAN: Thank you.

MS. CAMP: Mr. Cichowicz?

MR. CICHOWICZ: I just wanted to speak briefly to let
the Commissioners know the process that went on with
attending these meetings. I don't know if it will help you
next time when we have a similar situation, we have other
such meetings, but for what it's worth, I started out and I
think many of my neighbors started out disliking the solar
project because we like those trees in the back. I think we
have come to the realization that things aren't going to stay
the same and no matter how much we like those trees, it's
going to change in some way. And also, of course, it's
Mr. Keares' property and it's not our property, so as much as
we like it, it's beyond our control as to what happens. I
think that's the realization we finally came to.

Now, things were going on with the applicant and I
understand what happened with them, that you had concerns and

you sent them back to redesign the structure. But they came
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back with a redesigned structure. ©None of us who had been
attending these meetings really had anticipated this
redesign, all of the changes that had occurred. They were a
real surprise, Then we had some unpleasantness. We were
asking for some time to address the situation.

After that, to Mr. Keares' extreme kudos, he took it
upon himself, we reached out to him as well, to find out
exactly what our concerns were. It's a shame that this kind
of intercourse, this kind of discussion didn't occur six
months ago because this whole process could very well have
been over by now, instead of being as adversarial as it was.
But Mr. Keares reached out, he found out our concerns. He
redesigned his structures to deal with a lot of our concerns.

And then he had what I will call the hot dog summit
which went even further. He invited neighbors out to
speak -- no lawyers, except for myself, but I wasn't a lawyer
in this aspect -- to just sit down, speak about these things.
And he listened to us. And in our concerns were the cost of
something that I think the Commissioners tacked on. I'm
pretty sure that -- I think there was some testimony actually
from your engineer that Township likes to get people to builid
sewers when they can do so. 2nd I'm pretty sure Mr. Keares
didn't decide to just give nine hundred thousand to the
Township but he probably saw that it was advantageous to him

because you Commissioners wanted to build that into his
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pilans.

Now what I think the Commissioners failed to
understand, because you're looking at this as something
that's good for the County. Undoubtedly in an abstract sense
being weaned from groundwater reliance is probably good. But
what you failed to look at is how much this cost us
individually, us neighbors in this, that now had this sewer
imposed upon us., You haven't heard testimony about that
because I think we have reached an accommodation, again
largely through Mr. Keares' efforts.

We are relying on your good faith to follow through
with this, Mr. Keares. We do believe you will. But it would
cost us at least $12,000 to hook up to this sewer system —-
at least $12,000. If you just put in a septic system, that
would cost, for example, another $12,000. We would be out of
pocket $12,000, perhaps $24,000. ©None of us could afford
that. We would finance it. We would have additional
expenses. It just seemed like the concern was this public
gsewer without being concerned about how it was impacting
every single one of us homecwners on those streets. Luckily
again largely because of Mr. Keares' efforts, he's addressed
those concerns. So I think most of us have reached an
accommodatiocon with this solar plan.

That's a brief history of how this process went.

I think that it could have been a lot better on all
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parties if there had been more discussion early on, rather
than this adversarial tone that was set.

Final thing I want to say is about Wes and his
presentation. Even though I personally, perhaps many of my
neighbors, have reached an accommodation with this plan, we
have come to accept it, I applaud Wes for standing up and
presenting his witness and presenting his own testimony
because he believed -- he believes there is a problem with
this plan that was presented to you. I'm not an engineer, I
don't envy you —- any of you because you're going to have to
make a decision based on the testimony, perhaps conflicting
testimony as presented to you. That doesn't matter. What is
important is that at least now you have an oppesing view. At
least new whatever decision you reach, I have -- T will have
more confidence that it's the appropriate decision.

That's all T have to say.

MR. KRAMER: Thank you Vefy much for your comments
and fact that you have been sifting here with us through this
entire process. That goes to everybody that's come to these
meetings.

I just want to make cone point you had made in your
statement there that Board of Commissioners imposed on them
the sewer line. I want to tell you, I want to make sure
that's clear, that that's not the case. I found out about

that sewer line sitting in a meeting same time you all did.
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S0 as far as Board of Commissioners, that was I believe a
self-imposed condition, you know, to make the project more
attractive I believe is the intentions for that. But that is
not something that we imposed. So as far as, you know, a tit
for tat quid pro quo, that is not what happened. When T
found out I believe as those that were here at the meeting
that that was going in and there was going to be a mandatory
charge for that, you know, te this point, I'm still opposed
to a mandatory charge for that. That's going to be worked
out through the other process, not by this Board.

I'm not oppesed to that. I think several other
people up here aren't as well. Making you, okay, we are
cutting down trees, putting a solar farm in the backyard.

Oh, by the way, it's going to cost you twelve grand. That
would make me a little grumpy personally. So just to let you
know. So that process -- that process isn't done yet as
well.

I'm glad to hear there has been communication and
it's good. BSo we are going to stay out of that, you know, as
a Board. That's something that, you know, residents have
worked with the applicant on. However, just to let you know
that, you know, that was not a quid pro guo reguirement by
the Board by any means.

MR. KRUSE: Other concern you brought up was

stormwater. I'm quite sure our engineer, plus our censultant
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will work with their engineer to put this together for land
development. In the meantime, conditional, you know,
conditions for this will probably just say you have to comply
with the Township Ordinance concerning stormwater. Their
engineer will have to present that to ours and it will have
to be backed up with data. So okay, that will be taken care
of. Am I correct?

MR. McCLINTOCK: You're correct.

THE PRESIDENT: One comment to Mr, Cichowicz. First
I want to, on behalf of the Board of Commissioners I want to
apelogize for the way that you were treated at the last
hearing. So please accept our apologies in that I appreciate
that fact that you have come here and listened to all the
testimony as many of us have. And I know it's been a long
journey. And yes, if we look back, maybe we plaved Monday
morning quarterback, we may have done some things different.
But this was a unique project. With it comes unique
challenges, some unknowns. So with the help and voice of our
citizens, with the help and voice of our staff, our
attorney's help and voice of the applicant I think we have
all gotten through the process and learned a lot. 2&And I too
will feel better about whatever decision we come to based on,
you know, all three sides talking, providing testimeony, most
importantly educating us on stormwater and sclar production

facilities.
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So again, Mr. Cichowicz, please accept the Board's
apologies on how you were treated at the last meeting. And
we will do our best to not let that happen again at any other
meeting this Board conducts.

MR. CICHOWICZ: If I may say, I appreciate the
sentiments but as far as I'm concerned ncbody on this current
Board owes me an apology. Everyone here has comported
themselves with the utmost dignity for the people that came
before them and utmost respect. I have no complaints about
the five people who are sitting in front of me now.

THE PRESIDENT: Thank you.

MS. TINDARO: Mr. Cichowicz, I have a question for
you. It's regarding your agreement with Mr. Keares. At some
point will you have a solid written agreement with the
petitioner for what they are going to pay either completely
or partially for the sewer hook-up?

THE PRESIDENT: Actually =--

MR. KRAMER: Board needs to stay out of that. That's
a personal agreement.

M5. CAMP: That's private.

MS. TINDARO: All right. Thank vyou.

THE PRESIDENT: All right. Next row.

MR. DIXON: Name is Elwood Dixon and speaking for
about -- let's say speaking about Carver Court. If there was

going Lo be any oops it would be right there. So looking at
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the safety factor, I hear what they are saying, but I'm still
skeptical of something happening.

My question is who is responsible and will you get
it in writing? That's what I'm asking. If something happens
we don't want people in Caln or people in Carver Court or
Brandywine homes have to pay for that crisis. So I'm asking
is there -- again I'm asking, is there a bond issue or money
issue that can be put up to see that happens for a period of
time?

M3. CAMP: Mr. Dixon --

MR. DIXON: To see it doesn't happen for that period
of time? We can be covered?

MS. CAMP: Mr., Dixon, anybody that does development
in the Township has to do a stormwater management system.
There will be a stormwater management operation and
maintenance agreement that is executed by the developer and
owner of the property, which that gets recorded against the
land in Chester County Recorder of Deeds. It has obligations
to maintain whatever stormwater management facilities are in
place. It has guarantees that they will do appropriate
maintenance based on whatever schedule our township engineers
require. It will require that they, if the Township -- if we
determine there has to be periodic inspections done, that
agreement will call out when those inspections have to occur,

remedies the Township has that property owner does not




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

674

perform those.

S0 as far as Township is concerned, we will make
them contractually obligate themselves to, first of all,
design a system in accordance with our ordinances. Then
secondiy, to maintain them in the way they were designed or
they have proven they have been designed.

As far as if it fails, that doesn't -- it causes
problems down stream, I can't tell you in -- I can't tell you
who would be responsible for that. You would have to find
out why it failed., If it's something Mr. Howell did, you
know, i1f it was that, his design wasn't correct, that was
proven, then Mr. Howell has malpractice insurance. If
it's -- if it was Filtrexx that was used or type of material
that was in there was not what it was warranted to ke, then
manufacturer of that Filtrexx would responsible for damages.

There's no way this Board can tell you ultimately
who will be responsible because you're talking about if the
system fails or if it's not -- if it didn't function the way
Mr. Howell is going to put his seal on, our engineer is going
to confirm that's accurate, which we are not there vet by the
way. I want to make that point. The township engineer has
not given a clean review letter on the design prepared by Mr.
Howell. So T want everyone to understand until that occurs,
they are not going to give advice to the Board way they're

planning to design it meets Township Code. That's not
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happened yet. If that should happen, and, you know, maybe
the installation is done wrong, we can't tell you if
scmething happens to your property as a result of stormwater
damage, I can't tell you who is going to be responsible
because I don't know what caused the problem. Does that make
sense?

But T will tell you that Township will take all
measures it can to make sure that, number one, it's designed
te net harm you, it's maintained to not harm you. There are
remedies taken or remedies available to the Township if the
property owner doesn't do the necessary steps to maintain it,
et cetera.

MR. DIXON: Does that mean taking it into court?

That means taking it into court.

Ms. CAMP: T don't know how else ~- any time damage
is caused, that's what you got to do.

MR. DIXON: In the meantime is there going to be bond
money or escrow money there for that emergency purpose?

M3, CAMP: No, not for that. There will be a
requirement -- this is a requirement of all developments
under state law, that once there are what are called quasi
public improvements, this stormwater system will remain their
private property, their obligation to maintain. But once the
Township certifies they have been designed, installed

properly, we may require applicant for a period of eighteen
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months to post maintenance bonds equivalent to fifteen
percent of the cost of installation of the stormwater
facilities. So for period of eighteen months Township is
sort of doing periodic inspections to make sure they are
functioning the way they are supposed to, they are being
maintained the way they are supposed to. If for that first
eighteen month pericd there is this, you know, guarantee,
there is money posted to make sure things need to be fixed,
there is money to do that.

MR. YOUNG: Could you also explain text amendment,
conditional use, land development so we are clear on where
we are in the process.

MS. CAMP: Sure.

THE PRESIDENT: Before we do that, can we get through
the rest of the comments.

MR. ALSTON: Nathaniel Alston, Carver Court.

In addition to catastrophe, I think you can answer
this, is Mr. Keares required to put funds aside so that if we
have something like Katrina or something, lot of damage, is
there funds that he has to establish to take care of over
long period of time?

1 can see quite -- what if he went bankrupt.

M5. CAMP: No, there is no requirement for him to
establish funds in case the system fails. That's not a

requirement.
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MR, YOUNG: If he does go bankrupt we are requiring
him to post money so we can take all of this out of there so
that we can decommission this thing, restore it back to where
it was. If he goes bankrupt, then Township will go after
whatever, whether it's escrow or bond or insurance, we will
go after that money to then take all of these structures
down.

MR. ALSTON: How are you assured there is money
there?

MR. YOUNG: He has to post that. We are talking
about a certain amount of increase every year as cost goes
up, we have money to pull from that. If something happens,
we would step in. If he went bankrupt or disappeared we
would step in. We could take over, decommission it, restore
it back to what it was.

THE PRESIDENT: Any other comments?

MR. PIATT: Just to be clear -- Vic Piatt, P-I-A-T-T.
I want to make comments on first, thank you very much for
hundred foot buffer back.

With that, secondly I would like to if it's
agreeable to CSI and neighbors, that if this does go through,
I would be a liaison between the two of us regarding plant
selection, issues of a horticultural nature if that's
acceptable.

Also T would like to see that no ivy is planted on
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the fence. I see it as an increased maintenance expense to
you. And it is an exotic invasive. I don't think it should
be planted. What you're offering as screening should be
sufficient.

M5, CAMP: Just so I'm clear, you don't want the
fence to have anything on it?

MR. PIATT: T do not think the fence should have
anything on it -- anything. I know some of the neighbors
don't want to see that or there is issue they think they
might. But they are talking removing exotic invasives just
to put one or two back. I don't think that's smart planning.
Shouldn't be done. Nothing should be on the fence.

Referring to the restoration plan, first of all
I had it reviewed with a colleague and they think that it's a
good plan. 8o I wanted to mention that because I did have
issues with it before,

I would like to see that during -- in that process,
whatever that is, that you use regionally native trees that
are regionally native to Chester County. I would like to see
that it is a fall planting. I think you're going to have a
better success rate. I believe your estimation of ten
percent attrition is way way low. You're going to have more
attrition than ten percent.

I would alsc like to see or have you consider

increasing your maintenance schedule., T think it's a three
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year maintenance plan to maybe five to seven years. You
could abate some of the attrition with watering.

Referring to the watering, I know you will have
somebody or stated somebody checking on that. And in
speaking with Mr. Orsatti, his testimony last hearing was
that mother nature was pretty much going to take care of
watering. If people are in there watering, should be done on
an as needed basis, 1f you see things that need it.

I believe the fence is remaining for the duration
of the restoration plan. So I think that's three years or
fence staying indefinitely, something I wasn't sure, because
that will certainly help plants survive better.

You're going to have -- we are going to be impacted
by deer. You're going to be impacted by the deer also.

Regarding that for maintenance, I would like to see
you include deer maintenance for buffer plantings, especially
evergreens. You're going to have an issue with them
especially when it snows. They're evergreen. They are going
to be eaten. There are products available that could be
included in your maintenance plan and I have them here,
discuss them further at another time if you wish.

M5, CAMP: I'm not sure there is another time. Give

MR. PIATT: Preducts that I was talking about, three

products. Deer Stopper is one of these products.
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MS. CAMP: Are these things you put on trees?

MR. PIATT: Yes. They need to be sprayed. It's a
spray. All three are sprays. Deer Stopper, Hinder, Tree
Guard are three possible solutions. Probably lot new things
out. Deer Stopper's one of the best,

MR. JAROS: Mr. Piatt, again assuming the applicant
moves forward we will be more than happy to be in touch with
you on a regular basis on the issue,

MR. PIATT: Thank you,

MR, ROBINSON: John Robinson, 71 Foundry Street,
Carver Court. And I would like the record to reflect my
correspondence and documents that I addressed to President
Rose concerning some information about the project, so forth.
I ask you receive my letter?

M5. CAMP: We have a copy right here that was just
handed to us today dated January 12, 2012 —-

MR, ROBINSON: Yes.

MS. CAMP: -- to Commissioner Rose from John
Robinson, Jr. You don't have any other copies of this?

MR. ROBINSON: No. I want to let that be shown in
the record.

M5. CAMP: Why don't -- you are a party in the case.

MR. ROBINSON: Yes.

MS. CAMP: We will mark it as Robinson Exhibit 1.

{(Exhibit No. Robinson-1 marked for identification.)
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M5. CAMP: Do you have a copy?

MR. JAROS: I'm sorry?

MS. CAMP: I want to let Mr. Jarocs see this.

MR. JAROS: Was this a petition or separate letter?

THE PRESIDENT: Miss Camp, I don't have a record of
of the letter he is referring to.

MS. CAMP: Nc, Mr. Prowant said that it was emailed
in; 1is that correct? Hand delivery. We will get copies for
all of you.

THE PRESIDENT: Letter that you're referring to --

MR. ROBINSON: Was hand delivered.

THE CHAIRMAN: I do not have a copy of it, nor have
we —-- what does it say?

MR. ROBINSON: Tt was supporting document concerning
the panels and some of the specifications of the panels. I
really can't say I know all about it -- T recall all about it
anyway. That was supporting information.

In addition, I would like to point out that I
understand that State Senator Dinnimen directed a letter to
each of fou Commissioners and acknowledgement of that.

THE PRESIDENT: We did get a copy of his letter.

MR. ROBINSON: Okay, fine. Also I want to point out
that from what I'm hearing about the potential mishaps or
catastrophe that can occur as a result of this project, in my

mind I'm a little disappointed because question of who is
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responsible means that at some point in time each or some

of the residents of Carver Court could be in a position to
suffer as a result of the project and have no means of being
reimbursed or compensation. That is disappointing.

That's ali I have to say. Thank vyou.

MS. CAMP: If I can just make a point of that. If
this property was developed with twenty homes, stormwater
system for twenty homes failed, the Township wouldn't -- you
wouldn't have recourse against the Township for that either.
You would have to go against the builder of the home or
whoever designed the stormwater system system.

If the person next to my house builds something, my
property suffers, I have remedies against whatever the cause
of the damage was. That's -- it's not unique to this project
is all I'm trying to say.

MR. ROBINSON: That I understand. But that's what I
would like the Commissioners to take into consideration
because we are looking at New Orleans and Katrina. They
built a levy that was made to withstand a category three
hurricane. However Katrina was category five. As Mr. Dixon
pointed out, oops, we didn't know. I would like to see that
prevented. We are looking at twenty-five year storm, one
hundred year storm, so forth. It's disappointing to see that
could possibly happen. Thank you.

M5. CAMP: Mr. Jaros, do you have an objection to
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admissicn of Robinson Exhibit 1°?

MR. JAROS: I do, Miss Camp. I think I understand
what Mr. Robinson is trying to achieve, but the materials
he's attached to this letter, with all due respect, have
nothing to do with standards and criteria that are being
reviewed in the conditional use application. They are
totally irrelevant to issues that the Board has to consider.

MS. CAMP: Well, I'm going to have to go off the
record, look at it. Board hasn't seen it yet either. We can
reserve on that, sece if anybody else wants to make general
comments,

THE PRESIDENT: Are there any other public comments?

Okay. 8o, Miss Camp, on the issue of the letter,
can we --

M5. CAMP: Give me two minutes,

THE PRESIDENT: Ckay.

{Discussiocn off the record)

THE PRESIDENT: Miss Camp, back on the record.

Folks, we are back on the record.

MS. CAMP: Please. My recommendation to the Roard is
to not admit Rebinson Exhibit 1. The material they are
trying to present is really not relevant to the issue of CSI
in this particular application, whether or not this land use
meets ordinance criteria -- proposed ordinance criteria.

However, if Carver Court Association -- there is a statement
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in here about your position on the application. Board will
let you make that comment. It's not relevant to be talking
about Mr. Keares personally or a company that he is involved
with., That's not relevant to this particular application.

MR. ROBINSON: That's fine,.

MS., CAMP: If you would like to make a statement for
the Association, I think they understand your concern.

THE PRESIDENT: Any other public comment? Okay.

Miss Camp, I would like to close the public comments portion
of the hearing and defer to you to describe the process on
where we go. Then once we are done with that, I would like
to give an opportunity to the Board to make comments.

MS., CAMP: Did you decide on Horner-3 yet? I want to
make sure all exhibits --

MR. JAROS: I have an objection to Horner-3. That
was prepared by Ruth Sitler. 1In fact, conclusions reached in
here, I don't necessarily agree with them. Now, Miss Adams
was here. She testified to certain things. She was subject
to cross-examination which we did. But I have to object to
the written conclusions of this Ruth Sitler who I didn't have
the opportunity to cross-examine as to her conclusions.

M5. CAMP: Well, I think given that you had the
opportunity to cross-examine Michele Adams, my advice would
be Board would admit the document but recognize that its

author herself was not here. Michele Adams was relying upon
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it in her testimony. He had the opportunity to cross-examine
her. You may give the weight that's necessary or not give as
much weight as necessary because Miss Ruth Sitler was not
here. That would be my recommendation.

THE PRESIDENT: I'm fine with that.

MR. KRAMER: Agree with that.

MR. KRUSE: That's fine,

(Exhibit Nos. Herner-1, Horner-2 and Horner-3
entered into evidence.)

M5. CAMP: I think all the evidentiary parts,
exhibits are completed. We can close the conditional use
hearing.

MR. JAROS: If I have not moved for introduction cof
all of applicant's exhibits -- I believe I did, but just as
belt and suspenders, I move for admission of all the
applicant's exhibits.

M5. CAMP: No objection by Board. Okay. They are
admitted. And I have 29.

MR, JAROS: Correct.

MS. CAMP: One of which -- actually there is more
than that. You had one of them was a duplicate. You had
27.1. There are thirty total exhibits.

MR. YOUNG: You had 12.1, 13.1.

(Exhibit Nos. A-1 through A-29, inclusive, entered

into evidence.)
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MS5. CAMP: Ckay, soc --

THE PRESIDENT: Miss Camp, I'm sorry, before you
continue I want Board's comments to be on the record, so we
don't want to close the record.

M3, CAMP: You want to -- you want my explanaticn
of the process on the record?

THE PRESIDENT: Yes.

MS. CAMP: So when a conditicnal use hearing closes
the Board of Commissioners has forty-five days to render a
decision. FKither grant the application with conditions or
deny the application, or grant the application with no
conditions. They are the three options. They have
forty-five days to do that, unless applicant grants them an
extension of time.

Typically what we do is Board of Commissioners on
their own will compile things, you know, compile how
they want to vote, compile, you know, if they want to approve
it, these are conditions I would like to see. They circulate
those to the township engineer. I myself will start drafting
a Dacision based on the testimony presented, evidence,
exhibits, et cetera -- evervbody's evidence, not just
applicant's -- comments from fownship engineer, et cetera. I
will then circulate based on Board's exhibits, staff's
comments, draft a Decision that Board can come back through

e-mail, they can e-mail to me comments. I can e-mail back to
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them. They as a Board cannot deliberate through those
communications. It has to be individual communications back
To me.

To actually publicly deliberate and vote on it it
has to happen in a public meeting within that forty-five
daytime frame. So I don't know if we were going to have
discussions about whether we think we are going to do that or
nct. But you will be advised or we will make it known
through either correspondence or web site or e-mail whether
the Board is in a position to actually render a decision on
this application.

What has to happen before they make a decision on
conditional use though is remember, this started out as a
zoning text amendment. There will have to be -- those zoning
text amendments can only be approved at a public meeting or
public hearing. So they would have to agree to schedule
either at their regular meeting at some point or at a special
meeting that would be advertised that they are going to
consider the adoption of the ordinance. That would have to
happen first,

First class townships are unique. Once an ordinance
is adopted it's immediately in effect. Second class township
you have to wait five days. This Township would be
permitted, if the Board of Commissioners wanted to approve

the ordinance, they could approve the ordinance, then in the
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next ten minutes or whatever decide on the conditional use
application. That's only the zoning. That just puts zoning
in place, gives them zoning approval to do the use.

There is another process that's called land
development approval. They have submitted preliminary land
development plans but this Board has not even begun really
reviewing those plans yet. That's something that has to go
back te Planning Commission. That's where the details, the,
you know, real specifics of the landscaping, the stormwater
management, and if there is going to be sewer line or not,
where sewer line is gecing to be located, where -- if there is
going to be fire hydrants, where are they. Really detailed
analysis. We rely on the township engineers to do that, to
evaluate information provided by the applicant. That will
all happen only if the zoning text amendment is passed,
conditional use approval is granted with conditions that
applicant accepts..

This Board may say we are okay with the use.

We want fifty conditions complied with. Applicant may say we
don't like those conditions. They would have the right to
appeal that to Court of Common Pleas. Anybody who is a party
in the proceeding will have a right to appeal the Board's
decision to Court of Common Pleas. You have to do that
within thirty days of the Board's decision. Everybody has

the right to do that. So I can't tell you that even if
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zoning is passed or conditional use is approved, we don't
know what will happen. I said toc Mr. McClintock I wish I had
a crystal ball. I don't know how this is all going to play
out. There is a lot of steps applicant has to go through.

We are only at the preliminary zoning approval stage of it.

I'm happy to answer any questions anybody has on
that. No? Okay.

THE PRESIDENT: So I will leave the -- keep the
record open. We will use that time for the Board member's
comments. TLorraine, you want to start? Any comments?

MS5. TINDARO: Well, it's been an interesting evening.
Just want to say there is still a lot involved. I think a
lot has been resolved between the applicant and the parties.
We still have more to go on and we'll see what happens.

MS. CAMP: I want the Board to understand if you want

to reserve the right to speak again before you vote on

something, that's absclutely fine. You don't have to make a
decision or comment tonight. I want to make sure you
understand that,

THE PRESIDENT: Josh?

MR. YOUNG: Just thanks to everybody stuck with the
process. It's been almost a year. This really is the reason
I had argued it should be a conditional use because the
public had every chance for input, instead of engineers

looking at it, bringing it to us for like a final vote.
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That's why I had argued for conditional use, because T
thought that the public needed to be involved. And applicant
was a little slow in getting to the residents., Had they done
that last June we may have been, like Mr. Cichowicz said,
here a long time ago at this point. But, you know, it is
what it is.

You know, we all learned I think through this
process. Local government isn't always easiest thing but
public input is what makes it work. BAnd your voices are
important to us. That's why we wanted conditional use
because we knew we needed to hear from the public.

I thirnk the plan that's on the screen there is much
better than the one that was submitted. We have come a long
way and we will see what happens. We are not —- maybe to
halfway point maybe. So we will see what happens when we get
to the vote.

MR. KRUSE: It's a different kind of project. It's
not something we see everyday. It's not a church, it's not a
house, it's not a housing development, it's not an industrial
complex or commercial complex. And Mr. Young is correct, it
needed to be handled through the conditional use procedure.

I'm guite sure knowing these people up here that
they are all level headed, they are all going to give great
consideration to all the issues on this, so I don't think YOu

have to fear that.
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Again, you know, it was so different. Initially I
think the opinions were very distinct which is probably a
good word fo use. I know mine was when I first saw this
project, I saw it scattered across forty-six acres. I was
not very calm about it, I guess I could say that. T think
these gentlemen got a big chunk of my opinion at that time.
However, I know these people. They will do a good job for
you.

I want to thank everybody for coming. 1It's really
why we are here actually. So thanks for coming, for
everybody, applicant, supporters for the applicant, all the
neighbors and everyone else. So thanks again.

MR. KRAMER: Pretty much agree with everything that's
been said. I won't belabor the fact I'm going to be really
sad next meeting when there's only going to be Mr. Reymos
here, you know. Not that I'm sad you're going to be here.

MR. REYMOS: Don't forget about Eric.

MR. KRAMER: Eric and Miss Bernard who shows up as
well. But as Mr. Kruse mentions, I think this decision is in
good hands with this Board. Lots of things are going to need
to come into play in this. There is the rights of the
property owner, rights of the folks that are adjacent to it.
The things that staff needs to go through, make sure that,
you know, all the i's are crossed -- and i's are dotted, t's

are crossed through this entire process. So by no means am T
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sitting right here with a decision already set in my head on
which way I'm going to go on this because there is still a
lot of work and, you know, lot more I guess sifting threough
details that we are all going to have to go through.

I applaud all of you for coming out and being
involved in your local government. This is great to see.
This is one of the reasons that I stepped up to run is, you
know, for something like this where everyone is involved, you
know, in the process, voicing their opinion and getting
involved, not just sitting on the wayside, you know, letting
things lapse. 8o I applaud everybody that's in this room
tonight for stepping up, coming out, being a part of this
entire process.

So with that, we will see you in forty~five days.

THE PRESIDENT: I won't repeat what my fellow Board
members have said. But I will say this. 1It's been a long
however way you look at nine, ten, eleven months. It was a
great education for me, great education for my fellow Board
members, great education for our citizens. Somewhat of a
good education for our staff, our Solicitor. So I think at
the end of the day we can all say we are better informed,
better educated because we did go through the conditional use
process. Everyone that had concerns I think will walk out of
here, regardless what the decision is, we can say we heard

everyone that had an opinion on this topic. Door is open.
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That's why we are here. So I feel really good about that.

I have sat in audiences, you know, on other side
with other governments, school boards, whatnot, in different
areas where I lived and that's not always a fun spot to sit
in as well because you don't always agree with what
government decides. So I'm really glad that all the people
here in the room have stuck with us for past nine months.

I want to thank applicant for providing as much
detail as they possibly could given where we are in the
process. I applaud them for reaching cut to the residents,
They heard your concerns. They took it in their own hands to
see you, which is a good thing. So I appreciate their extra
effort in making sure they had some alone time with folks
that are neighbors to this property.

With that, as Miss Camp said, we've got forty-five
days to make a decision. I can promise you that this BRoard
will make a very informed decision. We will have lots of
discussions on what we have heard and what we think. More
opinions will be tossed around I'm sure.

And as many of you know, when this started T was not
a fan of this project at all. I'm not going to say whether
I'm for or against it. That's -- I've got forty-five days to
make my decision. I want to lean on my fellow Commissioners
to have some discussion back and forth. But I wilil say that

I'm much more educated as a result of spending all the time
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here.

And last thing I will say is I'm looking forward to
getting back to other Township business once this is
completed.

So with that, Miss Camp, I will turn it to you for
any other comments.

MS. CAMP: I see no reason why we can't close the
hearing,

MR. JAROS: Not to belabor but the applicant thanks
both the Township for their time and effort in this
application, as well as the citizens. It is -- I agree
absolutely, I have been doing it for quite a number of years.
It is an arduous process. Lot of people have different
opinions. We appreciate the time and effort that you've
shown in getting to where we are. We look forward to a
decision from the Township on this.

Thank you for your time.

M5. CAMP: We can close this record.

THE PRESIDENT: Close the conditicnal use hearing for
Coatesville Solar Initiative. Look to our web site for -~

M5. CAMP: For the decision.

THE PRESIDENT: Off the record.

(Discussion off the record)

{Whereupon, the hearing was concluded at 10:10 PM. )
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CERTIFICATE

I, Colleen M. Pimer, hereby certify that these
proceedings are contained fully and accurateily in the notes
taken by me upon the hearing of the above matter and that

this is a true and correct transcript of the same.

Colleen M. Pimer
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PROCEEDINGS

THE PRESIDENT: Okay, reopen the conditional use for
Coatesville Solar. Miss Camp?

MS. CAMP: This hearing, several hearings, but last
advertised hearing for the conditional use request of
Coatesville Solar Initiative was held on July 12th, 2012. At
the close of that hearing the Board had reguested that the
applicant provide or work with staff to provide a stormwater
operation and maintenance agreement for the proposed
stormwater facility, for the solar farm. The applicant's
done that. At the close of that hearing the Board continued
the conditional use hearing until tonight at six PM. That's
where we are.

I will turn it over to Mr. Jarcs to provide whatever
evidence he wants to the Board concerning that operation and
maintenance agreement.

MR, JAROS: Thank you, Miss Camp. John Jaros on
behalf of the applicant.

At the close of the last hearing as Miss Camp
indicated the Commissioners asked to see a copy of a draft
operation and maintenance agreement that would govern how
these Soxx are being proposed, thirteen -- no, essentially
twenty-four in a series, how they will be maintained and
inspected once constructed. I have handed up to you before

the hearing, and Miss Camp and Mr. McClintock have copies,




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

7ol

what we have previously marked as Applicant's Exhibit A-45
which is that Stormwater Management Operation and Maintenance
Agreement with exhibits. We have submitted that to staff
ahead of this evening. We have not received comment back to
this date.

With that, unless the Commissioners have any
guestions for myself or Mr. Howell, we would like to
essentially again close the applicant's case and ask for a
decision on the application.

Are there any specific questions with respect to the
document itself that we can entertain at this time?

MS. TINDARC: When we are talking about the -- I saw
the repair of the Soxx and how it was done. Were they the
smaller ones that were shown as an example or is that the
actual size that's being used on the project?

MR. JAROS: I believe, but T will look to Mr. Howell
to correct me, I believe what was depicted in the document
may be, Miss Tindaro, smaller in nature. The effcort was to
try to show that if the fabric becomes perforated or ripped
in any nature how the repair would take place.

I believe there was also testimony that shows a
section -- should a section of Soxx need replacement, that in
turn can be done. This was merely an attempt to provide an
illustration of how a seam, a rip in the material itself

could be seam-repaired.
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MS.

MR.

Soxx.

Ms.

MR.

MS.

what size?

MR.

MS.

TINDARO: And how high is the Soxx going to be?

HOWELL: First answer, vyes, it was & smaller

TINDARO: I wasn't sure. I want to make sure.
HOWELL: It's a smaller Soxx.

TINDARO: Actual size that's going tc be used,

HOWELL: Thirty-two inch,

TINDARO: Now I have seen different types of

usages of the Soxx. Originaily they were thirty-twoe inches

and they were down to eight inches,

How are you going to be able to stop that from

happening?

MR.

HOWELL: Yep. Those Soxx are the ones in Bailey

Station. They had no -- they have -- I saw them as well.

They had no

growth on them whatsoever. They weren't laying

on the ground. Ground wasn't prepped where they were at.

Not to belittle the way they were installed. They were laid

on steep sloped hillside. Ground area was not prepped. It

wasn't prepared to have it accepted on there. The area over

a number of
those Soxx,

So
starting an

intended to

years, maybe four years now, no vegetation on
they are getting no light.

the idea of a Soxx is that it's basically like
earthen berm you can place on the ground. TIt's

be installed and have growth to grow all over it,
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become part of the landscape. In this case it didn't get
stabilized. It also was nct maintained -- at least doesn't
appear to me at all.

In that case long before we got to eight inches our
agreement would have that addressed before it became close to
slumping.

M5, TINDARO: Okay, that was a big concern.

MR. JAROS: Ma'am, you kind of hit on a point we were
debating whether or not to introduce this evening. I am
going to take the opportunity to do it. I'm going to provide
a photograph we came across., I will ask Denny to just
expound on this a little bit.

We might as well, Miss Camp, mark this as forty-six.
Mr. Keares is handing up smaller illustrations for your view
a little bit more closely. I know it's difficult to see the
Board.

{Exhibit No. A-46 marked for identification.)

M5. CAMP: Identify what it is please, John.

MR. JAR0OS: This is a depiction of a Filtrexx Soxx
row. I believe the ones at the bottom are larger in nature
similar to what we are proposing. Correct me if I'm wrong, I
believe this came from a Filtrexx illustration they provided
us. It shows hillside -- I'm not exactly sure where that
hillside is in nature, but we wanted to show, because again

lot of -- there have been a lot of guestions with respect to
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how will these layout, how will they loock, this is an attempt
tc try to show you once the grass takes with respect to the
Soxx, this is how they wculd sit on the hillside.

Denny, I don't know you want to add anything.

MR. HOWELL: Nothing more. This shows how they
become part of the landscape as they are intended to do.

They are not intended to just stay as mesh netting, stay that
way for four or five years. They become stabilized, become
part ¢f the landscaping.

THE PRESIDENT: How long -- are you going to wait
until they look like that before they put in the panels?

MR. JAROS: That was the plan. I believe, correct me
if I'm wrong, the plan was to try and stabilize the site, get
growth going aside from the poles.

MR, HOWELL: To backup, intention was not to wait
until all of the Soxx were stabilized themselves prior to
panels going on. There is no reason to believe they would
not be. Certainly if they are not, you know, they are not
getting vegetation, they have to be repaired. Intention
would be once this -- if you imagine this being hillside,
once this area is stabiiized you can come in, place the Soxx,
right behind it place panels on top of the seed area.

THE PRESIDENT: I guess I'm a little confused on the
definition of stabilize. Would you provide me with more

detail on that?
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MR, HOWELIL: Well, the definition of stabilize is
going tc come down to myself, Conservation District, township
inspector, all agreeing what is adequate as far as vegetative
growth on the side of the hill to maintain stable topsoil.

Sc it's going tc mean -- in my mind it's going to be more
green like that. If it's all blotchy, there is area not
grown in, I don't think I will consider it stabilized. I
don't want to speak for the Township. I doubt they will. I
know Conservation District will not. When there is uniform
vegetative cover, that's when it will --

THE PRESIDENT: You will start installing panels?

MR. HOWELL: We will start installing these Soxx,
then panels.

THE CHAIRMAN: Sc stabiiize includes the installation
of Soxx, not before installation of Soxx: is that correct?

MR. HOWELL: It will be stabilized before we install
the Soxx..

THE PRESIDENT: Do the Soxx help stabilize or now
we are beyond stabilization, now we are into stormwater
management?

MR. HOWELL: That's correct.

THE PRESIDENT: So I guess at what point are panels
placed on the hillside?

MR. HOWELL: After Soxx are installed.

THE PRESIDENT: After stabilization, after stormwater




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

766

facilities have been installed?

MR. HOWELL: Correct. Then panels can go on.

THE PRESIDENT: Okay.

M5. CAMP: To feollow-up on that, so before panels go
on will there be some sort of determination made with your
assistance, township engineer, Conservation District that
Soxx themselves are --

THE PRESIDENT: Stable.

M5. CAMP: -- stabkle and functioning the way they are
designed?

MR. HOWELL: There can be. Now the idea was to have
that agreement prior to the sediment basin coming out. Keep
in mind when Soxx go on, sediment basin is still functioning
as an additional belt and suspenders, so rather than wait for
the Soxx to function, they go on the ground but if they are
not functioning, that sediment basin cannot come out, have to
be diverted to the detention basin. We are back before
Board, before the township engineer.

THE PRESIDENT: I'm not an engineer. My thought
would be wait until we get past stabilization, there is
growth on the Soxx, then put panels on. I will leave that to
staff to decide.

MR. HOWELL: That's fine.

THE PRESIDENT: What is that?

MS3. CAMP: There doesn't have to be growth from
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within the Soxx for them to work?

MR. HOWELIL: Does not, no. These Soxx are used all
the time for -- in replacement of silt fence for erosion,
sediment. They go down, they are functioning in that
capacity. What we are talking about here is having them
stable so they don't -- they don't go from round down into a
slumped area. What is going to stop them doing that, one,
ground being prepped; two is to stabilize. That doesn't
happen over the course of two weeks or a month. It's over
the course of years,.

THE PRESIDENT: I have some questions on this
document here, Lorraine, if you're done. So on the second
page of exhibit A-45 Section 5, once installed CSI and
successors, assignees have a registered professional engineer
licensed in Commonwealth of Pennsylvania routinely inspect
stormwater facilities quarterly and within twenty-four hours
after a significant rainfall event, in parens, any rainfall
event greater than two inches of rainfall within a twenty-
four hour period.

Now I understand this is a draft. We have not
received any comments back from staff. So it says here that
once installed, okay. So according to the draft plan we saw
there is, correct me, Denny, how many rows of Soxx?

MR. HOWELL: Twenty-two.

THE PRESIDENT: Twenty-two. Are they all, regardless
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how many panels you're prepared to put on that hill, will --
is it safe to say that all the Soxx in the entire developable
iand will be stabilized and have Soxx installed or is that
going to be, you know, acre here, two weeks later, couple
months later another acre here? How is that --

MR. HOWELIL: It's going to be in progression down the
hill.

THE PRESIDENT: If it's in brogression down the hill,
which is what I was getting at, how do we manage two years
after the stormwater facilities are installed? If Section A
gets installed October 1st, Section B gets installed March
lst of the following year, are we going to track each section
two years from install date or are we going to wait until THE
whole course is installed and then count whole thing as two
years?

MR. HOWELL: Well, doesn't matter to me. We can wait
until the very end after that if you want. I don't
understand this to take place, two yvear process, this is
going to be hill, be done over a short period of time. Not
through several seasons.

THE PRESIDENT: So I would like this to say -- it
says once installed. I would like that to say once the
complete stormwater facilities are installed, that's when the

two year period starts.

Second question, on the amount of rainfall, what
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defines the significant rainfall, two inches -- if it rains
two inches up on the hill or rains an inch and three quarters
here, or vice versa, what is the prevailing rainfall that
kicks off the inspection within twenty-four hours?

MR. HOWELL: I mean I don't know where we are going
Lo measure. Any significant rain we refine it down to
something smaller than two inch. That's less than the two
year storm. Two year storm is three point two inches
frequency in twenty-four hour. What is to say it's a
measured rain gauge in Caln Township or Chester County,
wherever,

THE PRESIDENT: Or installed up on the facility.

MR. HOWELL: On the facility, sure.

THE PRESIDENT: I guess what I am getting at, again I
understand this is a draft, but if we are going to -- if
certain definitions are going to kick off events, got to be
specific on the definitions.

All right. There is few more here. I won't go
through them. I know it's a draft. Staff has not responded
back yet. But those are my, just reading through this, I
haven't read through Exhibit A and B, I just took the
agreement language, read through that. So I will let staff
do their job, reply back, work with you guys. That's my main
concern, we define certain things, be clear on what they are,

kick off certain actions as per the agreement.
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MR. JAROS: Understood.

MR, KRUSE: Can you put the cother picture back up for

a second. Actually your design is based on -- let's imagine

that dark -- either -- there. That is not covered with

grass. That's what is going to happen. That's what

you're -- in fact, it's going to have to be within a year.
g g

But let's just imagine that's all grass. Your design is

based on sheet flow off of that grass down to the Soxx.

MR. HOWELL: My design is based on the whole site

being impervious based on all the panels, all panel area

being considered impervious.

MR. KRUSE: It's pretty much based on sheet flow AND

it starts to channel flow, let's say channel puts it a foot

deep. If you're to have foot deep water coming at that
go right over top, it's nct going spread out, go around.
Right over top. You're pretty much into sheet flow; is
correct, or am I wrong in that?

MR. HOWELL: Well, I mean I disagree. There is
have so many rows of Soxx going down this hill there is

room, any area, oppoertunities to build up to --

Soxx,

that

MR. KRUSE: You have sixty, seventy, eighty feet.

One of them you have 280 feet between Soxx where it starts to

run. At some point in time it's going to start to channel.

MR. HOWELIL: I disagree. 1It's going to create a one

foot deep ditch below through a thirty-two inch Soxx this
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tall. Only because we have used these for erosion contrel
where this area is not grass, this area is just bare scil, so
it remains like that. Huge rain storm we don't have channel
blowing hocles through the side of the Soxx. It doesn't
happen. Soxx is enormously heavy. That area hits that Soxx,
it's just too big of a structure to go through it. It rarely
goes through silt fence. It hits the silt fence, it fills up
behind it with silt, spreads out laterally. So my concern is
in no way it's going to create a ditch that's going to cut
through there. If it does, I've got twenty-two rows going
downhill fo continue to spread the flow cut over a thousand
feet horizontally.

MR. KRUSE: You don't have twenty-two. I think there
is oniy fourteen there if you count them stepping down like a
step ladder.

But next point is where I'm really coming to, your
containment is on front side of the Soxx.

MR. HOWELL: Back side.

MR. KRUSE: You want to call it back side, I call it
front side. Water is coming at that. Containment is
critical. That containment has to be what you based your
design on, correct?

Your design is based on a certain amount of
containment. That containment has to remain that amcunt or

greater, otherwise it's going to run over; is that correct?
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MR. HOWELL: No. Well, it is if the panels are all
actually impervious. I considered them impervious. 1 don't
believe they are going to be impervious. I believe it will
function as if water is running off panels into grass., I
essentially have grass contributing areas to all these Soxx.
But yes, in the case under the scenario I'm pretending to be
all impervicus I would need that entire area available behind
it.

MR. KRUSE: You would need that area to contain so
much water because that's what your design is based on.

MR. HOWELL: Right. It would fill up over top. Keep
in mind also --

MR. KRUSE: Cascade past, next one cascades past,
next one, continue on down the hill.

MR. HOWELL: That's correct. But the model also
doesn't account for any infiltration behind the Soxx. We are
assuming that we are not getting any infiltration even though
the infiltration, we are getting more than takes care of the
flow, then we have taken a factor of safety of ten on top of
that. So based on that I don't -- I'm not concerned about
water flowing, hitting Soxx, up and over the channel going
down.

MR, KRUSE: Let's go back te the amount of
containment. Let's forget about channel right now. Let's

say it all sheet flows. There is a certain amount of
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containment has to be on the back side to contain water as
the basis of your design. You may have a ten to one safety
factor in it. And you know that. I know you've got a safety
factor in it. But I guess my concern is the height of the
Soxx has to be a certain height or the depth of the area in
front or in back of the Soxx. Your definition has to == has
to contain certain amount of water. Maybe if you want to do
ten to one, only has tce do a tenth of what you're talking
about, but it has to be there.

MR. HOWELL: Yes,

MR. KRUSE: That's my concern over twenty-five years
of panels being there, twenty years of trees starting to
grow. So how can we guarantee that you're going to have that
containment? That's what has to be there.

I'm wondering why we don't just survey it, just
check it every year, two years, whatever seems to be the
correct number to make sure that WE'VE got the containment
that you have described there.

MR. HOWELL: We are essentially doing that with the ©
and M document. We actually inspected each single row of
S0xXX, every single area, along every single row of Soxx on a
routine basis to ensure that it's got its depth, there is
sediment behind it, no leaves behind it, no debris behind it.

MR. KRUSE: You're going to survey it?

MR. HOWELL: We will not physically go out with like
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a transit and rod to actually measure height of the Soxx from
the ground. We could do it that way. I think it would be
overkill.

MR. KRUSE: You're proposing to do that twice a year
for the life of the project?

MR. JAROS: That's what is proposed, vyes.

THE PRESIDENT: Quick gquestion, Kristin. Since
we are using this as an example should this be submitted as
an exhibit?

MS. CAMP: It is.

MR. JAROS: A-46,

THE PRESIDENT: I didn't see my yellow sticky.

MR. JAROS: You get used to those after awhile. My
apclogies.

MS. CAMP: I have questions. Are you guys done?

MR. KRAMER: Is this just boilerplate type for the
initial -- you got this from scmething else? I'm seeing
inlets, drains, those types of things which I don't believe
are on the property.

MR. HOWELL: They are. Actually we have a pipe
storage system, inlets down on access.

MR. KRAMER: Okay.

M3. CAMP: I have a question. You talked at the last
hearing about the Filtrexx Soxx that had been installed at

Bailey Station. What was the height of those Soxx at
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installation?

MR. HOWELL: I wasn't there day they were installed.
I believe they are thirty-two inches.

MS. CAMP: What did -- what are they now?

MR. HOWELL: I believe they are measured to be eight
inches. I can -- I could be wrong. I would defer,.

M5. CAMP: They are significantly less than thirty-
two inch?

MR. HOWELL: No question about it. I have been out
there to see them. We have all seen it's torn, it's ripped
open. Looks terrible. Slumped down. No question it's not
thirty-two inches long.

M5. CAMP: The point I'm trying tc make, it seems
that you're very comfortable with the design. You obviously
have confidence and you put your seal on it the designs meets
stormwater management regulations, what DEP regulates is
going to be maintenance of these.

I guess my question is has anybody done an analysis
what it's going to cost to maintain these Filtrexx Soxx over
the useful life of the project?

MR. JAROS: No, that analysis has not been done.

M5. CAMP: I den't think the Board is going to feel
comfortable unless they know there is some source of revenue
available to properly maintain -- that's a huge assumption —-

these Soxx will be properly maintained. You've even
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suggested in the agreement that there is going to be routine
maintenance program. This document only works if there is
funding to back it up.

MR. JARCS: As you're a well aware we are going to
have to file a developer's agreement and operation and
maintenance agreement as to the stormwater component at time
of land development. If we need to work in as part of that
escrow we can do that. There i1s also language in here
taiking about public liability, insurance. We are trying to
come at as many angles as we can. Agaln, we are certainly
willing to entertain, you know, making that part of this
security to be posted.

MS, CAMP: It's going to be perpetual security. It's
not just an installation issue, developer's agreement.
Municipalities Planning Code allows this Board to require 110
percent of the estimated cost of construction. We can
address that. It's what do we do six years down the road if
CSI doesn't succeed as a business, there is no funding
available to maintain the Filtrexx Soxx. I think that's a
real concern. I don't have an answer to this Board unliess we
have a source of funds that perpetuaily Township can get
their hands on.

MR. HOWELL: But long term, I mean not even long
term, Soxx are not intended, will not be a netted Soxx laying

out in the field for fifty years. If they are doing that
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then we have all failed, everybody has failed, because should
never have been allowed to get to that peint. It should have
grass growth coming out of it within a few weeks maximum,
being part of the landscape. At that point there is no
difference than any other berm or swale that you've got in
the Township that I can guarantee you didn't get inspected.
I can walk around right now, nothing in the Township or
County is getting inspected on a daily basis or weekly basis
in perpetuity after every single storm, no way. 8o the idea
is that once they are vegetated, they become part of the
landscape, the maintenance should be very, very minimal, if
anything. Should just be keeping it from washing out or
being torn or hit by a mower or someone who is accessing that
area. But there is no reason once it becomes stabilized it
should be -- grass would be dying or roots would be dying,
netting would be exposed, start blowing apart. It's
basically putting a berm on the side of a hill when it would
be much harder to grade it with a loader or anything else.
MR. JAROS: We would be willing to talk about trying
to incorporate a mechanism after that five vyear period for
maintenance that somehow extends that if, in fact, that's
something the Township is concerned about. But, you know, as
with any stormwater management system that's put in place, I
mean once they do start to operate, as Denny explained, this

is supposed to become part of the landscape, I'm not quite
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sure what the concern is.

MR. HOWELL: It could be a pipe storage system. Pipe
gets old, rusty, deteriorates. Concrete falls, cracks. Next
thing ycu know your inlets are gone, pipe storage systems are
gone. They also need --

MR. JAROS: I'm trying to think of a concept you'd
impose upcn a developer of a shopping center. He's got to
put up, post escrow for a twenty-£five year period out for a
stormwater management system., I don't know if that's
required.

MR. XKRUSE: Mr. Howell, this material that vyou're
using inside the Soxg is half mulch. It's going to rot away.
It has to rot away. It's not going to last fifty years. If
that was sclid dirt in there I would agree with you that pile
probably would stay pretty much where it's at except for some
erosion, whatever else. But it's half mulch. It's going to
rot. So it's going to be gone. If you're talking twenty-six
inch, you know, once you put that down, within a year or two
whole thing turns into twenty-six inches high what I read
with Soxx from Soxx data. If you got mulch and stuff in
there, it rots away, with five to ten more years that thing
is not going to be very high. You're going to have to put
dirt on top of it. I know grass is going to be there. You
will have to put dirt on top. Grass will run into dirt.

It's something you're going to have to continue to check.
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That's why I'm saying the survey. You're going to have to
literally survey it with surveying instrument. It's not a
big deal. You can go fast with these. 1It's not a big deal.
It's not real expensive. You're going to have to, aren't
you, dquarantee that it's going to remain, you know, at the
height that you designed it. I know, you got a ten to one
factor. I can give a iittle bit. But that thing is going to
rot away.

You don't think so?

MR. HOWELL: No, I do not. My opinion, we don't have
a survey. If they want to add in there to survey we can.
But we haven't modeled it as if the top of this thing is
laser flat everywhere. It has low areas in it. We assume
water would not cascade over the Soxx at a uniform spot along
all twelve hundred feet. We know that won't happen. In
discussing it with Cory, we chose areas where we have taken
like a hundred foot section we said would be lower, water
would flow through that area. If that happens, we have
already put that intc our calculations. 1T personally believe
it can be visually inspected. If there is area clearly
lower, clearly washed out, clearly slumped lower than what it
should be, that area can be repaired.

MR. KRUSE: 1 agree you can visually see what is
going to happen. My concern, whole thing drops six inches.

Mulch just rots away. The whole hill, that whole hump just
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drops six inches. What does that do to the design?

MR. HOWELL: The entire thing slumps six inches
lower than they have already =aid it would. We would have to
model it. But I would venture to guess, just like me adding
impervious on all panels, only causes me to add one more row
at the bottom of the hill. I would suspect that dropping
that six inches would not result in catastrophic flow off the
site.

MR. KRUSE: You still think you'wve got it covered?

MR. HOWELL: I do.

M3. CAMP: What happens when CSI decides it's no

longer viable, take solar panels off, what happens to the

SOXX?

MR. JAROS: Our intention was they remain.

MS. CAMP: Who maintains them at that point?

MR. JAROS: At that point they are part of the
landscape.

MR, HOWELL: Panels are gone, there is not need for
Soxx,

MR. McCLINTOCK: I disagree. Review comment I put to
you fellows stated, it was from May 17 review letter, item
14n: With the plethora of Filtrexx Soxx being installed on
the site how does this come into play during decommissioning,
you're going te have Soxx panels support. I have been around

demolition before. Demolition guys and girls don't walk
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gingerly. They are in there. Get in, get out, get done.
They are earning their money.

In order to satisfy the township's stormwater
management requirements after decommissioning I ask you to
clarify what stormwater management controls would be required
post decommissioning.

Then your response letter said part of the
decommissioning -- this is from your June 7, 2012 response
letter -- part of the decommissioning and site reclamation.

(Reading excerpt from letter).

At that time removal of them will only require
unnecessary disturbance. I don't understand that whole
process because if you're going to come in, decommission,
you're going to -- your goal is to get it done, you will
disturb the Soxx. You're going to have to disturb the Soxx
to get equipment in there best I can envision.

MR. JAROS: Right up front you're saying our goal is
to get it done. That's our goal. Can't be met. What we are
geing to have to do is take our time deconstructing these
panels, If we have to do it by hand with a truck with the
access road, have these panels carried out by hand, that's
what we got to do. Again T think we are presupposing we are
going to have heavy machinery, we got to get going —--

MR. McCLINTOCK: How many times have you been at a

construction site when you have told the owner to do certain
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things, owner has three subcontractors down. That message
typically doesn't get conveyed all the way down exactly as it
should be implement. That's the point.

Then monies to satisfy that condition, what happens
if twenty-five percent, fifty percent of the Soxx become
damaged? Isg there monies in there, which goes back to
Kristin Camp's point, are there monies in that security
agreement to satisfy that condition upon the decommissioning
of that item?

MR. JAROS: Again that's something we will work --
we are willing to explore with the Township if that has to be
worked in here. But I kind of hear a Doom's Day forecast
being, you know, talked about here. If number one, the
intent was that these Soxx remain, I think that was our
testimony, they will become part of the landscape upon
decommissioning. There was also a plan contained in there
about replanting the hillside. So there is reforestation,
then there is -- I get the point about taking panels down,
how that's going to have to be done sensitively or with some
sensitivity. We get that.

MR, KEARES: Wouldn't you require us to pull a permit
for decommission? You wouldn't let us go, down take panels.

MR. McCLINTOCK: It's falls under the decommissioning
plan. I'm trying to get back to how does this get secured.

We talked about it becomes natural part of the landscape. I
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get that if that's what ultimately happens. But when it
comes time to tear it down, I'm sorry, we have to be on the
conservative Doom's Day side on certain items. There is a
neighborhood below this facility. What happens when that
happens?

MR. KEARES: We would have to pull a permit. We

wouldn't =-- we'd have fto come in here, present a plan on how

we do that process.

MR. McCLINTOCK: You would.

MR. KEARES: At that time we would have to secure
funds.

MR. JAROS: That's another way to approach.
Submission of plan, submission of security to ensure --

MR. KEARES: That goes for any job, any demolition.
You demolish K Mart. Are you going to go let them get a Bob
Cat, tear it down?

MR. McCLINTOCK: They are not going to be taking a
detention basin sitting out back controlling stormwater
that's going to be there.

MR. JAROS: We are not taking it away. Stormwater
management system remains.

M5. CAMP: That was my guestion. When you take down
the panels those Soxx remain on the property?

MR. HOWELL: Yes.

MR. KRAMER: Am I not hearing this right? Wouldn't
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they put that in there? There are hills.

MR. JAROS: At that point we hope they are part
of the landscape. That's third time I have said that.

MS. CAMP: But part of that still requires your
submitting an agreement that still says twice a year they are
going to be inspected. Even after panels are gone, those
Soxx remain, there has to be maintenance program to make sure
those Soxx are still functioning as they were designed; is
that & correct statement?

MR. HOWELL: Not to me. I don't know why they would
need to be inspected or maintained if the panels were gone.

{Mr. Young now present for the hearing)

MR. HOWELL: That's just me.

MR. JAROS: That was our intent. Once the panels --
once cessation of the operation occurs, panels are removed,
we are certainly willing to explore as part of the land
development plan approval how that gets done, what security
would be posted. We believe that it's probably better to
maintain -- there will be growth. It's probably better to
maintain that natural growth and as part of that demolition
permit 1f Township wants to see that refeorestation to some
degree occur, that can happen as well.

MS. CAMP: Is that feasible? Is there equipment that
you can get in there that can take panels down the way they

need 1o ke done without harming the Filtrexx Soxx?
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MR. KEARES: Yes.

MR. JAROS: That's the way they are going to be
installed.

MR, HOWELL: Soxx will be there before we put in
panels. We will take the same care with taking panels off as
we did putting them on.

MR. KRUSE: You're saying there is no maintenance for
Soxx once the panels come down is what you're saying, is what
I heard?

MR, HOWELL: That's what I'm saying. I mean I'm
thinking twenty-five years from now or whatever it is these
should not be Soxx.

MR. KRUSE: They don't stay that high?

MR. HOWELL: I would iike to think they were not, no,
there is not Soxx there. They are berms what are they doing
there.

MR. KRUSE: They won't be there very long. You have
a berm in your front yard, it's gone after ten or fifteen
years. Once water flows over it, it keeps getting lower,
lower, washes off the hill. T just don't see these berms
lasting for any forty, fifty years. Just not going to
happen. You're going to have to go back, put some dirt on
top of them. Dirt will just go -- you don't have to put a
Soxx there. Just put some dirt on top of grass. Just let it

go in, put, you know, go grass grows up through it, it starts
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to hold itself. But you have to maintain a height. That's
what I'm saying. There has to be a height. That height has
to be there ten years, be there in forty vears until those
Lrees start dropping leaves and everything. You have to have
the retainage, you have to have containment. Otherwise it's
going to be a little damp down below.

THE PRESIDENT: I want to -- I would like to maybe
just pause for a second. Reason we extended the hearing was
to allow for the applicant to provide a draft operation and
maintenance agreement. Key word is draft, okay. I think
what we -- my personal opinion, I think what we have to do is
this has to become a 1little bit more cencrete. There is
discussion between applicant and staff that have to happen,
from the engineer, discussion about how long this thing
lasts, how you're going to repair them. Miss Camp should
participate in those discussions around, you know, protecting
the Township from the Doom's Day scenario. I think there is
some engineering questions that have to be talked about that
the results of those questions, those answers get
incorporated into an agreement that we can review as a team.

I think there was some, you know, big concerns and I
think we just have to allow time now for the applicant and
township staff to talk through those concerns, get it in
writing. If you can't agree to put aside, for example, X

amcunt of dollars to maintain these things, then that's
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something we have to decide. So I think at this point we
have to allow these engineering things that have to be
figured out so their maintenance agreement is acceptable. If
it is not then it isn't. We cross that other bridge when we
get to it. I den't want to in this meeting re-engineer the
berm, re-engineer the stormwater design. If re-engineer is
needed a result of discussiocon, then it occurs.

At this point we don't —— I mean I think everybody
in this room understands the concerns about maintenance of
these things. So my suggestion would be staff and applicant
work it out, let us know when it's worked out. If you can
come to an agreement on an agreement let us know that too. I
would like to put a time limit on that discussion. We can't
have operation and maintenance agreement conversations going
on for six months. It's not fair to us, it's not fair to
you.

MR. JAROS: I hear what you're saying. I was going
to make an impassioned plea. We have been at this process
for probably eighteen months. We have had numerous
conditional use hearings where we have been confronted with
issues. We have tried to address those issues. That starts
frem, number one, getting the community behind you, hopefully
getting support., We believe we have done that. As I
mentioned at the last hearing I can't stand up here, say we

have made a believer out of everyone. Prcbably haven't. But
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Mr. Keares has done his darndest to try to address issues
that the community was concerned about.

The second issue had to do with, well, we heard from
one of the ceonsultant's experts that maybe we don't agree
with you these panels are pervious. They should be
considered impervious. We took that issue, we went back,
sald okay, we disagree with it, we don't believe that's
accurate, but we are going to treat all these panels as
impervious. Denny went back, redesigned it. He stated
before you under ocath several times he believed this design
still functions considering these panels tc be 100 percent
impervious cover.

We were then told we are not comfortable with moving
this application forward until you obtain the NPDES permit.
Typically that isn't done in these types of applications. We
did it anyway. We are now at the threshold of obtaining that
individual permit -- NPDES permit.

Consistently we are being confronted with issues
that we try and address. We come back. Then we are
confronted with more issues. 1 would submit to you that in
over twenty-two years of experience doing this type of work
these types of agreements become a condition of approval,
they are ironed out at the land development phase of the

proposal.

Having now gone through in excess of eighteen
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months, incurred numerous costs, and understand I'm not
looking for sympathy on that, we are the applicant, we
undertook that risk, we are now at a crossrcads. This
application cannot proceed any further until it obtains some
type of commitment from the Township either through approval
of the text amendment, the map change, and/or the conditional
use approval because without that we cannot firm up or
conclude our negotiations with the School District, we cannot
talk to finance people about further financing, helping us
finance this project going forward. We are at this cross-
roads where unless the Township is willing to try commit to
the project in some degree, we stand a risk or a chance of
wilting on the vine. So I'm standing here before you on
behalf of the applicant making an impassioned plea that we
need some type of action on the text amendment and/or the
conditicnal use to keep this project viable.

I submit to you that in deing that you still don't
run any risk because you're going to condition the approval
on certain things being done. The last check and balance you
have is land development approval which can't go forward
until all those conditions are met. So again I'm standing up
here asking for some type of indication that we can ~- that
Township can commit to this project in some way. The only
way I'm aware of that happening is the text amendment being

considered and adopted, the conditional use being considered
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for adopticn with conditions. For us to leave here again
tonight to be tcld go work it out with staff, come back when
you can, when you have it worked out, I don't know where that
leaves us. That's my request.

MR. KRUSE: Personally, Mr. Jaros, I have always been
concerned about the stormwater., You know it. You know every
time you start this I start coming back at you with
stormwater, stormwater, stormwater, because it's going to
coeme off that hill really pretty hard. I want to protect the
people at the bottom of the hill, plus other neighbors that
live along, you know, up on Dogwood, Oak. Everybody wants to
do the same thing. We all have a different opinicn on what
that really takes. But once this is approved, you know, to
me it's a maintenance issue after that. And as long as it
heolds the containment that the engineer has designed, then I
really can't say anything about it. As far as I'm concerned
it's okay.

MR. JAROS: Mr. Kruse, believe me, we are not looking
to minimize that issue at all. He's got to put his
professional seal on it. He stands liable at law should
something happen with that stormwater management. But I
submit to you all we can do is design it with the belt and
suspenders that we have done, submit it to those agencies who
are charged to review and approve it. We have done it with

the State, we have done it with the County, we have done it
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with your staff. It's been indicated to me that your staff
has no questions cor gquaims with the design that's being
proposed. B8o I hear what you're saying. With all due
respect I'm saying we are trying to get it approved and
condoned by those people in charge of reviewing it and
apprceving. We have done that.

MR. KRUSE: Okay. Well, you know, I'm contingent --
contiguous to this property so I can't vote on the fact. But
I think these people would tell you you think I'm the one
holding you up but I'm not. I have been saying since
February let's vote on this thing one way or the other.

Let's get this thing done. All these others are details.

I'm going to pound you to death on land development
and everything else if you have not convinced me that these
Soxx are going to hold. COCtherwise, as far as I'm concerned
you proved your point.

MR. JAROS: We appreciate that. Thank you.

MR. KRUSE: I can't vote, so it means nothing. These
people, they have to think about it, do whatever, But since
I'm contiguous I won't be able to vote on it. That's where I
have been for quite awhile.

MR. JAROS: How about the text amendment, Mr. Kruse,
you feel qualified to vote on the text amendment?

.MR. KRUSE: It's a text amendment, you know. I say

it's okay. I guess I will vote on the text amendment.
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MR. JAROS: We appreciate that.

MR. KRUSE: I don't know if I can say that out loud.
Probably shouidn't say that.

MS. CAMP: That's fine.

MR. KRUSE: I can say it, I will vote for it. I was
never crazy going to institutiocnal zoning for that locks to
me like we pick zoning when we do that, you know, we zone —--
spot zone. But it's time. You guys have worked really hard
on this thing. So yes, I would vote for the zoning.

MR. JAROS: I appreciate that. Thank you.

MR. KRUSE: I'm telling you have this stormwater
straightened out tc make sure these guys right here can
assure me it's going to work, then okay, for land
development.

MR. JAROS: Understood.

MR. KRUSE: I can vote on land development. I can
vote on zoning. I can't vote on conditional use. I believe
that's correct.

M5, CAMP: Yes. My questions were not to try to
suggest that the Board should continue the hearing. I just
need to wrap my head arcund how these are really going to be
maintained so I can provide proper advice what has to be
contained in the document. I wasn't trying to suggest they
should delay a vote on the hearing. I would advise the Board

I think it's an appropriate condition to require that final
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draft of this document get worked out as a condition of final
land development approval. They can't record final plans
until they have satisfied hopefully myself and township staff
and Cory and you guys that there are proper procedures put
into place from a financial standpoint, from a legal stand-
point to make sure that the Soxx they have been designing
will be maintained for the life of the project and however we
decide it has to be dealt with at decommission that was —-- I
think that's a proper condition. That's normal. I think
that's typically what we do.

The final land development plans, there is all kinds
of details that have to get worked out before those final
plans can be recorded. I think that's the appropriate way to
handle this particular operations and maintenance agreement.
That's up to the Board's call. I think myself, Jeff feel
comfortable. That's the message we conveyed back to Mr.
Jarog when he sent this document to us via e-mail. There is
things we want to work through on this document for sure.

We are not going to spend time -- my time is being billed to
the applicant. I don't think that we should waste my time or
their time or their money going through the fine tune details
of this document until they know there is a project to get
approval for.

THE PRESIDENT: Can we take a ten minute recess?

MS. CAMP: Sure.
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{Recess)

THE PRESIDENT: Okay. We are back on the recoxrd.
Miss Camp?

MS. CAMP: Yes. The Board wanted to recess because
there was lot of different legal procedures that are going
on. There are three different processes that this applicant
has to go through. Two require a public hearing process.
First is the zoning text amendment. That's something that
they opened tonight. State law requires that when an
ordinance is proposed to amend the Zoning Ordinance the Board
has, once the record is closed on that, they have a period of
ninety days to vote or not vote on the ordinance. That's why
we have continued to continue that hearing so we don't have
to have payments to readvertise the ordinance. There is a
lot of our procedure, steps that must happen when the
property is proposed to be rezoned. Lot of people in the
audience procbably had notices sent to them, property had to
be posted by the codes department.

There are certain time frames under state law that
Board must act on the zoning text amendment, on the
conditional use application and then also there is rules that
come into play on land development. We have some new Board
members on board. We needed to go over those legal
requirements for each of those three processes. It's part of

the reason why we needed to recess, set it straight.
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What is confusing about this hearing is that in most
conditional use applications the zoning text is already in
place. Therefore, when you close the conditional use hearing
you have forty-five days =~- Board has forty-five days to
render a decision. Given the fact these hearings have gone
on for guite sometime, Board of Commissioners would want to
ask the applicant if they would be willing to give a period
of sixty days -- sixty or seventy-five days -- I don't know
if the Board is comfortable, sixty daysAif, in fact, the text
was to be enacted, if the applicant would agree that the
decision would not have to be rendered until a period of
sixty days after close of the hearing.

MR. JAROS: That's agreeable to the applicant.

M3. CAMP: The Beard I believe is comfortable with
the advice that I have provided earlier that the details
of the operaticn and maintenance agreement for stormwater
facilities would be worked as a condition of —- it would be
imposed as a condition of conditional use approval. Actual
details would be part of final land development approval.
Document would have to be approved by myself, by the Board,
by Mr. Rathman, Mr. McClintock. That document would actually
get recorded with the final plan. There would be security
posted with the Township to make sure that the facilities are
installed in the way they are designed, they are inspected

during installaticn process. That the maintenance this
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document calls for, which is at least twice a year after
they are fully functional, there is sufficient security
posted with the Township to make sure that happens. So
I want to make sure the neighbors understand there will be
rmechanisms in place to make sure that what Mr. Howell has
designed here will continue to function and there will be
remedies if that doesn’'t happen.

With that said, I think the Board is comfortable
with -- Mr. Jarocs, you have no further evidence to present?

MR. JAROS: We do not. We can again close our
application. Ask that all exhibits A-1 through A-46 be
admitted into evidence.

MS. CAMP: We had admitted A-1 through 43 or 44 at
the last hearing. Any objection to A-45 or A-467?

THE PRESIDENT: No.

(Exhibit Neos. A-45% and A-46 entered into evidence.)

MS. CAMP: Is there any parties in the audience that
wish to present any evidence now based on what was presented
tonight? Okay. Anybody in the audience, public comment,
want to give comments to the Board? If so, please stand,
state your name, speak loud and slowly.

Ckay, nobody. You can close the record.

MS. BROWN: My name is Brenda Brown. I'm concerned
with twoe properties in the Carver Court area. I know

those —- that development went up somewhere around 1945, '46.
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Development went up between 1946 and '45, right after World
War Two. And I know that area very well. I know that field
area is very meist area which stays moist. Then the
properties just below that hill, there's always been moist
land at the bottom of that hill there. ©Of course there was
a —— still is a trench that goes all the way around the
property for runoff,.

All those years I have never known cne person in
that development to be flooded out all those years. I've
seen on TV daily somewhere in the country somebody has been
flooded out, pecple have to leave their homes.

My concern is with the sclar panel system that this
gentleman wants to put on the hill there. I know that any
time you have runoff there is always problems. As far as
people that living in the area, I know they have much concern
with it. I don't know how it's going to be zoned. 1Is that
commercial or --

MS. CAMP: The zoning text amendment proposes to
rezone this particular property, as well as nine octher
properties in that area around there as institutional zone,
which is actually how it was zoned prior to the 2005
Ordinance being adopted.

MS5. BROWN: Ckay. I know there are lot of trees
there on that hill. My concern is with the moist soil,

uproot these trees or I know you plan to plant trees at the
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bottom of the hill but the trees that are still planted in
there, what about those trees?

MR. JAROS: Ma'am, the plan you see behind me is the
plan that we have been discussing with the Township for
probably close to eighteen months now. What it depicts here
is the property line with Carver Court. Yocu see there will
be an existing stand of trees that are there now, they
remain. Trees that will come down -- this changed from the
outset of the project -- are now trying to be condensed or
consolidated to a smaller area, leave mature trees at the
bottom of the hill, also to provide a hundred foot buffer for
those residences at the top of the hiil. So it's smaller in
scale than what it originally started out at.

With the trees that remain, trees to be planted,
stabilization of the site along with the design of the
stormwater management system we plan to construct we do not
believe the residents of Carver Court stand in any jeopardy.

MS. BROWN: Well, I have concerns about that. My
mind is not clear with that. I'm sure some people are —-
their mind is not made up as to, you know, because when you
have water you can't decide which way water is going to run.
Water is going to run where it wants to run. That's my main
concern.

MR. JAROS: Thank you.

M5, CAMP: Thank you. &Anybody else from the public
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have comment to make to the Board? Okay.
THE PRESIDENT: Close the record.

(Hearing concluded)
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CERTIFICATTE

I, Colleen M. Pimer, hereby certify that these
proceedings are contained fully and accurately in the notes
taken by me upon the hearing of the above matter and that

this is a true and correct transcript of the same.

e /T ﬁm

Colleen M. Pimer




CALN TOWNSHIP
BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
WORK SESSION
OCTOBER 11, 2012

The Caln Township Board of Commissioners held its work session on Thursday, October 11,

2012 at 253 Municipal Drive, Thorndale, PA 19372. President Rose brought the meeting to
order at 7:30 p.m.

Other Board members present
Vice President Charles Kramer
Commissioner Lorraine Tindaro
Commissioner Joshua Young

Absent
Commissioner James Kruse

Others present

Township Manager Greg Prowant

Assistant Township Manager Tony Scheivert
Township Solicitor Kristin Camp

Township Engineer Jeffrey W, McClintock, PE, CFM
Codes Director Andrew Reczek

All present saluted the Flag.

President Rose announced that prior to tonight's meeting there was an Executive Session to
discuss legal and personnel matters.

Citizens to be heard

President Rose introduced the citizens to be heard, Rich Como, Coatesville Area School District
Superintendent. Mr. Como has been to the Board of Commissioners meetings in support of the
CSI project in the past. The school district is still very interested in having the Coatesville Solar
Initiative being successfully installed in Caln Township. Mr. Como expressed concern over the
tremendous budget cuts that the district has had to put in place; a generous savings would be
available to the district for utility budget. Mr, Como came this evening to stress the level of
support that the Coatesville Solar Initiative has from the Coatesville Area Schoo! District,

John Robinson a resident of Carver Court stated he was attending in support of Coatesville Solar
Initiative. Initially the residents of Carver Court were not in support of the project but due to the
effort made by the CS1 representatives they now have the support of the Carver Court
neighborhood. The residents would like to see the project move forward. CST has discussed
insurance as well as water runoff for the residents of Carver Court.



David Collins a resident of Coatesville has a runoff issue on his property. The water runoff from
Caln Township’s property as it comes down off Walnut Street. Mr. Collins would like to thank
the Township Engineer and the Asst. Township Manager for coming right out and looking into
the situation. Mr. Collins asked the Board to consider making a decision that is a permanent
solution, The recent paving on Walnut Street has caused a large runoff problem as well as the
recent new construction project on Walnut Street has exacerbated the problem.

Coatesville Solar Initiative Conditional Use Decision and Order
President Rose asked the township solicitor, Kristin Camp, to relate the details for the record.

Ms. Camp reported the Board held a work session on October 1, 2012 where there were 34
conditions discussed publicly that were then adapted by Ms. Camp after they were reviewed with
the enginecring firm and the residents as well as comments made by the applicant during the
hearing. There were also comments and questions by various Board members as well. There has
been a 58 page draft decision distributed to the Board members.

The decision as written would approve the conditional uses requested for the project. There
have been several iterations of plans that have evolved because the applicant has listened to the
concerns of the residents about the scale of the project. The final plan that Mr. Howell prepared
was dated June 12, 2012, This decision is very detailed; there are many defined terms that are
very clear in what the Board is approving. It allows construction on the steep and very steep
slopes; it allows the pruning and topping of trees, located on the property to prevent shading of
the solar panels. It is based on the plan that they presented where the southern portion of the
property will remain intact. The 10 to 12 acres along the southern portion of the property where
the slopes are more severe, there is no solar panel construction on that area. The final
conditional use approval is to allow for construction of the access driveway in the very steep
slopes. Thirty-four conditions have been discussed and deliberated. There were certain
suggestions for the conditions to be revised and modified since the last work session those
revisions arc included. There was a further discussion at a request from a resident that on Page
38 Condition 5 be revised so that planting in the 25 foot buffer (Ordinance criteria says 8 feet)
the applicant has promised the plantings be a minimum of 12 feet. The Board can consider an

amendment to Condition 5 on page 38, the 8-foot minimum for plantings be changed to a
minimum of 12 feet.

This is a very detailed decision. The first step is to get the Ordinance in place; the second step is
to get the Zoning approval in place. The third step is to get the Land Development approval in
place, and that approval will require all of the government permits. Those permits will include:
the NPDES Permit from the DEP, the Conservation District has to provide an adequacy letter
thete are various approvals from the PUC that the applicant needs to acquire. The other
important factor is the Township has to make sure that all conditions are met before final
approval can be made on the Land Development plan. There will be multiple agreements needed
for financial security to the Township. Power contracts will be required to obtain the financing.
Ms. Camp thanked the staff for their help in getting the decision put together.



Commissioner Young asked Ms. Camp to go over Condition 13 because there was not a
consensus. Ms. Camp consulted with Mr. Jarros and Mr. McClintock, and they came up with the
following language for Condition 13.

Applicant shall not commence with clearing of trees and installation of storm water management
facilities until it has secured written contracts for power purchases and has secured necessary
financing for the development of the facilities.

President Rose opened the floor to the audience for discussion and comment,

Mr. Reymos asked if the Conditional Use Decision is available in its entirety online. It is not

available currently; however, after it is approved it can be posted and the developer agreed to
post it.

Commissioner Young noted that this process has been very enlightening, and he truly
appreciated the input of the citizens. Due to the input of the citizens, the progress of the project
changed drastically due to their cooperation and interest. The Board is always open to
communication with the residents of Caln Township. Commissioner Young appreciates the
engagement of the Township.

President Rose added that in local government issues there is usually a high level of conflict,
This project has been a wonderful example of cooperation and communication with the
applicant, the Board, the staff, and the community. There is a true spirit of cooperation,

understanding, and perseverance. That definitely brought the project to this point, and he hopes
that it continues.

President Rose entertained a motion for the Caln Township Board of Commissioners to adopt
and approve the Decision and Order for Conditional Use for Coatesville Solar Initiative

referencing the latest version that Ms. Camp described including Condition 5 increasing the
height of the trees to 12 feet.

The motion was so moved by Joshua Young and seconded by Charles Kramer. Polled, all aye.
John Jarros on behalf of Mr. Kearse and the entire CSI team would like to thank the Board of
Commissioners for their time and effort in what he believes to be an interesting and challenging
application, He would also like to thank the Township staff, Lastly, he wanted to thanks the
residents and citizens for their input and cooperation. The CSI team is very excited and believes

that this project will be good for Caln Township and the State of Pennsylvania.

Township Manager, Greg Prowant
Ordinance 2012-08 to Amend the Police Pension Plan

Mr. Prowant explained the Amendment and that it was advertised according to law. This
Amendment was based on comments by the State auditors office.



President Rose entertained a motion for the Caln Township Board of Commissioners to approve
Ordinance 2012-08, an ordinance of the Township of Caln, Chester County, PA, amending
provisions in the police pension plan as described by Mr. Prowant,

The motion was so moved by Joshua Young and seconded by Lorraine Tindaro. Polled, all aye.

Resolution 2012-16 on Brandywine Creek Greenway

Mr. Prowant explained the adoption of the Resolution to support the Brandywine Creek
Greenway 2012 Concept Plan.

President Rose entertained a motion for the Caln Township Board of Commissioners to approve
Resolution 2012-16 the Brandywine Creek Greenway 2012 Concept Plan.

The motion was so moved by Charles Kramer and seconded by Joshua Young. Polled, all aye.

Mr. Reymos asked if this was tied into Act 167. Mr. McClintock said, no, it is not.

Bill List

Mr. Prowant explained Mrs. Wertz was unable to join us this evening, There is a financial report
in the Board’s packet. There is a bill list for consideration. Check #30933-31018.

President Rose entertained a motion for the Caln Township Board of Commissioners to approve
the Bill List Check #30933 through #31018.

The motion was so moved by Joshua Young and seconded by Charles Kramer. Polled, all aye.

President Rose asked which check represents Mr. Blissman’s services. Mr. Prowant responded
that it was Eckert, S Eckert, Seamans, Cherin and Mellot page 4. Commissioner Young added

that #30962 has three pieces: police negotiations $1508.90, general labor $3451, and police
negotiations $222.65.

President Rose has a motion and second but would not like to pay for the $3,451 general labor
included in Check #30962; therefore, the Board should not approve the total list.

President Rose entertained a motion amending the motion to approve bill list covering #30933
through #31018 with the retraction of Check #30962,

Commissioner Young seconded President Rose’s amendment to bill list motion approval.
Commissioner Young seconded, so that the amount can be discussed.

Commissioner Young amended his motion to pay the bills list with the retraction of #30962.
Commissioner Kramer seconded that amendment to the original approval motion to pay the bill
list #30933 through #31018. The bill list will be paid with the exception of #30962.



There were some questions on the bill list, and they were all answered,

Code Enforcement Director, Andrew Reczek
Caln Crest HOA - Spaziani Construction Estimate

Mr. Spaziani was contracted to repair some storm water problems in the Caln Crest development.
The HOA failed to pay for the work, so there has been no progress. Mr. Reczek obtained an
estimate from Mr. Spaziani for $6,500 to complete the work. Caln Township issued a Notice of
Violation in reference to the situation not being remedied and problems continue. The Township
has a right to complete the work to avoid the erosion/storm water situation in Caln Crest. The
Commissioners are concerned that if the Township does the work, there will no means to collect
the fees. Mr. Reczek would need to consult with Ms. Camp as to how the collection of funds
would be enforced. The Commissioners wanted to understand why the work needs to be
completed. Mr, Reczek reports that D.L. Howell’s office made a plan for storm water retention
and distribution. As the system stands currently, it will not function in the capacity that was
planned, therefore, allowing the problem to persist. Two inlets and piping to connect need to be
installed, and a relocation of a Verizon cable needs to take place.

Mr. Reczek and Commissioner Young described to the board the situation with erosion and
storm water, and the damage that is taking place because of it.

Mr. Reymos asked if the HOA cannot fund any of this work, Mr. Reczek and Commissioner
Young detailed the rules of the HOA at Caln Crest. This development was built as a PRD, and
unfortunately, the structure of the HOA has broken down completely.

Mr. Reczek has been surprised that the project has gotten this far. He feels certain that without
further initiative from the Township, the remaining portion of the project will remain incomplete.

President Rose asked if the residents of the development realize the consequences of not

completing this project. Mr. Reczek said no. The HOA has turned into a non-functioning HOA,
so the finances, if any, are minimal.

Commissioner Young proposed a motion to approve the telease of fees to complete the Caln
Crest project in an amount not to exceed $6,500.

The motion was seconded by Charles Kramer, Mr. Reczek will discuss the proper procedure to
follow with Ms. Camp in order to proceed.

The Commissioners further discussed the situation at the development, Currently, one resident’s
home is in the path of possible collapse of the hillside. Mr. McClintock reviewed the agreement
on the parking situation,



The Commissioners were polled and all voted, in favor. President Rose asked that the minutes

reflect the fact that the only reason he voted yes is because this is a public safety issue, and the
HOA should be responsible.

Township Engineer, Jeffrey W. McClintock PE, CFM

Giant Gas
Tabled

Kings Grant

The documents were not submitted. The pump station and off site sewer station are still possible
for dedication, but the Financial Security Agreement needs to be in place. President Rose would
like the owners of Dewey Homes, LLC to atiend the next meeting. Commissioner Kramer wants
the Dewey’s reminded that the Commissioners have asked for the paper work (documentation)
multiple times. Mr. McClintock reminded the Board that an associate of Dewey attended the last
meeting (Mr. Schruck), and Mr. Schruck reported that the paperwork would be coming in time
to meet this meeting’s agenda Mr. McClintock reminded the Township that ultimately the
Township needs to have ownership of the Pump Station because currently Dewey is not properly

maintaining the facility. If there is a failure, the DEP will be coming to the Township for repair
and liability,

The Commissioners agreed that something must be done immediately, Mr. McClintock needs
deed for the property, and the financial security agreement guaranteeing funds available for 18
months. This is most likely not going to become available. The Board suggested Mr.
McClintock and Ms. Camp discuss the options for this item and report back at the next meeting.

Gracelyn Estates Sketch Plan — Scott Risbon

Mr. Risbon is here this evening to discuss a project on the property that he owns at 1311
Bondsville Road and the property that Dave Love owns directly across the street both mentioned
properties are zoned R-1 and are both non-conforming, Mr. Risbon and Mr. Love both see their
situation as having three options as the property stands today: 1. Sell them as they are in their
non-confirming use, 2. Build something that is not by-right on Mr. Risbon’s property and do
nothing on Mr. Love’s property but Mr. Love will sell his property in its current state, or 3. Mr.
Risbon would purchase Mr, Love’s non-conforming property and develop both as a Townhome
Development Gracelyn Estates. Mr. Risbon spoke to his engineer, Vic Kelly, earlier in the week
to see how many units in a Townhome Community he could get there as well as add public water
and sewer. Mr, Risbon is also aware of the storm water situation in that area, particularly on Mr.
Risbon’s side of the property. Mr. Risbon is asking the Board if this sounds more like a project
that the Board would like to consider for further review.

Mr. Risbon answered questions from the Board and considerable discussion took place looking
at the sketch plan that was prepared for visual description. This project would eliminate two



unsightly properties that have non-conforming uses and it offers public water and sewer to the
local neighbors. Mr. Risbon realizes that there will be an entire zoning, land development and
storm water management plan. Mr. Reczek noted that it is possible to make the zoning work.
He also noted that this particular property has been somewhat of an eye sore for multiple years
and there are benefits to that community for development.

Mr. Risbon only asked for a go ahead to proceed and put the project together for further
consideration. Mr. Risbon has talked to a few potential builders about building the homes for
this project and some have indicated an interest. The Board supports the project as presented,
however, if the target changes it could change their interest.

Report Chart

n/a

Act 167 Update

There is an email for update in the Board’s packet

Osborne Road Bridge

Mr. McClintock is requesting approval for funding not to exceed $7,500 for Casio Engineering
to proceed in stages of time and material to examine the existing bridge to try to open that
bridge.

President Rose entertained a motion for the Caln Township Board of Commissioners to approve
a not to exceed amount of $7,500.00 to be paid to Casio Engineering for design of a corrective
solution to re-open the Osborne Road Bridge.

The motion was so moved by Charles Kramer and seconded by Lorraine Tindaro.

Commissioner Young asked for confirmation that the Township will be paying $7,500 in design
costs just to see if the bridge can be fixed. The ball park figure is approximately $60,000 -
$100,000 for the actual repair as last provided to the Township in 2011, East Brandywine has
expressed interest in splitting the cost. Commissioner Young also asked if there would need to
be road improvements to open the bridge. President Rose added that this project is on the Capital
Improvements list that will be presented later, Commissioner Kramer likes the idea of repairing
and opening it all possible he believes it is a worthwhile investment. Mr, McClintock reviewed
the financing scenarios and cost scenarios moving forward.

President Rose asked for a poll vote and the votes were as follows:

Charles Kramer, Vincent Rose and Lorraine Tindaro voted - aye
Joshua Young voted — nay

ARLE Grant



Ms. Camp has been working with Mr. McClintock on contractor selection, consultant selection
and material. Further updates will be provided at an upcoming meeting.

Columbia Gas Project

Columbia Gas is looking to add another line within their easement through the Township. The
potential route for this new line will be along Lloyd Avenue; however, the path has not been
contirmed from Columbia Gas. Within the next few weeks, survey crews will be surveying the
proposed line through the Township.

Capital Projects Committee

The committee has met twice and has made progress in narrowing down the direction and

funding for sources for the projects. The committee consists of President Rose, Commissioner
Kruse, Greg Prowant, Tony Scheivert and Jeff McClintock.

The committee will have a presentation ready for the next meeting.
Township Manager, Greg Prowant
State Payment for Fire Relief Fund

Mr. Prowant asked the Board of Commissioners for approval to forward payment to the
Thorndale Volunteer Fire Company in the amount $93,540.05 from state 2012 Commonwealth
allocation supporting the volunteer fire companies that serve our community.

President Rose entertained a motion for the Caln Township Board of Commissioners to approve
the release of payment of $93,540.05 from the Bureau of Firefighters Relief Association to the
Thorndale Volunteer Fire Company.

The motion was so moved by Joshua Young and seconded by Charles Kramer. Polled, all aye.
State Payment to Pension Plans for the Police and the Non-Uniform Pension Plans

Mr. Prowant asked the Board of Commissioners for approval to disburse payment to the Police
Pension Plan and the Non-Uniform Pension Plan.

President Rose entertained a motion for the Board of Commissioners of Caln Township to
approve the transfer of money from the General fund in the amount $246,751.57 given to us by
the State in addition to a payment of $96,319.43 out of the general fund both amounts cover the
Township’s contribution for the Police Pension Fund for 2012, In addition to that a check to be
issued for $161,551.00 from the general fund to fund the Non-Uniform Pension Plan.



The motion was so moved by Joshua Young and seconded by Charles Kramer, Polled, all aye.

Bond Issue Update

Mr. Prowant wanted to follow-up from Mr, Walker’s presentation. The Township needs to
acquire a rating from Standard and Poor’s, This will take about a month’s time. Mr., Prowant
would like the Township to seek Bond Counsel. The Township will do an internet sale where
the bonds are bid on electronically and it is competitive. It usually generates competition for the
best rates. December 6™ the Ordinance could be advertised for that meeting. The Ordinance
would be adopted. Looking at approximately $800,000 savings in refinancing,

Mr. Thomas J. O’Neill of Lamb McErfane in West Chester submitted a proposal to act as Bond
Counsel once again for the Township. They are the only firm in Chester County that does Bond

Counsel. He is requesting approval for Bond Counsel. His approval as Counsel would be
included in the process for seeking Standard and Poor’s rating.

President Rose entertained a motion for the Caln Township Board of Commissioners to approve
Thomas J. O’Neill as Caln Township Bond Counsel,

The motion was so moved by Charles Kramer and seconded by Lorraine Tindaro. Polled, all
aye.

Chester County HUD Block Grant

The township has received confirmation of a Chester County HUD Block grant for $294,000 for
a sewer extension project. The project is on Blackhorse Hill Road and would benefit
approximately 57 homes.

Polling Place Update

Mt. Prowant has been in touch with the Coatesville Area Senior High School in reference to
parking availability and access on Election Day. He spoke to the Principal at Caln Elementary
School as well, Each location has adequate parking and access because the students have off that

day, only faculty will be in the buildings that day. The Township has offered to help with signs
for the Caln Elementary location,

Minutes for Approval

President Rose entertained a motion for the Caln Township Board of Commissioners to approve
the minutes for the July 12, 2012 work session meeting,

The motion was so moved by Joshua Young and seconded by Charles Kramer, Polled, all aye,



Additional Business

President Rose received a letter from the Thorndale Fire Co. which he read. The Cruise-In was
well received. The Township donated a golf foursome to be raffled.

The Thorndale Volunteer Fire Company hosted an open house on October 10.

The Coatesville Area School District held a meeting recently and they are now closing Caln

Elementary School, sending those students to Scott Middle School, and converting that building
to an Elementary school.

Assistant Township Manager Tony Scheivert added that on October 20 G.O. Carlson would be
closed from approximately 7:30 a.m. to 10:00 a.m. in order to host a run for the family of a
resident who passed away two years. She was the mother of eight children and this run raises

money for their education. Mr. Scheivert shared details of where the run will be held and the
road closings as a result.

Commissioner Kramer will participate in this run.

Kathy Urbine asked for access to the Caln Township sign that is available on the bypass. She
represents Little Smiles, which is a nonprofit group that assists children to have a dream come
true. They are having a benefit on November 10 of this year. The Township does not have
access to a bypass sigh. The Township offered the sign in front of the Township building. The
sign on the bypass can only be used for 30 days for Township related messages. The Township
will make sure the sign in front of the Township Building is available. The Fire House would
most likely put the message on their sign as well.

The Thorndale Volunteer Fire Company is going to be out and about in the Township from

6 p.m. through 8 p.m. on Halloween night.

President Rose entertained a motion for the Caln Township Board of Commissioners to adjourn
the meeting,

The meeting was so moved by Joshua Young and seconded by Charles Kramer. Polled, all aye.

The meeting was adjourned at 9:20 p.m.
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CALN TOWNSHIP
BUSINESS MEETING
August 9, 2012

The Caln Township Board of Commissioners held its Work Session meeting on August 9,

2012at 253 Municipal Drive, Thorndale, PA 19372. President Vincent Rose called the meeting
to order at 7:30 p.m.

Other Board members present
Vice President Charles Kramer
Commissioner James Kruse
Commissioner Lorraine Tindaro
Commissioner Joshua Young

Others present

Township Manager Greg Prowant

Assistant Township Manager Tony Scheivert
Township Solicitor Kristin Camp

Township Engineer Jeffrey W. McClintock, PE, CFM

All present saluted the Flag.

President Rose announced that prior to tonight’s meeting there was an Executive Session 1o
discuss legal and personnel matters.

Citizens to be heard
None

Ordinances and Resolutions

Solicitor Kristin Camp explained to the Board of Commissioners the need to Amend Chapter 9

and adopt Resolution 2012-10 due to an ongoing court case against the Regional Board of
Appeals.

Ordinance 2012-02 Chapter 9 Amendment

President Rose entertained a motion that the Board of Commissioners of Caln Township approve
Oridinance 2012-02 Chapter 9 Amendment as explained by Ms. Camp.

The motion was so moved by Charles Kramer and seconded by Lorraine Tindaro. Polled, all
aye.



Resolution 2012-10: Appointment of Members to Board of Appeals

President Rose entertained a motion that the Board of Commissioners of Caln Township approve
Resolution 2012-10: Appointment of Members to the Board of Appeals as defined in the
Resolution section one. Members are as follows:

Bill Henson

Dean L. Meyer

Jack Peron

Roy D’Ginto

William King
William Steimer
Vincent DiMartini
Jeff Cantlin

Robert W. Meanix, Jr.
Thomas L. Schultz
Christopher Falencki
Chris Ferrier

‘Thomas H. Lowry, CBO
Robert J, Bartilomo

The motion was so moved by James Kruse and seconded by Charles Kramer, Polled, all aye.

‘Township Engineer, Jeffrey W. McClintock, PE CFM

Bailey Station East dedication of public improvements. Roadways, Sanitary Sewer, and
Maintenance Bond Agreement. Solicitor Camp reviewed two separate resolutions that would
allow for the Township’s acceptance of the roads and sanitary sewers for the eastern side of
Bailey Station as offered by Caln Nether, LP, the project’s developer. Maintenance Bond will
be for 15% of actual improvements. Questions were asked about BOC accepting sewers.
Township will accept sewers and then transfer them over to Municipal Authority in the future.
Lot 59E exception for $5,000 which was paid and that address is covered for 36 mos.

President Rose entettained a motion for the Board of Commissioners of Caln Township to accept
Resolution 2012-10 Caln Nether’s Bailey Station East side Roadways, sewers and enter into a

maintenance agreement for 18 months to guarantee the integrity of the sewers and roads and to
sign the maintenance bond.

The motion was so moved by James Kruse and seconded by Joshua Young. Polled, all aye



Question was brought up about heavy equipment possibly damaging roads while completing
other houses and if there are any agreements for repair if this is possible. Mr, McClintock
indicated that the Right-of-Way Permit will be used as the mechanism to monitor roadway
damage, should it occur, while the builder constructs any of the new homes to be built along the
newly dedicated streets. This would not require any modifications to our current ordinances.

Stop Sign Ordinance

This proposed ordinance will ordain the stop signs erected upon the streets in the Bailey Station
East development given the Township has accepted dedication of the roadways in the prior
resolutions. As part of this ordinance, there is also a subsection that will reduce the speed limit
in Carver Court to 15 MPH. Mr. McClintock asked to have this subsection pulled out of
advertised ordinance until Chief Byerly is present to further discuss. Mr. Kramer asked to keep
Foundry Street in the ordinance because he had talked to Chief Byerly and everything seems to
be in order to lower speed limit to 15 miles per hour.

President Rose entertained a motion to advertise the Stop Sign Ordinance as written.

The motion was so moved by Joshua Young and seconded by Charles Kramer. Polled, all aye,
Giant Gas LD 2011 — Agreement Executions

Drainage improvement and Maintenance agreement

President Rose entertained a motion to approve the drafted Drainage Improvement and

Maintenance Agreement necessary for the Giant Gas 1D 2011 project to secure a Highway
Occupancy Permit (HOP)

The motion was so moved by Charles Kramer and seconded by James Kruse. Polled, all aye.
Developers Agreement and Financial Security Agreement were both tabled.

Del Toyota LD 2010 — Agreement Executions

President Rose entertained a motion to approve and authorize the Board of Commissioners of
Caln Township to sign a Land Development Agreement, Financial Security Agreement, and an
Easement Agreement with Del Toyota.

The motion was so moved by Joshua Young and seconded by Charles Kramer. Polled, all aye.

Question from Mr. Kruse about area by unused bridge on GO Carlson Blvd. Area is in
agreements as restricted open space.



Deed of Dedication (GO Carlson Blvd) tabled to later meeting.

Repert/Deadline Chart Review
No Action

Act 167 Ordinance

Cedarville Engineering Proposal — Mr, McClintock asked the Board to consider entering into an
agreement with Cedarville Engineering to assist with the Act 167 ordinance. The amount of the
agreement is not to exceed $2,042.

President Rose entertained a motion to contract with Cedarville Engineering to assist with the
Act 167 Ordinance for a proposed amount not to exceed $2,042.

The motion was so moved Joshua Young and seconded by Chatles Kramer. Polled, all aye.

Mr, Kruse cautioned about being in front of the curve on this ordinance. Mr. McClintock
reviewed with the Board the reason for the urgency of the review of Act 167.

Osborne Road Bridge

TS & L plan has been accepted by State. Bridge is in final design stage. Final design should
take approximately 18 months.

Capital Project Presentation
M. McClintock reviewed past lists, finished projects and future projects and gave a presentation

detailing the projects. Mr., McClintock also reviewed a list of priorities from Staff members.
Mr. Prowant also added to the presentation.

Commissioner Young said he would Iike to see a budget and plan for capital projects. Need this
information to know if we need to take additional money out in the bond or set aside money each
year for projects. Charles Kramer reiterated the need for more definitive direction. James Kruse
agreed with the need to budget, President Rose called for the creation of a new Capital Projects
Committee. A Capital Projects Committee was formed to include Commissioners Kruse and
Rose, Manager Prowant, Asst. Manager Scheivert and Engineer McClintock.

Bob Reymos And Noel Bernard expressed their desire to see a plan for addressing the funding of
capital projects.

Township Manager, Greg Prowant
Vision Partnership Program

Township would like to reapply for grant for Lincoln Highway Study. Would be a $30,000 grant
from County and $25,000 in Township money.



President Rose entertained a motion for the Board of Commissioners of Caln Township to apply
for the Vision Par{nership Grant program,

The motion was so moved by Joshua Young and seconded by Lorraine Tindaro, Polled, all aye.

Bill List

President Rose entertained a motion for the Board of Commissioners to approve the Bill List
dated August 3, 2012,

The motion was so moved by Charles Kramer and seconded by Joshua Young. Polled, all aye.
There were a few questions on the bills.

President Rose entertained a motion to pay an additional bill for Kipper Consulting $2,306.25.
The motion was so moved by Joshua Young and seconded by Charles Kramer. Polled, all aye.
Additional Business

Mr. Scheivert announced movie scheduled for Friday. Also mentioned that the Air Force Ir.
ROTC from Coatesville will host the 1* Annual Air Force Jr. ROTC Day in Municipal Park on

Sunday, August 11. Board asked where the ROTC was in their fundraising efforts.

Mr. Scheivert also mentioned the HVAC issue at the Police Station. An email will be sent to the
board updating them on the process early next week.

President Rose wished Mr. Reymos Happy Birthday.

Public Comments

Mr. Reymos congratulated the Board for the vote on CSI and asked why the meetings were
moving so fast. President Rose commented that the meetings have been shorter due to less
business and improved communication when putting the agenda together.

Adjournment
President Rose entertained a motion to adjourn the meeting.

The motion was so moved by Charles Kramer and seconded by Joshua Young. Polled, all aye.

The meeting adjourned at 9:41 p.m.



CALN TOWNSHIP
BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
WORK SESSION
FEBRUARY 9,2012

On Thursday, February 9, 2012, the Caln Township Board of Commissioners held its work
session meeting at Caln Township Municipal Building, 253 Municipal Drive, Thorndale, PA
19372, President Rose called the meeting to order at 6:40 p.m,

Other board members present:
Vice President, Charles Kramer
Commissioner James Kruse
Commissioner Lotraine Tindaro
Commissioner Joshua Young

Others present:

Township Manager, Greg Prowant AICP

Assistant Township Manager, Tony Scheivert
Township Solicitor, Kristin Camp

Building Code Official, Andy Reczek

Township Engineer, Jeffrey W. McClintock, PE, CFM

CSI Conditional Use Discussion:

Upon calling the meeting to order President Rose immediately turned the meeting over to Kristin
Camp, Township Solicitor, for discussion on the Coatesville Solar Initiation Conditional Use
process. This process started out as a petition to amend the Zoning Ordinance. The Board
agreed to work through the process of possible changes io the Ordinance. The Board reviewed
approximately three drafts. The proposed solar production energy facility under the proposed
ordinance that has been advertised and has gone through hearing processes allows that particular
use by Conditional Use on property that is zoned institutional as part of the Ordinances that
would rezone the property owned by CSI as Institutional as well as seven other surrounding
parcels. The applicant further understands that he/she is proceeding at his/her own risk in the
event that the Board would choose to not amend the Ordinance. This fact was stated at several
of those hearings. If the Ordinance was not put in place, Conditional Use could not be approved,
Another discussion item that also came up was that if the Board chooses to amend its Ordinance,
the Board would be acting as legislators and have complete legislative discretion if they want to
change that Ordinance. There is nothing that anyone can do to force that Ordinance change. The
Board wanted to go through that process for Conditional Use. There has been conflicting
information on storm water design, and in discussion with the Board, they would like more
details to be provided. The consensus of the Board at that this point in time is that they are not
ready to make a change to the Ordinance they are not ready to vote on the change to the
Ordinance that would allow Conditional use which therefore then iriggers them to not be
prepared to make a Conditional use at this time. This does not mean that they are telling the
applicant to go home; they just would like the level of detail that has to come through Land
Development plans to be provided. The applicant will have to prove that he/she can meet the




Township’s Storm Water Management Ordinance and prove that the applicant can get a NPDS
permit. This permit deals with storm water management, crosion, and sedimentation control, It
is my belief that if the applicant can do that, the majority of the Board would be comfortable in
one evening passing a Zoning Text Amendment, approving a Conditional Use decision, and a
final Land Development Plan. However, this Board, at this time, is not ready to do all of those
things. As in the past, the Board wants to see everything. There is no reason to go through
specific Conditions because as the Land Development plan is processed, and storm water is
finalized, the Conditions can be very stream lined. The process will be easier with this direction.
It is Mrs. Camp’s opinion that in the best interest of the Board and of the applicant that the
applicant steps back and regroups. There is no intention of closing the deal; the Board just needs
to see details and act on all three processes.

President Rose asked if the applicant had any questions. Mr. Lymberis indicated that he would
like to discuss this with the team. He would like to speak to Mr. Jarros, the applicant’s legal
counsel. Mrs. Camp then gave a sample of the timeline that would likely take place.

Mr. Reymos asked how many more meetings or hearings would be required to get this

application through. Mrs. Camp and President Rose confirmed that there would be a few
meetings going forward.

All present saluted the flag.

Citizens to be heard:

Vice President Charles Kramer asked M. Reymos to come forward. He presented a flag and
certificate from one of his deployments with the United States Air Force earlier to Mr. Reymos
for the Township., Mr. Reymos had expressed an interest in having his own flag, Mr, Kramer
presented Mr, Reymos with a flag and a citation.

Ordinances/Resolutions:

M. Prowant presented Resolution 2012-03. This Resolution refers to the Public Right to Know
Officers. Previously, Tony Scheivert had acted as the Township Right to Know Officer with
Patti Gardner as the Police Right to Know Officer. Mis. Gardner no longer works for the
township, so this Resolution would name Lorri Daniels as the police officer.

President Rose entettained a motion for the Roard of Commissioners to approve Resolution

2012-03 to approve Tony Scheivert and Lorri Daniels as the Township’s Right to Know
Officers.

The motion was so moved by Joshua Young and seconded by Charles Kramer. Polied; all aye.

Code Enforcement:

Mr. Reczek gave an update on the work of the Code Enforcement Department. The Caln Car
Wash opened with a Conditional Use and Occupancy, The Pennsylvania Department of Labor




must give final approval on the boilers for the building. The property owner is happy to be up
and running,

The S.W.L project had been long overdue for completion. The front buildings consist of the
existing warehouse and the newly renovated two-story addition. The warchouse still has some
winor issues outstanding, but the other building has received a complete Use and Occupancy.
The owners are happy to be open.

There is still an ongoing struggle with a commercial property and a residential property (4214
Lincoln Highway and 3511 Fisherville Road), The Township thought there was an agreement
with the owner of each, but that has been broken.

Zoning: There were two applicants this month. Fred Gunther, Grand Sport Auto Body, received
approval with several conditions put on the applicant. When his new facility on the North Side is
built and fully constructed, and operational, the Non-Conforming Use that he currently occupies
on the South Side will cease, and only a permitted use will go back in there. Mr. Gunther may
rent the property, and when the time comes for him to submit a Land Development project, he
will need to get approval. The Zoning Hearing Board wanted to be sure to eliminate that non-
conforming use which was accepted by Mr, Gunther. Courtesy Chrysler’s appeal is still
pending; they will return March 1,

There have been contractor registrations and rental agreements going on at this time, There are
only 35 delinquencies. Commissioner Kruse asked what a delinquency consisted of, Mr,
Reczek replied that delinquencies are the accounts that have not submitted an application or paid
any fees. Commissioner Kruse asked about the new Ordinance that required property owners to
satisty all sewer and trash fees prior to issuing a Rental License. The Finance Department has
asked us to allow until February 15 for late payments to come in, Mr. Reczek indicated that no
rental permits would be issued without them satisfying the sewer and trash bills.

Jeffrey W. McClintock, PE CFM

Giant Gas, although on the agenda, emailed Mr, McClintock earlier in the day and noted that

they would not be in attendance this evening. Rather, they would like to attend a future meeting
to introduce their proposal,

AGC Chemicals: As a follow-up to the J anuary 26, 2012 meeting, Mr, McClintock indicated
that the applicant did, in fact, submit an extension request prior to the January 31, 2012 deadline.

Therefore, this project remains an active project,
Report Chart/Deadline Chart Review

No items for review.

Drainage Items Update:

M. Scheivert reported that Mrs. Fritsch initially was not willing to sign the Right to Enter form.
M. Scheivert has spoken to Mrs. Fritsch recenily; she is coming into the office and is going to




sign. Mis. Fritsch has some questions that Mr. Scheivert answered. If the weather permits, the
Township will be out to her property at 250 Selizer Avenue to review drainage problems.

President Rose asked a question on the Report Chart. Commissioner Kruse mentioned that he
did not get one, Mr. MeClintock indicated that he did not include the Report Chart because it
was a Development Summary. Commissioner Kruse asked if that includes all of the projects up
until 2013. Mr, MeClintock put the chart up on the computer screen. Commissioner Young had
a question on the deadlines and extensions. Commissioner Kruse asked if Mis. Camp could find
out what the status is of the case with Keystone Homes, Mr, McClintock asked the
Commissioners to check the website to review the information,

Mr. Reymos asked if the Township had received a Right to Enter form from My. Jilek. Mr.
MecClintock said no that Mr. Jilek only attended the meeting in support of Mrs. Fritsch.

Greg Prowant, Township Manager;
Mr. Prowant turned the first ilem over to Mr. Scheivert for review,

Tony Scheivert, Assistant Township Manager, asked the Board for approval to advertise for the
Lawn Maintenance Bidding. There was one typo; there are 14 properties not 13, The cell tower
on North Bailey Road was inadvertently omitted.

President Rose entertained a motion for the Board of Commissioners to approve the advertising
of the Lawn Maintenance bids for the 2012 Season.

The motion was so moved by Joshua Young and seconded by Charles Kramer. Polled; all aye,

Commissioner Kruse asked about the property that the pipeline company was leasing. Who will
cut the grass now that the tenant is gone? The farmer will be taking care of the grass,
Commissioner Kramer asked if that property would revert to land or would it remain a gravel
parking lot. It will remain a parking lot,

Mr. Prowant presented the sidewalk discussion, The crew has done sidewalks in the past and
this year we need to select a location for improvement. Mr. Prowant presented a drawing
showing the areas for consideration (possibly Beaver Run Knoll segment or North Bailey Road
by Ingleside HOA). M. Prowant has reached out to several of the neighborhoods and HOA’s
that would be involved in the potential sidewalk projects. There was some discussion with the
Commissioners about the options and the length of the project. Mr. Scheivert mentioned there
would be potential driveway crossings too.

Mr. Prowant reported that Clear Channel installed the Bus Shelters along Lincoln Highway. The
Board negotiated the contracts years ago. The Township receives a fee each year for the shelters.
The operator has requested that they expand the size of the advertisements, Currently each end
of the shelters have advertisements. The company would like to possibly wrap the entire shelter
and even have flags extended up to be more visible and get more attention. There would be no
change in the agrecment. Commissioner Kruse asked how long the shelters have been there.




The contract was revisited five years ago. Mr. Prowant estimated that the Township receives
approximately $9,000 per year for the bus shelters. There would be no additional shelters only
additional advettisement. Septa has already approved the changes. The Commissioners ask that
they not use anything that is too intrusive. President Rose indicated that the consensus would be
that the additional advertising is fine, but that flags would not be acceptable,

Mr, Prowant asked for more feedback from the Board about pursuing a Comprehensive Plan
Update or Planning Study. Option 1 would be a focused study perhaps Lincoln Highway or
Thorndale District. Option 2 would be the Comprehensive Update, which would involve more
time and money. Mr. Prowant will return at the next meeting with a plan direction. The Board
felt that a smaller more specific approach would be better,

Mr. Prowant reminded everyone that next Thursday night will be a joint meeting with the
Planning Commission. Solicitor Camp will be there to give some direction in regard to
upcoming land development at 7:00 p.m. next Thursday, February 16. This meeting will be
open to the public but no business will be transacted.

Mr. Scheivert added that Wednesday, February 15, the Township Green Energy Task Force and
the Western Chester County Chamber of Commerce are sponsoring an event at the Caln Fire
House called Love Local. The event will highlight local businesses, and there will be items for
sale. It is from 5:00 to 7:30, and admission is free. Also, the Western Chester County Chamber
will have its board meeting at the Caln Township Building at 4:00 in order to be close by for the
event.

Commissioner Young added that the Green Energy Task Force is teaming up with the Chester
County Intermediate Unit, The Western Chamber of Commerce, and possibly another chamber
as well. They want to expand the event and reach out to a greater andience.

On Wednesday, February 29, the Chamber of Commerce is inviting 18 different municipalities

to a meeting at the Caln Township Building at 7 p.m. The meeting will be open to all the Board
members.

Commissioner Young noted that the Community Garden is now up and running, There will be
water provided for the farmers; however, they will need to bring their own tools and seeds,
There will be a power point presentation during the first meeting in March in regard to the
purchase of trash carts,

President Rose entertained a motion to approve the minutes for the November 17,2011 meeting,

The motion was so moved by Joshua Young and seconded by Charles Kramer. Polled; I.orraine
Tindaro and Vincent Rose abstained. Commissioners Young, Kramer and Kruse; all aye.

Finance Report and Bill List:
Karen Wertz, the Township Accountant, presented the bills for payment dated February 6, 2012,

President Rose entertained a motion to approve the Bill List,




The motion was so moved by Joshua Young and seconded by Charles Kramer. Polled; all aye.

Karen Wertz then reviewed the Financial Report for discussion. Mrs. Wertz reports that the
accounts are in good order from the year-end review, and she believes the audit process will go
smoothly this year.

M, Reymos asked about the billing being moved over to the ‘Township for the Pennsylvania
American Company commercial accounts in the Township, Mrs, Wertz indicated that she
believes the billing will moved in house in April or May.

President Rose asked if there was any additional business to be discussed.

Commissioner Kruse mentioned that there seems to be a large amount of small signs around the
Township that are littering and obstructing the view at some of the intersections, Mr. Scheivert
mentioned that Joe Arvay from the Codes Department normally picks those up, but Mr. Arvay
has been extremely busy lately. M. Scheivert will ask M. Arvay to try to get around to clearing
up the signs. It is possible that maybe the highway crew could pick them up. In the past, real

estate signs have been allowed to remain up over the weekend, as long as they were gone by
Monday morning, .

President Rose mentioned the Recycle Bank program and asked if the Green Energy Task Force
could look into the program. In other communities, you have a Recycle Bank along the lines of a
reward program. The community contributes gift ceriificates and so forth to reward good
recycling habits. There would be a bar code on the containers to keep track of the usage.

Mr. Reymos asked Commissioner Young when the Police Department and DEP would have an
old medicine-recycling program. He asked that the Township find out when that might be., Mr.

Scheivert indicated that the Township is hoping to set up our Police Department as a drop-off
location.

Mr. Reymos also asked about recycling electronics/old computers. He asked if there was a way
to work out a deal to set up a place on a Saturday to recycle electronics in the township. Mr.
Prowant noted that the last county-wide electronics recycle was at CAT-Brandywine. The next
event is Friday, June 22; computers will be accepted,

That schedule is posted on the website.

Mr. Scheivert noted that the Shredding Event is scheduled for Saturday, April 14™ from 9 a.m.

to 1 p.m. Commissioner Young mentioned that volunteers are needed to staff the shredding
event,

Mr, Scheivert also reminded everyone that Jake’s Wayback Burgers has its grand opening
February 10, 11, and 12.




President Rose entertained a motion to adjourn the meeting.

The motion was so moved by Charles Kramer and

seconded by Lorraine Tindaro, Polled; all
aye.

The meeting was adjourned at 7:50 p.m,




CALN TOWNSIIP
BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
WORK SESSION
July 12, 2012

The Caln Township Board of Commissioners held its business meeting on July 12, 2012, at 253

Municipal Drive, Thorndale, PA 19372. President Vincent Rose called the meeting to order at
8:01 p.m,

Other Board members present
Vice President Charles Kramer
Commissioner James Kruse
Commissioner Lorraine Tindaro
Commissioner Joshua Young

Others present

Township Manager Greg Prowant

Assistant Township Manager Tony Scheivert
Township Engineer Jeffrey W. McClintock, PE, CFM
Township Solicitor Kristin Camp

All present saluted the Flag.

Citizens to be heard

N/A

Township Engineer, Jeffrey W, McClintock, PE, CI'M
Dwell at Caln PRD 2011

Kristin Camp, the Township Solicitor discussed the draft decision and order prepared for this
project. Mr. Colagreco and Mr, Chandler were here on behalf of the Applicant, Arbor Hills
Associates. The Board has a 31 page draft decision to review. There are 35 conditions that have
been reviewed by Mr. Chandler, M. Colagreco and Township Staff. It is a tentative plan that
contemplates 400 total units. There are still some details such as engineering and storm water
that will need review as part of final land development.

Mr. Young asked Mr. Chandler if it would be possible for the Historical Commission to submit

street name suggestions for the development of people with historical significance to the
Township.

President Rose entertained a motion for the Board of Commissioners of Caln Township to

approve the Decision and Order for the Planned Residential Development known as Dwell at
Caln PRD 2011.




The motion was so moved by Charles Kramer and seconded by James Kruse. Poled, all aye.

Mr. Chandler and Mr. Colagreco thanked the Board of Commissioners for their attention and
consideration of his project.

Giant Gas Land Development 2011: PennDot HOP Draft Agreement

No official action is needed but since Mr. Colagreco is here they wanted to present the draft

agreement for any discussion. The property owner needs to remain responsible for the
improvements included in the agreement.

The Commissioners asked some questions in reference to the agreement. Mr. McClintock and
Mr. Colagreco answered their questions, The Commissioners wanted to verify where the
responsibilities lie for the Township. Ms. Camp asked some questions about the Penn Dot
process. No action was taken on the draft agreement

Senior Living Facility Zoning Text Amendment

The Bondsville Road Apartments Sketch Plan Proposal 2011, The County Planning
Commission entered 4 comments on the proposed text amendment. The Township Planning
Commission then voted 4 to 1 to recommend approval of the Senior Independent Living Facility
Zoning Text Amendment to the Board of Commissioners. The Commissioners asked about the
age limits of who would live in the facility. 80% of the residents must be 55 years or older. A
minimum of 1 person in 80% of the units must be occupied by someone 55 and older,

President Rose entertained a motion for the Board of Commissioner’s to allow for the advertising
of the Zoning Text Amendment for the Senior Independent Living Facility.

The motion was so moved by Charles Kramer and seconded by Joshua Young. Polled, all aye.

Mr. Stuart Deets is a resident of the Mews at Bailey Station, The parking spaces in that
neighborhood meet the 2.5 parking space minimum as required by ordinance; however, he does
not feel there is enough parking. Mr. Deets wants to know where that person that cannot find a
spot at the Senior Living facility if they are using a 1.1 spaces per unit. Mr. Deets wants to know
that there will be an apples to apples comparison for parking since this facility will be built on an
island. Mr. Deets has a townhome and they have 3 cars for their unit. Scott Risbon the
developer of the proposed property stated that he did a traffic study that he then turned that over
to the Township’s traffic review expert also agreed that 1.1 would work. Mr. Deets is not

confident that living with the traffic study will be the same as having it reviewed and approved
by an “expert.”

The Commissioners reiterated that the Zoning Text Amendment needs to be advertised and to
allow the Conditional Use hearing to be scheduled in fairness to the applicant.



Mz, Charlie Winchuck at 233 Park Drive stated that he feels the area around Bondsviile cannot

handle another large amount of traffic added to that community. He feels that it is alveady a
traffic nightmare in that area.

Report Chart/Deadline Chart Review

Permit extension law has been extended again to July 1, 2016. Ms. Camp Indicated this is a new

law and her office has yet to analyze the impacts but will do so and report back to the Board ata
later time,

North Bailey Road Bridge over Valley Run

Mr. McClintock wanted to insure that the record reflected that the North Bailey Road Bridge

over Valley Run work has been completed. The Emergency Permit was closed out and the work
was done within 30 days as allowed for under the permit.

North Barleysheaf Road Storm Work

There is a 220 fi. section of pipe that still needs completed. Mr. McClintock reviewed the
options of getting the job done along with the estimated costs:

1. The township crew do the work with rental equipment $16,388.00

2. The township crew assists a hired contractor to do the job. $2,800/day for the hired
contractor

3. Slip Line
4, Full bid job. $60,000 and pay prevailing wage.

When the details came back, the Slip Line option was eliminated because no numbers were
available and Slip Line is not a preferred option of Mr, MeClintock. In reviewing the costs

above, Staff believes the Township crew doing the work with rented equipment is the best
option.

President Rose entertained a motion for the Board of Commissioners to approve North Barley
Sheaf Storm Drain Project using Option 1 at an estimate cost of $16,388.00.

The motion was so moved by Joshua Young and seconded by Charles Kramer, Polled, all aye.
Township Manager, Greg Prowant

Noted that the paving project is underway and continuing,

Minutes for Approval May 10, 2012

President Rose entertained a motion to approve the minutes for the May 10, 2012 meeting.

The motion was so moved by Joshua Young and seconded by Lorrain Tindaro. Polled, all aye.




Bill List

President Rose entertained a motion to approve the Bill List dated July 12, 2012.

The motion was so moved by Charles Kramer and seconded by James Kruse. Polled, all aye.
Questions on checks:

Lukens band cost $700 — TD Bank reimburses the Township for the full cost

#30422 Bailey Station $1,965 dedication on East side

#30504 Ipad charges $30, $100 and $120, it is for the three Boards.

Additional Business:

Tomorrow night’s movie is postponed until next week and the Lukens Bank is playing Sunday
the 15",

President Rose entertained a motion to adjourn the meeting.

The motion was so moved by Joshua Young and seconded by Charles Kramer. Polled, all aye.

The meeting was adjourned at 8:35 p.m.



CALN TOWNSHIP
BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS BUSINESS MEETING
JANUARY 12,2012

The Caln Township Board of Commissioners held its Work Session Meeting on January 12,
2012 at 253 Municipal Drive, Thorndale, PA 19372. President Rose called the meeting to order
at 7:35 p.m,

Present:

Vice President Charles Kramer
Commissioner James Kruse
Commissioner Lorraine Tindaro
Commissioner Joshua Young

Others present:

Township Manager, Greg Prowant, AICP

Assistant Township Manager, Tony Scheivert

Township Engineer, Jeffrey W. McClintock, PE, CFM
Zoning Officer/Code Enforcement Director, Andrew Reczek
Township Solicitor, Kristin Camp, Esquire

All present saluted the flag,

President Rose reported that prior to tonight’s meeting an executive session was held to discuss
legal and personnel matters.

Citizens to be heard:

Christine Fritsch: She lives at 250 Seltzer Avenue, and was present to discuss the storm drain
pipe that connects Watson Avenue to Seltzer Avenue. This pipe goes through Mr. Jelik’s
property and hers as well. Ms. Fritsch claims the pipe is leaking, as she has several depressions
on her property. She was inquiring what the Township is going to do about this pipe system in
need of repair. Mr. Rose asked Mrs, Fritsch if she has spoken to staff regarding this matter. Mr.
McClintock informed the board of the discussion that has occurted thus far between Ms, Fritsch
and him, also indicating that the Highway Department has also been out to review the conditions.
Mr. McClintock had previously asked Mrs, Fritsch to supply a copy of her deed in an effort to
determine who, if anyone is noted as responsible for the maintenance of this pipe, given it is on
private property. Mrs. Fritsch reports that the pipe has been there since before she moved in over
17 years ago. The township is trying to find ownership in the records or perhaps an easement
that would dictate ownership, . Commissioner Young asked if there was permit for the pipe.
During the meeting, Ms. Fritsch offered Mr, McClintock a copy of the Deed, which was
reviewed by Solicitor Camp while the discussion continued, . Mrs, Camp mentioned that her
firm could have a quick title search done to see if there are any recorded attachments to the deed,
given that her review revealed no mention of the storm pipe in question, The Highway




Department recently repaired some storm pipe in the public right of way in the area around #248
Seltzerand in front of Mrs. Fritsch’s house. They found nothing wrong with those two sections
of pipe, noting it was simply some subsidence issues around the pipe. There was some
discussion about the pipe and the time of the installation in the 1970’s. President Rose
recommended that the staff do some research on ownership and report back to the Board at a
later date. Mr. McClintock confirmed that staff would report back, Mus. Fritsch asked if they
should come to the next meeting. Commissioner Kramer proposed allowing the staff to do its
research and report to the residents. Mr. Jilek stated that he does not care what the records
prove; the residents did not install these pipes privately. They should not be responsible for the
pipe, since they did not ask for them. Mr. Reymos asked if Mrs. Fritsch notified the township
last spring when she originaily had sinkholes. Mrs. Fritsch reported that she did not because she
had no idea that there was even a pipe there. She found out in October. Mr. Reymos said if
there is no easement, regardless of who lived there before, the township cannot take
responsibility without setting a precedent and becoming responsible all over the township, Mrs.
Camp confirmed that records would be checked. The Commissioners discussed that the pipes do
connect two township pipes, not privately held pipes. Mr. Jilek stated that he will have a
backhoe come in to remove the pipes and fill in the holes, leaving the township to deal with the
complications, Mrs. Camp reminded Mr. Jilek that you cannot interrupt the natural flow of water

for any reason. Mr. Jilek noted he was responding only to Mr. Reymos® comments not the
commissioners.

Additional citizens:

Pat Kirkner, 234 Park Drive, wanted to discuss the Bondsville Road apartment complex that is
proposed for the areathat she saw that in the minutes. She also asked why the minutes for
November and December are not posted on the website.

Lou and Lisa DiSciullo, 235 Park Drive, also wanted to discuss the Bondsville Road apartment
complex. They are concerned mainly with the roadway on the rear of their property; however,
they had questions regarding the stormwater and floodplain and the project’s potential impact to
their neighborhood. Mr. McClintock confirmed that the board is not proposing the development
but a developet is proposing the project. Commissioner Young and Mr. McClintock explained
the process that will take place,such as how notices will be sent, how presentations will be made
and that the project will be vetted. Mr. DiSciullo asked about the appeal to FEMA.
Commissioner Young explained that the multi-year flood study was funded by the township
proving to FEMA that the Flood Plain was not as large as they thought it was, Mz. DiSciullo is
concerned that more construction will have an adverse effect on the residents. Mr. McClintock
reviewed the FEMA 2006 Flood Plain boundary. Terri Winchock, 233 Park Drive, restated she
would be back for the next meeting to discuss development,
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Ordinances and Resolutions:

Greg Prowant, Township Manager, presented Ordinance 2012-01 Property Maintenance. Mr.
Prowant and Mrs. Camp reviewed the Ordinance’s meaning. No rental permit will be issued,
until all delinquent taxes and township fees are paid.

President Rose entertained a motion for the Board to approve Ordinance 2012-01,an ordinance
amending the Code of Caln Township revising certain sections of Chapter 120 Title Property
Maintenance. The motion was so moved by Joshua Young and seconded by James Kruse.
Polled; all aye.

Kristin Camp presented revised copies for signatures.

Mr. Prowant then presented Resolution 2012-01: PennDOT Signatures. Mr, Prowant explained
that this Resolution is required by PennDOT for any of their projects. It must be passed each
time a new president is named by the Board.

President Rose entertained a motion to approve Resolution 2012-01, a resolution appointing
documented signatures for Caln Township. The motion was so moved by Joshua Young and
seconded by Charles Kramer. Polled; all aye.

Finance Report: Bonnie Smith

Mrs. Smith reports that the financial review is good. She made this review from a report that
was prepared by the Accountant, Karen Wertz, She reviewed the revenue and the expenditure
side for the year 2011. All departments did a great job in keeping under the budget for the year
2011. The Board commended the departments and the staff for keeping the Township running
under budget again this year. Mr. Prowant noted that every department worked below budget.

Bill List:

President Rose entertained a motion to approve the Bill List for January 1 1" and two for J anuary
12", The motion was so moved Chatles Kramer and seconded by Joshua Young. Polled; all
aye.

Code Enforcement, Andrew Reczek

Mr. Reczek asked to reverse his agenda items. Mr. Ron Klos, a representative from Boeller
Enterprises, is here in reference to the Wawa fuel request. Mr, Reczek and Mrs. Camp had
reviewed the Conditional Use documentation and thought it was best to bring the proposal to the
Board. The board questioned whether there was a prohibition against the sale of diesel fuel.
President Rose asked Mrs. Camp if her legal opinion was in reference to a new Conditional Use.
Mrs. Camp does not recommend a new Conditional Use. Wawa is not really changing the
dynamic of what is offered on site already just the addition of a tank for diesel. The Wawa will
be signed for no tractor trailer fueling. There was a question about the larger pickup trucks that



are pulling in with Iandscape equipment. There are more cars that are diesel fueled now. Mr.
Kruse is concerned about the Size 5 trucks such as the 650’s, Those vehicles will be able to fiel
up but not tractor trailers. There was discussion on whether pumps would be added and what
about tanks. There will be one 15,000 gallon tank added underground. Two existing islands will
have diesel added to dispense. The asphalt will be removed, the tank installed, the concrete pad
replaced over it, and some piping will be run for that. The disturbance will affect approximately
1500 feet. No change to the impervious coverage. The operation should take approximately two
weeks. The area of construction will be cordoned off,

Mr. Boeller referred to several other Wawa renovations similar to this one. The dispensers will
be changed to three plus one on two islands. Kristen Ritz from Wawa agreed with Mr, Boeller’s
opinion. The volume of diesel sales is approximately 4-5% of the sales. The belief is that the
traffic to the store will not increase.

The facade of the sign will change,but the size of the sign will remain the same. The fagade will
change to show two grades of gas. The board asked if the si gn on the bypass would be changed
to include diesel. The board is concerned about the misdirected pursuit of tractor-trailers seeking
diesel fuel. Mr. Boeller mentioned that the sign on the bypass could reflect that tractor-trailers
are not allowed. Mrs, Camp asked Mr. Boeller to submit a letter with conditions to the Board
reflecting the items discussed. Mrs. Camp suggested that a letter will document in writing the
conditions that have been discussed and that Wawa will need to comply.

Mr. Reymos asked if the price sign would have diesel in green. He also asked how the
cordoning off would take place, and how it would be regulated. Mr. Reymos also asked if
deliveries occur at night,

President Rose entertained a motion to approve the proposal of Boeller Enterprises to proceed
with the installation of a diescl fuel tank at the Wawa location at 3025 Lincoln Highway, as
described tonight. With the three conditions in the letter and a fourth added that if the Wawa
decides to alter the Penn Dot sign on Route 30 to advertise no tractor-trailers, The installation
can proceed without reopening the Conditional Use hearing,

The motion was so moved by Charles Kramer and seconded by Joshua Young. Polled, all aye.

The next item from Andrew Reczek for discussion is 29 Quarry Street, which is owned by Linda
Morris and her husband. Mrs. Morris originally applied for a building permit to re-install a
dividing wall between what previously had been a semi-detached home. Mr. Reczek met with
Mrs. Morris to find out more about what she was interested in doing. The home was originally
built as a semi-detached unit in the 1950°s. They made some alterations and used it as a single
family home. Now that they want to bring back that use, they have some hurdles. The first
hurdle being that there is not adequate lot size to meet current code for a semi-detached unit, On
top of that, today’s code requires that semi-detached units be approved through a conditional use
process. Mr. Reczek asked the board to agree to an option to save Mrs. Mortis some money.



Instead of having to pay a Variance fee (which she has already done)and then file a Conditional
Use application which would be another $1,500.Mr. Reczek and Mrs. Camp have discussed
several options. One optionwould be to have a joint meeting. Mrs. Morris has to go to the
Zoning Hearing Board to get the Variance. The Board could waive itsauthority, give its
authority to the Zoning Hearing Board, or establish a joint hearing, which will save the
Township and Mrs. Morris some money. Mrs. Camp offered that perhaps they change the
Ordinance. Mr. Reczek mentioned that in the past Commissioner Young and he had discussed
removing that Ordinance for a semi-detached unit. Mr, Reczek explained to Mrs, Morris the
steps he was taking to make it easier for her, The sewer will have to be evaluated as well.
Commissioner Kruse stated that it seems like such a simple procedure. He believes that since the
house is pre-existing and that it is so simple, they just waive the requirement for Conditional
Use. Mrs. Camp stated that she does not see a lot of Conditional Use for semi-detached units.
There was discussion on the Conditional Use being a use by right. There was conversation about
repealing the Ordinance altogether. Mrs, Camp recommended that they designate the Zoning
Hearing Board to be the Board’s Hearing Officer in reference to the Conditional Use ruling,
There was some discussion about repealing and/or changing the Ordinance.

President Rose entertained the motion that the Board approves the Designation of the Zoning

Hearing Board as its officer in reference to the Zoning Hearing for Conditional Use for Linda
Morris.

The motion was so moved by Charles Kramer and seconded by Joshua Young. Polled; all aye.

Mr. Reymos questioned if Mrs. Morris would need to apply for a second sewer tapping. The
Board confirmed that she would.

Jeffrey W. McClintock, PE, CFM

Mr. McClintock would like to schedule a joint session between the Board of Commissioners and
the Planning Commission to discuss the land development and planning processes given the new

applications that are coming within the next few months. Mr. McClintock asked to schedule the
joint meeting for the fourth Tuesday, February 28, at 7:00 p.m,

Greg Prowant, Township Manager
The Zoning hearing board received a resignation of Anthony Pollini effective January 12, 2012.

President Rose entertained a motion to accept the resignation of the Zoning Board member,
Anthony Pollini, effective January 12, 2012.

The motion was so moved by James Kruse and seconded by Joshua Young. Polled; all aye.



Mr. Prowant offered the list of liaison assignments for the Board, Most townships have
commiittee structures that involve the Boards. Therefore, it is routine to assign committees to
Board members to distribute the workload.

2012 Lizisons & Committee Appointments

Administration Com. Rose
Finance & Budget Com. Kruse/ Com. Young
Recreation Com. Young
Police Com. Kramer
Fire Com. Rose
Fire Board Com. Kruse
Codes Com. Kramer
Sewer and Authority Com. Kruse
Engineering Com. Kramer
Planning Commission Com. Tindaro
Golf Course Com. Rose/ Tindaro
Historical Commission Com. Tindaro
Solid Waste/Trash Com. Kruse
Energy Task Force Com, Young
Police Pension Committee Com. Kruse/Com. Young
Community Services Com. Kruse/Kramer

President Rose entertained a motion to approve the proposed list of liaisons for the Board of
Commissioners. President Rose read the list,




The motion was so moved by Charles Kramer and seconded by James Kruse. Polled; all aye.
Mr. Prowant thanked the Board for its time commitment.

Mr. Prowant then introduced the LERTA Program that encourages development, Tt provides a
tax incentive for commercial/industrial development. There is an Ordinance in draft form for the
Board’s review. If the county, the township, and the school district agree, the taxes would spread
out over a 10-year period. They have had success with the program in Phoenixville and
Pottstown. Mr. Prowant would like the Board’s thoughts and present it to the school district as
well. Commissioner Kruse will join Mr. Prowant to meet with the school district, The Board
likes the idea and is looks for the school board to feel favorably about the program. The board
consists of four business people, Andy Reczek, Greg Prowant, and Commissioners Kruse and
Young. Terry Hartis of Century 21 made a large map for review. Mr. Prowant wants the
Board’s permission to meet with the school district. All five Commissioners support the idea.
M. Prowant showed a map on the large screen for everyone to see The LERTA Area includes all
of the TV-1, C-1 and industrial zoning districts. Mr. Prowant noted the technological
enhancements to the meeting room. These new enhancements were added in an effort to further

the Township’s initiative in reducing paper by allowing for better presentation abilities by
developers and applicants.

In 2007, the township published a community map. The maps are done by outside printers, who
sell advertisements to pay for the map. The township will provide information for the map. The
township only needs to do the mailing. The vendor that has done fhe map in the past would like
to do this for us. The commissioners are in favor of this project for information to the residents.
The distribution is projected for spring with the cost of approximately $1,000.00 forPostage.

Goal setting: Two years ago, Commissioner Kramer and Commissioner Rose were just coming
on board. The Board members put together lists of what each Commissioner wanted to work on,
Some of the ideas were to keep budget costs down, spur new development on Lincoln Hi ghway,
sidewalk from Bondsville to G.0. Carlson Blvd., and negotiate for the Policemen’s Association.
Mr. Prowant encourages the Board to put together a current list and weight its ideas low to high.
President Rose asked to re-distribute the list for everyone’s review, and possibly devote 15-20
minutes to the end of each meeting for discussion,

There is a need for a new Comprehensive Plan Update. The last one was done in 2001-02. The
Planning Commission would spend the bulk of the time preparing, and then ultimately, it would
come back to the Board for approval. The County provides Vision Partnership Program that

helps fund that sort of process. It is a 50% contribution. There is a March deadline to apply for
the grants,




Assistant Township Manager, Tony Scheivert

On Tuesday, Janet and Tony opened bids to purchase the Crown Victoria that was taken out of
service for the police department. The three bids were $1,907 from Chicago Motors, $2,700
from Police Car Store, and $3,359 from Grace Quality Used Cars. Mr. Scheivert recommends
the Board accept the bid for $3,359.

President Rose entertained a motion to award the bid for the Crown Victoria to Grace Quality
Used Cars for $3,359,

The motion was so moved by James Kruse and seconded by Charles Kramer. Polled; all aye,

Additional Business:

Commissioner Young brought up the Green Energy Task Force that has been talking about the
Township’s trash and recycling numbers. One of the members made up a graph for 2010 and
2011. The recycling has increased but so has the trash. August was a huge month, and the Task
Force believes that most of that was water because of all the rain. The Task Force wants the
Board to move to everyone getting one 65-gallon trash container, If you want an additional
container, you would pay $50, and if you want a third container, it would $100. There would be
no lids involved. There needs to be a way to encourage recycling. The Task Force estimates that
there would be a 2-2.5 year payoff from the purchase of the totes. The proposal is in the works.
The Recycling Ordinance does not enforce recycling,

A Community Garden will be available at Kings Highway Park. There is a packet available, and
it will go out in the newsletter as well.

The Task Force is still doing the Green Expo, but they are working with the Western Chester
County Chamber in order to expand to a larger facility. They need more participation. The
meetings are the first Wednesday of every month,

There were some questions about the recycling/trash program. The goal is to improve the look
in the neighborhoods and to cut down on the trash hauling costs. The residents who are doing
their part should not be penalized. Mr. Reymos asked if there could be consequences for the
residents, who are not currently recycling at all. Currently, you are allowed six 30-gallon
containers. There was discussion about the current trash hauling policy, and the amount of time
it takes to pick up the trash. Commissioner Kruse is concerned about requiring residents to take
the larger container. Some residents might want to make a choice on the size of their containers
for the smaller households. Commissioner Young believes that trash receptacles without lids
account for the trash that is found on the sides of the roads, Mr. Prowant wants to be sure that
residents have the information ahead of time if there will be a new container implemented. The
task force will submit a final proposal soon.




Mr. Reymos asked if you get a trash container and are presently using one of the old West
Bradford containers and you need to use the second one will they take both. Commissioner
Young said currently the proposal is one 65 gallon container.

Commissioner Rose added that he and Tony Scheivert and Commissioner Young have been
discussing having a summer camp sponsored by the Township. They feel there is a great need
for something for the kids of the Township to participate in. Commissioner Rose asked if there
were any objections to pursuing the idea. Commissioner Kramer stated that it is a good idea but
that liability will need to research thoroughly. Commissioner Young is working through the
thought process and is not sure that the Township needs to get involved but is not totally against
it either. There would need to be a resident vs. non-resident fee for the camp. Commissioner
Young is not certain that this is a function of a municipality. There is also concern that some
other duties of Tony’s office would be affected. Commissioner Kruse is concerned that funding
something like a summer camp for younger children would adversely affect the taxes especially
- the Senior Citizens. Commissioner Kramer is concerned about liability exposure and
considering that perhaps another entity would run the camp at our facility. Commissioner
Tindaro was concerned about how to fund the project and she is also concerned about liability.

Commissioner Rose asked if the Board would give their blessing to have them do more
homework,

Mr. Reymos mentioned that it might be a situation of stepping on the toes of other entities
offering a summer camp.

Commissioner Kruse also recommended that perhaps the committee check around to other
municipalities and see what their experience has been. Commissioner Young also considered
talking to the Library to see if they would be interested in partnering somehow. Parks and
Recreation had a concern that the park might get overrun by the camp and not allow for other
residents to use the park. Mr. Scheivert feels that would not be a concern,

Additional Commenits:

The fence at Griffin farm was damaged by a drunk driver. The Township is waiting for a

response from the insurance company in order to repair. The Township will do the work and
then be reimbursed.

Mr. Reymos made mention about his frequent video-taping of the meetings.
President Rose made a motion to adjourn the meeting,

The motion was so moved by Joshua Young and seconded by Charles Kramer,

Mecting adjourned at 10:06 p.m.
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